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FIELD HEARING ON DROPOUT PREVENTION

Monday, January 24, 2000

House of Representatives
Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations
Committee on Education and the Workforce

Washington, D.C.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at New Mexico Technical Vocational
Institute (TVI), Smith Brasher Hall, 717 University Boulevard, NE, Albuquerque, New
Mexico. Hon. Pete Hoekstra, Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Representatives Hoekstra, Tancredo, Wilson, and Kind.

Staff Present: Christine Wolfe, Professional Staff Member; Dan Lara, Press
Secretary and Cheryl Johnson, Minority Counsel/Education and Oversight.

Chairman Hoekstra. Good aftemoon. A quorum being present, the Subcommittee on
Oversight and Investigations will come to order. Without objection, I ask that the record
be held open for 14 days to allow for Member statements, witnesses, written testimony
and other material to be submitted for the record.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PETE HOEKSTRA,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

Welcome to 1il of you, and thank you for coming and observing a congressional
hearing at work. Over the last four years, our Subcommittee On Oversight and

o



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Investigations has been embarked on a project that we call Education At A Crossroads.
The purpose of Education At A Crossroads has been to take a look at a variety of
issues, but primarily, what we wanted to do was to travel around the country. We wanted
to hear from states and local education officials as to what was working in education in
their states, what was not working, some of the challenges that they faced, but most
importantly, we wanted to get an assessment from them as to the effectiveness of the
federal role in education.

If you don't know, the federal government, on average, provides somewhere in the
neighborhood of 7 to 9 percent of any state's education funding for K through 12. So
what we wanted to do was to go and take a look at what was working in the states, what
types of strategies they were putting in place to improve the academic achievement for all
of their students, and then to get an answer to the question as to whether the federal
government was helping or hindering in that process.

We did a survey early on in this process that identified hundreds of different
programs sponsored at the federal level that are targeted at K through 12 education. We'd
like to hear back from grass-roots America, education officials at the local level, and
education officials at the state level, as to whether we are helping or whether we are
hurting.

We'd like to answer some questions such as, “When you send a dollar to
Washington for education, how much of that dollar actually gets back to New Mexico to
help you educate the children in your communities?” or “When you participate in a
program from Washington, how much of your resources may or may not be diverted
from educating your children because of filling out bureaucratic red tape from
Washington?”

“Is the stimulus for new and exciting ideas that improve education at the local
level from Washington, or do you frequently find that at the state and local leve! there are
things that you would like to do to improve education for your children, but as you take a
look at the rules and the regulations that you get from Washington, you find that you may
not be able to participate or actually implement those programs with federal support?” So
those are the kinds of things that we have been working on.

Over the last 3 % to 4 years, I think we have visited 18 states. This is actually, I
believe, our 20th hearing where we have gotten input from people at the State and local
level. We've visited a diverse set of states and schools. We've been to the Bronx in New
York, we've been to where they have the voucher program, so we've been to inner-city
Cleveland, we've been to Milwaukee, inner-city Chicago, we've been to a small town or a
smaller town in my listrict called Battle Creek, Michigan, we've been to Little Rock,

-Arkansas, we've been to Kansas and to Northern California.

And for those of you who dire now becoming concerned that we are going on
junkets and playing golf, let me just tell you that I leR my house this moming ten hours
ago, and courtesy of Northwest Airlines, I finally got here a half hour ago. That is the
second airline that I tried today. And when we're done with this, we're on our way to
Colorado. .

But it has been very much a learning experience for us. It has been a bipartisan
effort as we, as Members on both sides of the aisle try to get a rough perspective on how
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effective $35 billion of Washington education spending is on a national basis.

With that, I'd like to turn it over to my colleague from the other side of the aisle,
Mr. Ron Kind from Wisconsin.

WRITTEN OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PETE
HOEKSTRA, SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND
INVESTIGATIONS, COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE
WORKFORCE - SEE APPENDIX A

STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN RON KIND, SUBCOMMITTEE
ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, COMMITTEE ON
EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

Mr. Kind. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As Mr. Hoekstra indicated, my name is Ron Kind. I represent the western part of
the state of Wisconsin. This is my second term in Congress. [ want to especially
welcome the students who are in attendance in the audience today. This is part of what
we do as Members of Congress. We have hearings, listen to witnesses testifying with
regards to a whole host of issues, and get feedback on various programs that the federal
government's involvéed with, but we also listen to some of the innovative ideas and
changes that are taking place at the state and local level so that we can share that
information with other parts of the country.

I especially appreciate the chance to come back here to Albuquerque. This isn't
my first time visiting. I was here in the mid '80s. I was actually able to ride in a bull
riding contest in Albuquerque when I came through here, and became very familiar with
the Sandia mountain man, and that wonderful discovery that took place in the mountains
not too far from where we're sitting today.

This is a wonderful opportunity for us to get outside of Washington, stretch our
legs a little bit, and hear from people at the local level about a very serious issue that
we've been dealing with in Congress; dropout rates throughout the country. Ihave to
c d Senator Bing; 1 for his efforts to raise to the national level the
recommendation to Secretary Riley, given the urgency of the challenge that we're facing
in this area, that we needed to form a task force. Secretary Riley, in fact, did assemble a
panel of experts to take a look in much greater detail at the dropout rate, especially in the
Hispanic community.

At Senator Bingaman's request, the panel has been looking at this, and is
recommending solutions. The group that was formed is actually called the Hispanic
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Dmpout'iject, and it found that widespread misunderstandings of the underlying
causes of dropouts exist throughout the country.

I'm especially looking forward to the testimony we're going to hear from the
witnesses. Members of a very fine panel will be testifying before us and answering some
of our questions. But, more particularly, I'll be interested to hear from the witness panels
how the federal government can better partner with you at the state and local level to
make the changes that are necessary to deal with the challenges that we're facing.

[ mean, if students aren't succeeding here in Albuquerque or in New Mexico, it's
going to be a concern locally here and for the state of New Mexico. But it also has to be a
top priority for the national government and for our country as a whole, because we just
can't afford, going into the 21st century, allowing students to be left behind in what is
going to be a very competitive job marketplace, with a new economy forming and the
technological revolutions upon us right now.

And there are many different facets that go into improving the education system.
I think it's going to include the private sector being intimately involved. And that in large
part is why we're here today to hear testimony on the ideas that you've been working on
at the local level, what programs from Congress are working and assisting you in your
goals, what aren't working, what can be improved upon, what can be scrapped. That is
really the intent of this hearing today.

And so I look forward to hearing the testimony, and in particular some of the
initiatives that have been coming out of Congress and from the administration of recent
years. Many programs are geared to improving the quality of K through 12 education,
but also preschool initiatives and after-school programs. We have an adult education act
that was passed, the American Reading program, and the Read Write Now Summer
Education Program For Students, the immigrant and migrant education programs, and a
class size reduction initiative that many states are now pursuing. But President Clinton, in
particular, has been adamant in trying to encourage Congress to appropriate more
resources to class sizes.

On a school bill that just passed last year, the Teacher Empowerment Act, a
portion of the bill places a lot of emphasis on improving the quality of teachers entering
the classrooms so we have well-qualified teachers who are certified and qualified in the
subject matter that they're being asked to teach. If there's one sure indication of how well
a student’s going to perform in the classroom, it's the quality of the teacher, whether it's a
large class or a small class, which we have to work with. And we know that there's a lot
more work that needs to be done in the area of recruitment and retention of qualified
teachers. One of the great challenges we're going to face throughout the country is the
approximately 2 million teachers shortage in the next ten years; qualified people in the
classroom.

A new piece of legislation that just passed is going to be identifying
disadvantaged students at early grade levels and working with them and getting
information to them so that, if they succeed in their secondary education, there will be
post-secondary education opportunities waiting for them on graduation from high school.

So these are some of the programs that we have been working on, and any
feedback and insight that you can give us on how they are being applied at a local level

P
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will be much appreciated. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you.

Just a couple of things as we get going. Where are the lights? All right; high tech
stuff here. What the lights mean is that, we try to limit Members and witnesses to
roughly five-minute statements. Their entire written record and written testimony is put
into the formal record. The green light typically will mean, you've got plenty of time, the
yellow light means you're running out, and the red light means, please stop, your time is
up.

And how forcefully that is actually implemented depends on the Chairman. I'm
known to have a weak gavel, which means that if you go beyond the red for a little while,
that's okay, but with two, good-sized panels, we hope that we stay to that. That's the
high-tech nature of our business that we do in Washington.

What I'd like to do now is to turn it over to your Congresswoman, Heather
Wilson, who encouraged us to come and take a look at New Mexico and hear what you're
doing, and to get a better perspective of what's going on. And so, Heather, thank you
very much for inviting us. We're glad to be here and we're glad to hear the testimony
here from New Mexico.

We're also looking forward to taking what we've learned here and perhaps
implementing it into legislation. Heather's going to have an opening statement, and also
introduce the first panel to all of us, since they're her constituents.

And then, the guy sitting in between here is Congressman Tom Tancredo from
Colorado and Washington. We typically limit opening statements to one Member from
each party, and then we go directly to the panel. But because of the special nature of the
field hearing, we also give the courtesy of an opening statement and introducing the panel
to the hometown Congressperson. So, Heather, welcome.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CONGRESSWOMAN HEATHER
WILSON, 157 DISTRICT OF NEW MEXICO, US HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES

Ms. Wilson, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you for coming to hold this hearing in Albuquerque. I think this is the first
time, at least in the last ten years, the Congressional Committee on Education and the
Workforce has been to New Mexico. I think it's important that you have come to New
Mexico because, in some ways, New Mexico is a snapshot of where America is going.
We are the first minority-majority state. We have some emerging high tech businesses
here, and great public research universities, and we get a sense here for where America is
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going.

I want to share with you why I think it's important to have this hearing and why -
we need to focus and bring more resources and more thought to bear on improving public
education. In fact, I think that it is the most important and critical issue facing America
today. I was reading U.S. News and World Report over the holidays, and it was looking
at the 20th century in the year 1900. Fifteen percent of American adults had a high
school education. In the year 2000, that number has jumped to 85 percent because of a
commitment by American leaders early in the 20th century to have universal public high
school.

My grandparents didn't have high school diplomas, but they didn't need them
because, while 15 percent of Americans had a high school degree, a third of Americans
were still working on the farm. It's not that way anymore, and it's changing even more
rapidly for our children.

So what will America look like in 2020, and how do we need to change the way
we do public education to make sure that the kids graduating in 2020 are prepared for the
world that awaits them?

By 2020 we will have mapped the human gene and it's entirely likely that any
medical therapy you have will be personally tailored for you. The computer that sits on
- your desk today will be eligible for the Smithsonian, and it will be ten generations out of
date. The entire body of knowledge contained in the Library of Congress will be stored in
a space of 1 cubic inch. Your television and your telephone and your computer will
probably be one device, and when the phone rings, you may put on glasses with an
earpiece and greet the caller somewhere in a virtual chat room.

All of these wonders, and many more that we cannot even imagine today, are
being unleashed by entrepreneurs or common men with uncommon vision, and the
enabling force that has brought us to this point was the belief that education should not
just be for the elite, but that every child has the potential to do great things if given the
tools and expected to achieve. In fact, 90 percent of the scientists who have ever lived in
human history are alive today. They are the ones creating the inventions that will define
our society in 2020.

We have made the transition in the 20th century from an agrarian economy to an
industrial economy. Now we're making the transition to the information economy. It
will change our society as surely as the urbanization of America changed our society. It
will affect the way we get health care, the way we communicate, the way we're
entertained, the way we do business, the way we shop and the way we learn.

We have to prepare our young people for that world or we will be left behind as a
nation. That means we've got to start coloring outside of the lines, and I've got to suggest
some of the things, not all of which are the responsibility of the federal government, that
we need to do that.

We need a longer school year. We need to raise the graduation requirements for
science and math. We need to end social promotion. We need to increase the mandatory
school attendance age from 16 to 18 unless you're going into a training program. We
need greater variety in the public school system and more choices.for parents within that
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-

system. We need to make it easier for second career teachers to get into the classroom,
and we need more high-quality preschools and easier access to them for poor children.
We need accountability for results so that no child is left behind. And we need to
recognize that parents are a child's first and most important teachers. We need to bring
art and, particularly, music back into schools, particularly the elementary schools. We
need a charter school loan guarantee fund to get more variety in the public school system.
We need to focus on improving early care in education, and particularly making sure that
students who are dependent upon public assistance, young preschoolers dependent on
public assistance, are in high-quality preschools.

All of this takes money; that is true. So did universal high school education. So
did the GI Bill. So did Pell Grants. The alternative is to choose to lag behind as a nation.

It's my pleasure to introduce some of my friends and neighbors to the Committee,
and we have a wonderful panel of people who have great stories to tell. Miquela Rivera
is the Deputy Director of Early Care Prevention and Intervention Division in the
Children, Youth & Families Department in Santa Fe, which is the Department that [ came
from before I came to Congress. It's very good to have you here and have your expertise.

Kyle Smith, who is here with Lois Weigand, is the Director of the New Mexico
Child Care Association, as well as being the Director of Southwest Child Care. I have to
say that I first met Kyle when we were doing some hearings on the job care regulations. I
knew I liked her immediately when she stood up and said, "I'm really not used to talking
to a crowd that is above the average age of five." She is a wonderful person and a great
organizer, with important things to say, even to difficult adults who probably need some
adult supervision of their own.

Chris Baca is the head of Youth Development, Inc, which runs the Headstart
program in this county. About three years ago, Headstart in Bernalillo County was as
close to Chapter 11 as you can get for a publicly funded program. There were only six
sites in the city to serve thousands of people and YDI stepped in and took over Headstart
and has not only improved the quality of Headstart, but also extended it to 32 centers in a
short period of time. So if we're looking at how you improve Headstart, here's the man
who knows.

And Dr. Peter Winograd, who is the Director, Center for Teacher Education at the
University of New Mexico, is doing extemporaneous speaking here today. He was a last
minute addition to our panel, and I met him when he was talking about the need to
mentor new teachers. It was his idea that we were able to incorporate, by amendment,
into the Teacher Empowerment Act to make sure those kinds of programs are included in
what's authorized re: Federal professional development monies. He's going to talk about
what we don’t know about dropouts, and what we need to know. Thank you all for
coming.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF CONGRESSWOMAN HEATHER
WILSON, 15T DISTRICT OF NEW MEXICO, US HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES — SEE APPENDIX B
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Chairman Hoekstra. We'll go in the order that Ms. Wilson introduced you.

Dr. Rivera.

STATEMENT OF DR. MIQUELA RIVERA, DEPUTY DIRECTOR -
EARLY CARE PREVENTION AND INTERVENTION DIVISION,
NEW MEXICO CHILDREN, YOUTH & FAMILIES DEPARTMENT,
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

Dr. Rivera. Good afternoon. Mr. Chairman, Honorable Members of the Committee,
ladies and gentlemen. Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today about the
connection between the importance of early care in education and the prevention of
students dropping out of school.

As a licensed clinical psychologist who has worked with children, as an
administrator of child care, child development programming and family nutrition in New
Mexico, and as a concerned mother, I cannot stress to you enough the importance of
quality early care and education programming and its influence on a person's future.

Kindergarten is typically the first mandated step to a formal education, but
preparation for school begins long before then. Research has shown that by the time you
get to kindergarten, half of your brain development is complete. Preparation for school
success begins at birth, and school children must be ready in seven critical areas:

Language: Our ability to communicate, both in receiving messages and in
sending them.

Cognitive abilities: Thinking and reasoning, assimilating new information and
learning to apply it.

The third area is in social skills: Getting along with others, picking up cues from
other people and learning to live responsibly in a community. ’

The fourth is emotional development: The ability to attach to other people, to
understand their feelings, as well as our own, and to demonstrate self-control.

The fifth is psychological development: Including self-concept, the ability to
cope and to perceive the world and how it should be.

The sixth are physical abilities: Coordination, movement and mastery of the
world around us.

O
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And seven is moral development: Our sense of right and wrong and our
understanding of the choices that we make.

Of course, not everyone develops at the same pace, but we do each have a critical
window in which certain areas of development must occur, and if, in some areas, this
does not occur, we have lost an opportunity forever. In some cases, it is retrievable, but
it's almost impossible, in some areas, to totally catch up.

To me, and to those in this field, the connection between quality early care and
education and school success is apparent. If you're ready for school, you're more apt to
enjoy it and complete it. Nationally, millions of children are in child-care, and that
preparation for schoo! success is going to happen away from their parents. What we
teach our children and how we teach it matters from the moment they are bom, and since
the great learning potential happens from the time between the ages of two and ten,
quality child care matters.

The High/Scope Preschool Curriculum Comparison longitudinal study, which
began in 1967 and showed that children who are born in poverty experience fewer
emotional problems and later have fewer criminal arrests if they attended a preschoo!
program focused on child-initiated activity. In other words, if a child learns to explore
and is able to be supported by teachers, they can d in productive ways.

The Abecedarian Project from the Carolinas, which was published this year,
showed that early childhood education makes a critical difference in the later success of
children, and it was a carefully designed, controlled research project which focused on all
the areas I listed. Those children had higher cognitive scores than those who did not
participate.

So how can you help? Start early. Increase and support the amount of finance to
early care and education and child-care, and support adequate training of teachers.

Headstart has raised the educational expectation of their teachers nationally in
general education. Child-care providers need to be supported so they can do the same.
Compensate early care and education providers for their efforts. Turnover in child-care is
high mainly because of low pay. If we fix that, | think that tide will be stemmed.

Expect appropriate curriculum. Health and safety are important, but so is what
we teach.

And very important is that I ask that you support families, not simply the most
impoverished, but also the working family, the ones who are not necessarily on state or
federal assistance, but those who struggle from day-to-day to make a difference and to
contribute. We'll all benefit as a result. Thank you.

Thank you very much.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR.MIQUELA RIVERA, DEPUTY
DIRECTOR - EARLY CARE PREVENTION AND INTERVENTION
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DIVISION, NEW MEXICO CHILDREN, YOUTH & FAMILIES
DEPARTMENT, SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX C

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you very much. Ms. Weigand.

STATEMENT OF LOIS WEIGAND, DIRECTOR, EMMANUEL
BAPTIST CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTER AND ACADEMY,
FARMINGTON, NEW MEXICO

Ms. Weigand. Mr. Chairman, Congresswoman Wilson, other Members of the panel. I'm
the Director of the Emmanuel Baptist Child Development Center in Farmington. I'm
representing New Mexico Child Care Association for more than 100 members statewide.

Thank you for allowing me to share my concerns about early childhood
education. I have worked with children and their families since 1962. Like all beginning
teachers, my ideal was to make a difference in the life of students. With all the cultural
and social changes, I came to realize that [ needed to reach children before they became
teenagers. [ started working with children from birth through kindergarten, on a volunteer
basis in 1972, as preschool coordinator in my church. In 1992, after more than 26 years
in a public school classroom, I retired and began concentrating on early childhood
education on a full-time basis.

I applaud this panel for looking into the link between early childhood education
and increasing the high school graduation rate. Good beginnings last forever. I believe
it's also important to look at the link between early childhood education and youthful
violence. Some of the same factors that cause youth to drop out of school also are in the
background of the violence we have seen.

The violent crime rate among juveniles has quadrupled over the last 25 years, and
the last decade has seen a doubling of weapons offenses for children ages 10 through 17.
Self-directed violence has also soared with the suicide rate for children 10 through 14
years tripling in the same period. Aggravated assault by teenagers has jumped by 64
percent in the last decade. Forty American school children have been killed in schools
each year for the past five years.

School resources for dealing with delinquent children are overwhelmed beyond
their capacities. The juvenile prison system is also overwhelmed. It's a very sad thought
that the building of prisons is a major growth industry in the nation.

In March of 1997, the U.S. Department of Justice released the results of a new
study that showed if present rates of incarceration continue, one out of 20 babies born in
the United States today will spend part of their adult lives in state or federal prisons.

[
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We are greatly concerned about government spending on the U.S. health system.
You may not have noticed that the cost of the criminal justice system is three times the
cost of the nation's health care budget.

Media coverage of violence acts as if violent behavior suddenly emerges from a
developmental void. It's rare for a story to look for sources of this behavior, even in
preadolescence or elementary school. In order to understand this type of violent
behavior, we must look before preschool to the first two or three months of life. These
months, including the nine-month prenatal development and the first two years after
birth, harbor the seeds of violence for a growing percent of America's children.

As more brain research indicates, we must appreciate the crucial nature of
physical, emotional and cognitive care during the first 33 months of life. As we begin to
discover the previously unimaginable impact of the smallest insult to the brain at the
crucial time in development, we're beginning to see that much of what we had formerly
written off as unknowable in origin, and, therefore, unchangeable, can and must be
prevented.

Rachel Carson's book, Silent Spring, showed us the link between toxins and the
destruction of our ecosystems. More than 30 years after Silent Spring, we have yet to
understand that the same dynamic is at work in the human experience. Toxic
experiences, family violence, abuse and chronic neglect, along with toxic substances,
such as nicotine, alcohol and illegal drugs, are being physically and emotionally absorbed
by our babies in record numbers.

As in the natural world, these are complex links between the quality of human
development and the status of the human community. Infancy is a crucial developmental
stage when an individual forms the core of his/her conscience, develops the ability to
trust and relate to others, lays down the foundation for lifelong learning and thinking.
But quality of the human environment is directly tied to each individual's ability to love,
to empathize with others and to engage in complex thinking. By failing to understand the
cumulative effects of the poisons assaulting our babies in the form of abuse, neglect, and
toxic substances, we are participating in our own destruction.

Our ignorance of and indifference to the complex nature of infancy has
significantly contributed to one sign of system distress that we can no longer ignore.*
Violence is epidemic in American society. It dominates our media, permeates our play,
steals our loved ones, ruins our families and claims a growing percentage of our young.

Each year, the Children's Defense Fund publishes a yearbook entitled The State of
America's Children. According to their 1996 and 1997 issues, a baby is born every
minute to a teen mother; the mortality rate for American babies under the age of one is
higher than that of any other industrialized nation; 25 percent of our preschool children
live below the poverty rate; one in four children, in five states sampled, enter foster care
before his or her first birthday; one in three victims of physical abuse is a baby less than
12 months old. Every day, a baby dies of abuse or neglect at the hands of his or her
caregivers; three out of every four children murdered.in the 26 top industrialized nations
combined were American; only 8.4 percent of infant and toddler care in U.S. child care
centers is considered developmentally appropriate, 51.1 percent is judged mediocre
quality care, 40.4 percent poor quality care.

T
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These statistics are scary, but they are factors that can be helped with money and
education that is put into place in time to make a difference. There are many high quality
child-care centers in New Mexico that are already making a difference in the lives of
many children.

Dropping out of school is also linked to learning disabilities. The vast majority of
children classified in special education have specific learning disabilities such as reading
or an information processing problem. In 1976 to 1994, the number of children with
specific learning disabilities requiring special services went from just under 800,000 to
nearly 2.4 million, an increase of 45 percent. Five percent of all children enrolled in
school require these services.

1t's also interesting to note that Ritalin is now being prescribed for 3 to 5 percent
of all children in the United States to control attention disorders. Because most of these
children are males, this means that 10 to 12 percent of all boys in the United States
between the ages of 6 and 14 are on this medication.

Our challenge is to move this information into the cultural mainstream and into
the legislative bodies to create a critical mass of people who know and who care and who
will enable this information to go from understanding to practice.

My mother used to say, "An ounce of prevention is worth more than a pound of
cure." The information we now have on the brain and its development gives us a new
opportunity. If healthy emotional and cognitive development is substantially rooted in
our experiences during first 12 months of life, then the adults who guide this
development must have society's attention. 1t is this group, the nurturers of our children,
who are the key to preventing violence and school dropouts.

As they shape the future, they need the tools, the skills, the information, and the
social values to adequately do the job, These early childhood educators must be
impontant to those who are providing the funding, regardless of whether the funding is
state or federal. When those caring for children are themselves healthy, have adequate
financial and emotional support, and are equipped with information and skills on what to
expect of children, how to discipline constructively, how to manage anger and stress, the
children in their care benefit. When such needs are poorly met, it is the children who
absorb the consequences.

We must stop thinking of this important group of people, the early childhood
educators, as baby-sitters and give them the status, the training, and the income they need
and deserve to make a difference in our most important resource, our children.

Headstart programs have made a difference now for low income children for
several years, and their move to focus not only on the three- to five-year-olds, but the
birth through age two with the Early Headstart program are important, but these are not
enough. Federal block grants given to states need to be regulated so states disburse these
funds with equity for all children.

Beginning in July 1999, New Mexico child care providers received their first

‘significant rate increase in nine years, but the increase was still not up to the 1997 market

rate survey. There should not be a difference in the subsidy rates paid in'rural and metro.
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It does not cost less to care for a child in Farmington than it does in Albuquerque. Child-
care workers’ average wage is $5.15 to $6 per hour, with no benefits. Some child-care
centers will not take state funded children because the state does not pay enough to care
for them. The average rate paid by the state is $13.25 a day, with the average cost to take
care of a child at $20 a day.

When I testified to a state legislative committee in October, I followed one child
through the $3.5 million increase in funds. Her situation is changed at this time because
of domestic violence. Lauren's mother and her four sisters have had to move into a
shelter. She had been functioning as a single mom, but decided to give the children's
father another chance, but it did not work. We received $8 more for the month of July for
Lauren's care. With an average of 21 days of attendance in a month, this gives us an
increase of $.38 cents a day for the care of this infant. Were we to break this down
further with Lauren, who arrives just after 7:00 a.m. and is picked up at 6:00 p.m., this
gives us an increase of $.03 cents per hour.

Poorly subsidized child care not only impacts families, but also employees of the
centers who cannot remain open. San Juan County has had five child-care centers close
their doors between May 1998 and April 1999. Child-care workers are unemployed,
parents lose child-care, children are uprooted from familiar people and their environment,
and all the brain research shows this is not good. Mothers are not going to be able to go
off welfare if there's no one to care for their children. Mothers are generally not able to
enter the ranks of child-care workers because of lack of skills and education.

There is another kind of worry with child-care; unlicensed, unregulated homes.
How many children are being cared for in unregulated homes? There's no way of
knowing. Untrained providers caring for children in this critical time period for the first
33 months who do not give them their necessary stimulation for their brains to develop,
just perpetuate the problems this hearing is addressing.

We cannot improve the dropout rate among teenagers without addressing the
origin of the factors that cause these children to fail. It is imperative to address early
childhood education before we lose a generation.

Thank you for allowing me an opportunity to speak.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF LOIS WEIGAND, DIRECTOR,
EMMANUEL BAPTIST CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTER,
FARMINGTON, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX D

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. Sometimes we find that we have to calibrate
machines, and that five minutes in Washington is a little different than five minutes in
New Mexico. But the testimony is so compelling that I wanted to give you the
opportunity to finish.
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Mr. Kind. It's not very different, Mr. Chairman, in my experience.

Chairman Hoekstra. But if everyone's five minutes is that long, we're going to be here
a long time. However, your entire testimony will be submitted for the record.

Dr. Venegas.

STATEMENT OF DR. MOISES VENEGAS, DIRECTOR, THE
ALBUQUERQUE PARTNERSHIP, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Dr. Venegas. Thank you for the opportunity to share some of our information with you
here. [ think some of us are a little bit older than others, about 53 years. ['ve been
involved in education as a student, a public schoolteacher and a university professor, and
the last 15 years as a parent and student advocate. I almost feel like I'm also
pessimistically optimistic, if | give it up, or don't give it up. So within that framework, I
think I provide some information.

There's a favorite song that 1 like; you know 1 still like songs. Phil Collins has a
song, "Another Day In Paradise,” and it kind of reminds me of when 1 talk about dropouts
in education, or about the homeless lady calling out and feeling tired and cold. 1 think her
pleading is saying, maybe it's over, maybe, Lord, just give me another day in paradise,
maybe just kind of move me. And I'm thinking at my age, maybe we should be moved
sometimes, or some of us that make decisions should be moved, and given another day in
paradise.

So we ask a person, what is the data in terms of school compietion? And has it
changed in the last 40 or 50 years? And have we done anything about it? We really
haven't. We talk a good game, but we haven't. So what is the current count? It's kind of
nice to hear about silicon and the digital revolution, the booming market, and I'm
thinking, wouldn't it be nice, wouldn't it be nice for some of us. So I always like to ask
myself the question and those are the ones that we're talking about right now.

If we look at the elementary schools, we look at the Peabody Assessment that's
typically used in a lot of the schools for language development. I've got to caution you,
it's language development, and not intelligence. We looked at 69 where it says, 6 were
bilingual, 28 were monolingual Spanish speakers, and 35 were monolingual English
speakers.

The results of that language development test for these students who were about
five years old, were 2 of the students scored at the two-year level, 20 at the three-year
level, 21 at the four-year level, 19 at the five, 5 at the six; and 2 at the seven-year level.

Then we said, well, let's wait three more years and let's see where they are. So we

looked at a sample of achievement data for a school district, and we looked at minority
enroliment, to see where the students were. Most of the scores typically in this school
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district, in New Mexico in a large urban school district, were the same. In terms of
percentile, with 150 being obviously the middle, the scores that we found were scoring at
the 13th percentile, 20th percentile, 22, 24, 26, 27, 27, and 28. .

" So where are they going? We track them and they're not the same students, but
believe me, most of them look like the same and not typically like the panel there. In
Albuquerque, we looked at 1987 and 1998. For the Anglo population, the dropout rate
was 16.3 percent in 1987, and 23.9 percent in 1998. For African Americans in 1987,’it
was 22.9 percent, and in 1998 it was 40 percent dropout. For Hispanics, it was 23.8
percent, and 43.1, and for Native Americans it was 29.3 percent and 41.8 percent.

I wish we could have had a Native American present with us to share some
information, but I don't think we have. That would have been a good opportunity for
someone to share information, like analysis and correlation. I'm thinking, sometimes
we're not that bright. But as I was looking at the data I'm saying, the less affluent, the
less politically empowered and the blacker and browner you are in this country, the less
possibility that you will graduate and that you will achieve high. That's pretty standard,
and that's been there year in and year out.

You were asking about programs. I think we always have this question. I think
people are always thinking about that magic program, you're going to give me that magic
recipe, that formula. And there are some good programs, but 1 think the first thing that I
would recommend that's probably difficult for us in this country to believe is the
acceptance and belief that all children can learn. Even poor ones can learn. Believe it.
It's kind of revolutionary to think that they can, but they can.

But they haven't if we Iook at the record; they haven't here in New Mexico, and
they haven't anywhere else. So we looked at a framework, and it wasn’t necessarily a
framework of a program, but rather of attributes or characteristics of either programs or
educational frameworks. We raised some questions about some of the things that are
child based and speak to the needs of students. Are the programs child based and speak
to the needs of the students rather than to the teacher's union?

We're not very happy with the teacher's union. We love teachers, but we're not
very happy with the teacher's union. Is the teacher certified to deal with the 3 and 5 year
old? Are they certified? Look at Headstart, Iook at Evenstart, and look at early
childhood education. You know, it's not the same. Are teachers prepared? For the most
part, we find that they're not. They're nice people, but not certified. In accountability, the
most important thing that I would consider, is that which gets measured gets done.

I would say, do away or restructure completely Title I all over this country; Title I
"pull-out" programs. Students start behind, and in five years they're still behind, and in
high school they drop out. So why are we spending so much money, if the return on that
investment is not there? You know, can we wake up? Can we put the light on for those
of us who are providing those resources?

Finally, I think in terms of program framework, you might look at the effective
school model such as some instructional leadership, some high expectations for every
student, a safe and orderly environment, a clear and focused mission, time on task, timely
and frequent monitoring of student progress. Do it all the time. Let's do it all the time.
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You do it all the time with your families; home school.

I think the last statement I would like to make is that I'm almost reminded of Ron
Edmonds, Harvard professor, University of Michigan, African American, who provided a
lot of research. He’s no longer with us, he's passed away, but he said he didn't think, and
I think I agree, that the issue of who was learning and who was not achieving and
dropping out was not about pedagogy, was not about reading programs or specific
Headstart programs. In this country, we have always educated those that we want to
educate. We have always done that. Now, do we want to educate the minorities:
Hispanics, Native Americans and poor people that we haven't been able? I'm asking you,
do you have the will to do it? I would think that you do. Thank you very much.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. MOISES VENEGAS, DIRECTOR,
THE ALBUQUERQUE PARTNERSHIP, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW
MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX E

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you very much.

Dr. Florez.

STATEMENT OF DR. VIOLA FLOREZ, DEAN, COLLEGE OF
EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO, ALBUQUERQUE,
NEW MEXICO

Dr. Florez. Mr. Chairman, and Members of the committee, thank you for this
opportunity.

Teacher quality and its impact on students, I think, is something that is really
critical for us nationally and within the state. The quality of the teacher determines the
success of students, as indicated by the research data of today. With what we know about
learning and teaching, it is critical that we pay attention to teachers as professionals with
time and resources. .

Some of the things that Dr. Venegas mentioned about students and their learning,
ties to teachers, the diverse pool of teachers, and what teachers need to know to teach
children that come from different languages, different cultures and different backgrounds.
Recruiting, preparing and retaining pre-K through 12 quality teachers is critical for
improving our schools today. The recruitment, the preparation, the induction, which is
the mentoring, and the advanced professional development and evaluation, and
accountability of what we do, and intervention so that children can be helped.
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In order for students needs to be met, there has to be an ongoing professional
development of educators. That means teachers, administrators, counselors and other
school personnel that have direct contact with children. The high quality so that it's
standards based and student based to meet the needs of each children. There's no way that
anyone can stay on the cutting edge without continuing their own professional growth,
such as in the area of technology, as Representative Wilson mentioned, the area of
literacy, why we have the school dropouts that we do.

And a better question, what is it that makes our students stay in school? If we
know why they stay in school, it may help us to find out, why don't they stay in school?  ~
What's missing? And school violence.

Also, a day school between 8:00 to 3:00 or 9:00 to 4:00 is not enough. Having
strong and well-planned summer programs that enhance knowledge and skills for
students’ grades from a very young age to high school age, and after-school programs that
focus on student development and learning is important for student success. I know that
the cost may be high up front, but the long-term effects are positive, especially when it
relates to the retention of students.

The child-care research that is available to us now in relationship to brain research:
is so critical and is so important. If we pay attention to what it's basically saying, if we
pay attention to really early learning, early development, and early developmental .
practices in how children advance, we can make a big difference in how our public
education changes.

To recruit and retain quality teachers, we have to provide particular services.
Teacher compensation must be restructured to offer career pathways taking into
consideration credentialing, responsibilities, merit pay, and incentives for quality teachers
to stay in a classroom. The recruitment of competent individuals to enter the teaching
profession also impacts student achievement. For us here in New Mexico, at the
University of New Mexico and throughout the state, this means recruiting educational
assistants. These are teachers that are already in the classroom that need to finish their
degrees. Individuals with degrees in other fields, individuals interested in second careers,
retirees, and young people searching for a profession. At the national level, this requires
support for institutions of higher education that prepare teachers and administrators and
other school personnel for schools.

Induction; for the beginning teachers, she gets out or he gets out into the
classroom. What is it that they need? It's that mentoring. We have many teachers that
do not stay in the classroom. They leave. We prepare them, they're excellent, they can
g0 just about anywhere, they can choose other careers, and they do, and they leave and do
not go into the teaching profession. Locally, it's my understanding that we lose at least
40 percent of our teachers within the first two years of being in the classroom. So we
need to figure out how to mentor first-year teachers so that they gain confidence and
skills.

Why students drop out of school is complex, and it's not linked only to one factor.
However, we do know from the research that certain conditions in the classroom can
make a difference for students, and it definitely makes a difference for teachers. Working
conditions for teachers are critical, and reflect the value of them as professionals, what
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they have studied to do and how well prepared they are in dealing and preparing children.

One of the common themes in the research about dropouts is that it's the personal
interest of the teacher per child. How well can the teacher relate to that child, their
personality, the interests of that child, and the very life of the child, while looking at the
child as a whole, and where that child comes from? Words like respect, attention,
awareness, encouragement and pride are the common indicators.

In closing, 1 would like to stress the importance of supporting education by
instituting sound practices at the state and especially at the national level and policies that
make a difference for children. The educational research that is needed so that we know
how to do better is so critical, and your support for institutions of higher education for the
preparation of individuals for schools is a very important matter. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR.VIOLA FLOREZ, DEAN, COLLEGE
OF EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO, ALBUQUERQUE,
NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX F

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. Mr. Baca.

STATEMENT OF CHRIS BACA, PRESIDENT/CHIEF EXECUTIVE
OFFICER, YOUTH DEVELOPMENT, INCORPORATED,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Mr. Baca. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, distinguished Members of the panel. My name is
Chris Baca. I've been the President and CEO of YDI for the last 27 years, and we operate
the Headstart programs here in Albuquerque, Bernalillo County, but also in rural New
Mexico, Rio Arriba and Taos Counties.

1 wanted to deviate a little bit from my prepared text and just make some
comparisons. It's interesting having started working with Headstart children three years
ago and more recently with Early Headstart, which are kids that are six months old, and
most of my career having been spent in working with adolescents. As Heather knows,
when she was Secretary of Children, Youth & Families, we ended up dealing with the
kids that were most in need, most at risk.

And to really parallel, what works with Headstart children, we have found, works
with the older kids that are in serious trouble in terms of catching them up in their
education. As an example, in Headstart, we limit our classroom size to 15 to 17. We
actually are attempting to have a student pupil ratio of 3 to 20 which is really significant
in that these kids who are mostly or all from poverty backgrounds, all from
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disadvantaged neighborhoods, all struggling to learn, because the same kind of program
works for the kids we're working with in high school, as the ones that have flunked out.

In our dropout prevention programs, we get what you call the elite classified
freshmen, Simply stated, they flunk their freshman year. And as we know learning being
what it is, being taught in the school is sequential. If you're five credits behind when
you're 15, it means you'll be 19 when you graduate if you can make up those credits
during that period of time. If you get any further behind, using that same model, you'll
probably be 22 years old when you get those 24 credits.

As Dr. Venegas mentioned, what hasn't improved in these kids' lives is their
economics. You can predict by their family income what their education level is going to
be. Now, there are exceptions to the rule in every case. I, myself, come from a family of
11. Nobody in my family had ever graduated from high school. My father's grade level
was the 3rd grade, my mother's was the 5th grade, and I went to, supposedly, one of the
worst schools in the district, which was Rio Grande High School.

There are exceptions to the rule, but in my 30 years of experience, unless you
change the economic circumstances underlying these families, the attempts to address
their educational achievement is going to be that much more difficult. Why? Very
simply, because their need to survive outstrips their need to be educated, though the
education is what you need to be able to survive. It's kind of this vicious circle.

And what do we have to do? We know that Headstart works. We know that the
Headstart indoctrination, the learning that is set in motion with these younger kids, helps
the kids out until they're about in the Sth grade, and then the learning levels begin to slip
back. And the reason why is because it’s very hard for a 5th grader to change the
economic situation of a family. The economic life circumstance again begins to catch up
to that family.

In this booming economy with the groundswell that has raised many, many
incomes, there's a whole ton of families that that have not benefited. The information
superhighway that we know is much like the highways that bypassed rural America and
left communities dying on the vine because they did not have access to that highway.
Well, that superhighway is also the information superhighway and it is bypassing many
of our families and many of our children. They do not have access to that. They may
have access to it in the school environment, from 7:00 to 3:00, but when they go back
into their community that has not changed in 34 years, they do not have access, they can’t
participate, and the family cannot participate in this economy.

What we have proposed in using the Headstart model is working with higher-risk
kids is smaller classrooms, more individualized attention, nontraditional hours, and more
focus on what's going on in the homé. The reasons why schools can't help these kids is
because they're teaching for the middle; for those kids that are prepared and ready to
learn in school. By and large, the schools don't have the time because they're further
behind, nor do they have the resources.

Community-based agencies like YDI, who are in the neighborhoods seven days a
week, 24 hours a day, have a better chance because they're working with the total family
and they're not just working with the educational environment. They're talking about
health, they're talking about the economic situation, they're talking about work, they're
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talking about better education, and better employment opportunities.

If we were to apply what we've leamed through Headstart, we would look at a
continual process of helping the most at-risk families. I think, that as you begin to impact
the most at-risk families and the laws of geometric progression begin to take over, and
they begin to emulate and mode! the successful members of their family, the economic tie
will also upraise them, as well. That ends up happening when you target early. It sounds
great, but it really does have meaningful impact.

The truth of the matter is that it just doesn't raise the whole family, and after a
while, that inoculation or that vaccination effect that Headstart and Early Headstart may
have had begins to wear off because the family did not participate in that. We are
implementing, in our particular Headstart and Early Headstart Programs, educational
programs and training programs for the parent, so the child and the parent can go to
school at the same time. That's the only way this thing is going to work, in my opinion.
Otherwise, it's th:owmg good money after bad. We're trying to do the right thing, but
we're not doing it in the right fashion.

And it doesn’t matter, you know, what color that kid is, brown, black or white,
orange or green. If they're making $15,000 a year and they have six children in that
family, their educational level of is not going to be great because the struggle to
survive is great to make ends meet, and you're not getting the very basics to that family.

We have seen, time and again, why kids are not going to school. We show up at
the door and knock and we ask Mrs. Whomever, "Why isn't little Johnny going to
school?" Well, if you were to look at what kind of situation they're living in, and what
they're trying to get by on, education at that point in time is not the great need that they
have. A warm meal and a better home is what are necessary. And my approach has
always been in terms of looking at education, not to look at one strand, but the totality of
the family, the holistic view of the family, spiritual, mental, economic and otherwise.
That's how I believe we can make more impact and raise the standard of living for
everyone, and we will begin to see impact on dropout rates. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF CHRIS BACA, PRESIDENT/CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, YOUTH DEVELOPMENT, INCORPORATED,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX G

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. The applause is highly irregular. This is part of

regular order in Washington, and we discourage it but I'm not quite sure why. Who

knows? It may be the tradition. I guess because of the flip side, we wouldn't want to get

into it, if you didn't like what a witness would have to say, then the audience would get

into booing, and hissing, and those types of things. But we'll just kind of go wnhlhc
‘flow today.

-
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Thank you very much, Mr. Baca. Mr. Winograd.

STATEMENT OF PETER WINOGRAD, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR
TEACHER EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Mr. Winograd. Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee, I appreciate the opportunity
to present in front of you. And, actually, there's a brief handout, Facing The Challenges
Facing Our Children; I'm going to refer to a couple of quick graphs here.

My task today is to talk a little bit, also, on the issue of dropouts. What I'd like to
do in the time before the red light goes on is talk about what we do know about dropouts,
talk about what we don't know about dropouts, and what we need to do.

What we do know about dropouts is that we lose way too many students.
Members of the audience can't see this, but in New Mexico, over the last ten years, 1987
to 1997, we lost about 73,000 students. That's about the size of Santa Fe, and that is way
too many students to lose. We know that minority students and poor students drop out at
a higher rate. Dr. Venegas said it the best; this is a political issue as much as an .
instructional issue.

If you take a look at the bottom of page 3, out of the 74,000 students in New
Mexico who dropped out, 32 percent were white, 52 percent were Hispanic, 12 percent
were Native American and almost 23 percent were black. It's just absolutely )
disproportional who we lose.

We also know, as the other members of the panel have talked about, that students
begin to drop out early during middle school, but all of the points raised about early
childhood are right on. This is just not something that happens in the last year and a child
makes the decision to drop out. ’

At the bottom of page 2, you can see the percentages of New Mexico's 4th grade
students at or above proficient on the Nationa! Assessment of Educational Progress,
Reading Assessments. That's 4th grade. And for the members of the audience that don't
have this, it shows that among white children in New Mexico about 35 percent are
reading at grade levei. That means about 65 percent are not. That's not a good picture.
Among black students, 10 to 12 percent are reading at grade level. Among Hispanics, 12
to 13 percent are reading at grade level. And among Native Americans, less than 10
percent are reading at grade level.

I want to make a point. We know that everyone has a responsibility in terms of
dropouts. The good rescarch that's been done talks about what students themselves need
to do, what parents and families need to do, what schools need to do, what communities
need to do, what business needs to do, and what the national, state and local policies need
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to do.

Part of what I'll introduce as testimony are a couple of reports. This one is the No
More Excuses, The Final Report of the Hispanic Dropout Project, which is an
extraordinarily powerful report, full of good comments. I'll also introduce the report
from New Mexico First. For those of you outside the state, a couple of months ago,
folks from all over the state came together and focused on education in New Mexico, and
took a look at a lot of recommendations. So those are in there.

We know that those are successful programs, and as I just pointed out, we know
what good research has to say. 1 want to point out a couple of things on page 4. These
tie into what Dean Florez pointed out. The chart on the top of page 4 shows the classes in
high poverty schools taught by unqualified teachers. It's not just that we have a shortage
of high quality teachers, it's that students in high poverty schools tend to get the least
prepared teachers.

The chart on the bottom shows teachers of poor school districts who lack reading
resources. So the kids who need it the most get the teachers who are the least prepared
and have the least resources. Now, I want to be really careful here. This does not mean
we don't have dynamite teachers in high need schools, but in general, those kids get the
new folks or the folks with the least amount of preparation.

What don't we know about dropouts? We don't know how to define the term
consistently. There are arguments about the percentage of dropouts per year, and the
general population just gets exasperated with us. What we do know is we lose too many.
We don't know how to measure the rate consistently. We don't track kids, so we don't
know which ones come back. We don't know when they drop out. If you'll look at the
data, it simply says on lots of forms, the kid didn't show up, but we don't really know
what happened to that student. We don't know how to take the successful programs that
are out there and how to take them to scale.

)

And we don't know how to build the political will and leadership to solve the
problem. This is a bipartisan issue, and one of the best things that have come out of the
federal government recently is from the National Educational Goals Panel, and it's
lessons from the state, and I'll introduce that into testimony. There's good data from a lot
of states that sustain bipartisan political leadership over time and it is what makes a
difference. It doesn't matter that it's Republican; it doesn't matter that it's Democrat.
What matters is the statesmanship, and that's what we need.

Now, what do we need to do? We need a clear and sustained focus on improving
public education, and all of the things my colleagues up here have said are absolutely on
target. We need a clear and sustained focus on the issue of dropouts. And more than
anything, we need to understand that the kids we are losing are valuable. Because so
many of them are poor and because so many are minority, it hasn't been that big an issue- .
for people. We need to make it that big an issue. We need national help in terms of
definitions about dropouts, data collection, coordination problem solving and sharing
successful models. Some of the national centers that are out there in other areas are
extraordinarily helpful to us as we deal with other issues, and that's the kind of thing that
we could use in the area of dropouts.

O
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And lastly, again, we need help in developing the political will to address this’
issue. Your willingness to come all the way to New Mexico is excellent, and we thank
you for coming, but when you go back to Washington, we need your help, bipartisan
help, in really focusing on this. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF PETER WINOGRAD, DIRECTOR,
CENTER FOR TEACHER EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF NEW
MEXICO, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX H

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. We'll begin the questioning. We'll begin with Mr.
Tancredo.

Mr. Tancredo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I think it was Dr. Venegas that said he had a pessimistic optimism, or optimistic
pessimism about what we were here for. [ certainly share that ambivalent sort of feeling
about things because I can remember when I was with the U.S. Department of Education
in 1983, when we produced a document called A Nation At Risk, and in that document
we identified many of the problems that you have articulated today, not nearly as
definitively as you have laid it out. But nonetheless, it was the first time [ think I'd ever
seen the federal government so willingly jump into the fray, and to actually identify some
of the major problems that faced us.

But the pessimistic side of it is that I don't know, from what I've heard, that we've
accomplished much in those 17 years. With all the focus on change, with all the
resources that have been applied, certainly a significant amount, it seems that we still
have not been able to actually come to grips with the reality of the situation.

In that document I remember it led to national goals, and one of the national goals
of course, was the reduction of the dropout rate to 10 percent, if you define dropout as
someone between 19 and 20 years old without a high school diploma or a GED. So apply
some sort of common definition to it, and we wanted to get down to 10 percent by the
year 2000.

Well of course we failed, but not miserably. We failed, but it's down to about 22
to 23 percent nationwide using that same definition. But, of course, that's not the truth
for everybody. What's also interesting is that in 1950, the dropout rate, using that same
definition, was about 50 percent. In 1940, it was about 60 percent. We have actually
achieved a great deal, if you want to think about it that way, in terms of keeping kids in
school.

But for certain groups of students, we have not achieved anything at all. In fact,
we see it going backwards, and I'm not sure yet that I can understand why; it's very
profound. Believe me, I think the information that you provided here today has been
extraordinarily helpful and insightful, but I still want to know why in those certain
categories. Mr. Baca you attempted I think more than anyone, to put your finger on the
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fact that these kids at Sth grade, regardless of what you've done before that, go back into
a home that is wondering more about how to put food on the table and keep a roof over
their heads than they are in education. '

But isn't that the way it's been for people in poverty? Wasn't that one of the
reasons most people sought an education, to in fact, escape that phenomenon in New
Mexico? That was the door. That was the way to get out of it. What has changed, do
you think? Why is that not the case? Why is it that poverty has not, in fact, influenced
the people living in it to look at education as their way out?

Anyone. We'll start with Mr. Baca.

Mr. Baca. 1 really think the cycles of poverty are pretty powerful. You get caught up in

- this web. It's like a bad habit. That's how I view it. You know, I don't know if any of
you have ever smoked or had any other bad habits. You know it's bad for you; you just
can't stop doing it. It's the same thing.

1 know it sounds crazy, but some folks just can't seem to find their way out of this
cycle they're in. The more they work, the less they have. And especially in today's
society, when even for a good computer system, as an example, it's $1,000. For some of
us, it's cheap. For others $1,000 is a heck of a whole lot of money. And I think that as
America's gotten richer, the poorer have gotten better off as well, but they're still behind.

Mr. Tancredo. We face that kind of a dilemma of poverty versus wealthier people, but 1
must tell you, if that's the determination, as long as we have poverty we're going to have
dropout rates of this nature, then let's all close this thing up and go home. You will
always have poverty.

Mr. Baca. I think that's correct. 1don't know that we should give up on anybody,
though. 1 don't think that's the American way. 1 don't think we've turned our back on the
problems, especially when we're talking about younger generations, especially when
we're talking about a workforce that needs, more so than ever, its young people and it's
citizenry to be at high levels of education. We all know that we've turned a corner here
that's never been turned before, and I think as America ages, the numbers of our young
people at least through this point in time, have not kept up with that. We have a smaller
percentage. But yet, we need all those bodies to help us to continue the American
experience. | don't think we give up on anybody.

Mr. Tancredo. No, I certainly agree with that. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Kind. I thank all the witness for your testimony today. It was very enlightening.

Let me talk with Dr. Florez and Mr. Winograd. One of the things we've been
focusing a lot of attention on in Congress is the reauthorization of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act, Midway through so far in this session is the huge challenge of
getting quality teachers in the classroom. And over the next ten years, you're telling us
that because of the impending retirement boom that's going to be taking place, we're
looking at anywhere from a 2 to 2.2 million teacher shortage with those retirements.
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What do you think are going to be the keys, as we move forward in this area as far
as attracting good people to enter the teaching profession, so that we do get the qualified
teachers in the classroom that will be drastically needed in the years to come?

Dr. Florez, do you want to take the first shot?

Dr. Florez. Sure. Well, one of the things that we're looking at, and I believe it's also
being done nationally, are alternative pathways. You know, we have a very traditional
education program. But what we're looking at now is different ways of recruiting
students like second career people. You know, someone is done with a field in
accounting or and wants to move into teaching, and there is an alternative pathway, some
other way of learning how to deliver content to students. So, we’re looking at different
career pathways. ’

Also, the educational assistants, you know, in the schools, retirees. One of the
things that have been proposed in the state of New Mexico is looking at the retirement
system and how it's set up, because many of our teachers retire, really, at a very young
age. Some of them aren't ready to retire. Let's revisit how our system is set up so that
maybe some teachers can retire, but still be able to get supplemental pay to continue their
career in teaching.

So, I think, looking at different ways of doing business and going back to what
Heather said a while ago, looking at how to color outside of those lines because there is
not only way of preparing teachers. There are different paths it can take. And we're
looking at that in the college. We have alternative pathways program.

But we're always real leery of that, because we're talking about quality teachers,
and then all of a sudden we're talking about alternative pathways. We have to make sure
that whatever alternative pathway that we put into place, that it also has the quality, and
that we have the teachers being prepared to deal with all children, including the children
that we're talking about here today. Because if you come from one environment, and you
have no clue what it's like to come from a home where children do not have enough food,
they don't have the clothes, they don't have the fancy things that maybe the teachers have
been used to, or someone else has provided to them or whatever, it's very, very different.
Our teachers have to really understand how to teach these children, and fee! comfortable
with them. 1 think it's the level of comfort that is also very important.

And, so, those are some of the things that can be done. I'm always real leery
when I say alternative ways, and then look at the quality. I'm not saying it can't be done
both ways, but we have to look at that very carefully.

Mr. Kind. Mr. Winograd, do you have any thoughts on that subject?

Mr. Winograd. As we've been thinking about the issue here in New Mexico and
nationally, it’s a couple of things; salaries and improving the working conditions for
teachers. New Mexico ranks 47th in terms of teacher salaries, and we prepare some
dynamite folks. In fact, we've got good early childhood people in the audience now. But
we get cherry picked by Texas, Arizona, Colorado, and California that come and take
some of our best people.
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The other issue is working conditions. All of the debates about public education
and all of the bashing that go on in teacher education. People say to prospective teachers,
"Why would you want to do that?" We need to quit doing that. We need to honor
teachers for the efforts that they make. So those are two key things.

As Dean Florez said, we think about what to do here in New Mexico in terms of
improving our recruitment, our preparation, our induction, and advanced professional
development. Getting more people into the profession, giving them different kinds and
better preparation, and then supporting them those first two years. We lose 40 to 50
percent of our new teachers in the first two years. That's like trying to fill a bucket with a
huge hole in it. Issues of dropout, issues of technology, and all of the things that are
there, teachers need continued support in.

One of the good things that Washington has done, and this is a thank you to all of
you, is given a Title II grant here in New Mexico for $2.4 million in part for teacher
quality, that focuses on improving the recruitment, preparation, induction, and advanced
professional development of teachers. So thanks for that help. It's crucial.

Chairman Hoekstra. Ms. Wilson.
Ms. Wilson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Moises, you tatked briefly at the end of your statement about Title 1. You and I
know that since Title I has been implemented, the achievement gap between the have and
have not kids, the Anglo kids and the minority kids, has in many cases and
circumstances, widened and that was not what Title I was for.

You mentioned changes to Title I. If you had your magic wand and you could
take the resources that we put into Title I and do things differently, what would you do?

Dr. Venegas. Probably two or three things: the first one, obviously, would be to be
accountable for it. And, of course, if they start in the first week, and the fifth week, and
they're still there, that's so basic. If you don't get the job done, you don't get the
resources.

The other we've seen district after district. APS is not unique in this area. When
we put resources, I like Chris' comment here, we always put resources in the system, the
schools, or in the university, and we seldom ever put resources in the client, or in the
families.

If you go to Title I, there's great family rooms and they're full of teachers. There
are exceptions. We're generalizing. And if you pay for after-school programs, you get
millions of dollars, and you pay teachers and administrators and school people, and a lot
of people, but most of those resources don't go to the families. So I'm thinking, when you
allocate resources, find a creative way of sharing those resources with those families, and
those children. Try to change a little bit of that environment.

1 think the other thing that I would probably think about is have you ever been to
a Title I school? Since I was a director of a Teacher Corp program, some of you
remember Teacher Corp, and a public school teacher, I’d say there's great teachers there.
About 30 percent of the people there, sometimes good people, are not accountable for
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anyone at that school. They just pull out kids from time to time. And maybe when they
pull them out, it's a great “pull out” for 15 minutes, but at the end of the year, it didn't do
anything. And have you ever tried to deal with teacher organizations with regard to the
rights of Title 1, or special education, or special whatever it might be? So ] would say,
rather than have the “pull outs”, lower the student-teacher ratio. You know, instead of 22
1o 1 or 25 1o 1, lower that and pool your resources in terms of teachers dealing directly.

Also, at the end of the grading period, most Title | teachers don't have to defend
whatever that child has learned or hasn't learned. There are some very creative principals
sometimes they say, when the parent comes, you come here, too, but for the most part, it's
the classroom teacher. So, in that sense the resources always go to the system, but when
we assess the system and the people involved, if we use the medical model there's
pathology, and we always say, the people that are sick are the students. But when we
allocate resources, we give the resources to the doctor, in some sense.

And I'm thinking, look at it. And if 1 have the time, 1 will break it down. And it
could be absolutely correct wherever we are in this country. So I'm thinking, do that shift,
do that shift. We haven't done it.

Ms. Wilson. Thank you. | have one other question. | don't know if we have time to get
into it, but 1 do want to ask Dr. Florez a question based on the research that you were
talking about, Peter; high poverty schools getting the least qualified teachers and the
youngest children. What can either federal and/or state govemments do to change that?
1f, again, you had your magic wand, what kinds of things would help, so great teachers
would be in the schools where there's the greatest need?

Dr. Florez. Perhaps districts really accountable for the achievement of the students. The
reason | say that is because when you were saying that, | was thinking of what we're
wying to do differently in the way we place our student teachers.

One of the things that Peter and | found out was-that many of them go to schools
that are not of high poverty level. So we began looking at different ways of starting to
prepare our teachers to work with these children in a different setting. And it's been
really a challenge, because some of our students are not comfortable with that. But we're
preparing them so that they can gain the confidence to be able to do that.

So we began looking in-house, and working with the schools is encouraging the
administrators when they do hire their teachers. to place them in other places. But if they
do place them in schools as we're describing, they need 1o have really excellent mentors,
so that these teachers can really gain from the experience of the others. And that might
be one thing at the national level, 1o provide funding and support for mentors so that
practicing teachers can work with new teachers, and provide them the skills and the
knowledge base that they need.

Mr. Winograd. First, I'd like to say, | think it's important not to set up a situation where
you have schools fighting each other over a small slice of the pie, because that's a no-win
situation for everybody.

1 believe the key thing is to increase the number of high-quality teachers. If | had

a magic wand, and | could have one thing, | would love to have more of the kinds of
loans that | can go out and recruit high-quality people into teaching with and say, "If you
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go into high-need areas", and I'm talking areas like special education and bilingual, "and
you go into high-need education”, I'm talking about inner-city Albuguerque or up in the
northwest part of New Mexico, “here is money for going through school.” “And if you
teach in those areas for a while, then you don't have to pay the loans back.” That kind of
support would be so helpful to us.

We have such a need for bilingual teachers in this state, Spanish, English, Navajo,
all of the languages that we have, and there are a lot of educational assistants, primarily
minority women, that would make dynamite teachers. They have the experience, they
come from the communities, they know the kids, but they need some financial support
and our ability to provide some financial incentives and support for folks to come into
those high-need areas. I'll be looking for that in the mail in the next couple of months, I
hope. That's my address!

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. I have just a couple of comments.

This has been a very, very helpful, insightful panel. I think we accept that all
children can learn. Idon't think there's any dispute. This Committee has gone to some of
the roughest neighborhoods in America. We've seen some excellent things, some great
kids learning, and I think there's a bipartisan willingness to educate every child in
America. And without getting into motives as to why, or who wants what, I think the
thing that we recognize is there's a moral issue and we owe every child the opportunity to
learn.

And then there's an economic issue, if you want to get into another level. That for
every child that falls behind, we as a society, pay a tremendous cost for that. So I think
that we recognize every child can learn, and that there is a willingness to educate every
child, and that makes me a little bit concerned about developing the political will,
because I think the political will is there. I think it's there in Washington, I think it's there
at the state level, and I think, in most places we've gone to, it's at the local and the
parental level.

I think nationally, we recognize that early development is key. There's a great
program in Detroit that focuses on kids in the first two years of their lives, saying, if we
don't feed them and they don't get the right nutrients and the right diet in the first couple
of years, a significant portion of their brain never develops. So I think we're trying to
focus on that.

Peter, I think what you said was we've seen programs around the country that are
successful, but we don't know how to take them to scale. What that means is we see a
great program in Chicago, or we see one in the Bronx, or maybe we'll see or hear about
one in New Mexico, and we say, "Man, that really works.” “How do we take it to scale,”
because every community is slightly different?

I mean the issue, as I read the background notes, for New Mexico is the high
percentage of minority students that you have. You're not the minority. You're the
majority. So it's a different problem or a different issue here in New Mexico than it is in
New York.

I'm wondering, do any of you see a need for additional research resources
available to you on a national basis? You could say, here are the dynamics of inner-city
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Albuguerque, here are similar communities with per pupil spending, the demographics or
whatever, and you know, here are the programs that they have implemented. Here's
what's worked for them and here's what has not worked, so you can access those
resources and perhaps shorten our leamning curve. Is that information that's available, or
is that something that you'd really appreciate having?

Mr. Winograd. I'll speak to that. First, it's absolutely information that we'd appreciate
having, and there are all kinds of research.

And since we're talking about successful programs, one of the things that are most
helpful to all of us is to have immediate access to what successful programs are around
the country that we can look at and then tailor to here. And that's the kind of thing that is
very, very useful; clearinghouses.

Chairman Hoekstra. Is that information readily available today, or not?
Mr. Winograd. It is in some areas, and it's not in others.

Chairman Hoekstra. Because | mean that's one of the visions that | have for education.
It really becomes a clearinghouse of programs and attempts around the country to go after
the most systemic problems that you can then learn from. But I do believe that you have
to tailor every program to fit your own community. You can't find two of the same.

Dr. Florez. One of the things to add to that in relationship is the cost. You know, like
these programs that are successful, how much did it actually cost to do it?

Chairman Hoelétra. Right.

Dr. Florez. Cost analysis. Look at it across the country, teacher quality programs, and
teacher preparation programs, What Peter and I have been trying to find out is, how
much does it actually cost to have a "teacher preparation program"? It's been really
difficult getting that. People have different programs here and there, but we can't really
get that, ’

We've done it for ourselves with monitor-ship programs and partnership programs
with schools that tell us there are particular factors that are critical to the preparation of *
our teachers. So we're trying to-take all of our programs for teacher preparation up to
scale, and it's costly.

Chairman Hoekstra. Yes, because I think the resources are there. We havea
tremendous amount of money in Washington. We spend a lot of money, and there's
nothing more frustrating than for us to look at our own Capital, which is the only school
district that the four of us have any direct impact on. You would love the amount of
money that we put into Washington, D.C. schools. We put in over $10,000 per student.
Wow! I'm from Michigan; we say "wow.” But the problem is, we get disappointing
results. Lo

1t's still one of the poorest, or if not the poorest, school district of any school
district in the country. We struggle to determine if it is an issue of making it $12,000.
Should it be $13,000, should it be $14,000, or are some other issues going on here that
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are not just the issue of money?

Dr. Venegas. Just a point, then, on the replication of successful programs. I think it is
easy to replicate and move programs, but here again, it's not the program. I think what
you find in those programs is a high sense of passion, you find a high sense of
commitment, you find a high sense of involvement of people, and a di fferent kind of
attitude.

So to transfer that is not about details, [ don't think. And it's not that they don't
know, and not the information that you don't have, but in some parts of this country, they
still don't have that sense of passion that it's going to happen.

You could literally package the 100 most successful programs, put them on the
Web and distribute them to everyone, and you would still have to work with the people
on attitudes that we have in terms of who can and cannot learn. And I think you're right,
{ think we've made some steps, I think we're going in that direction. To be very honest
with you, we have no choice, because the faces are different. So if we don't educate those
faces, they're the majority. So in some sense, let's move.

Chairman Hoekstra. There's no choice.

Dr. Rivera, I know you've got a comment, but we've got another panel, and
Christine's been passing me notes for the last half hour saying, we've got to move, move,
move. If you've got some additional comments or questions, please feel free to submit
them to the panel. We'll review them, and put them in the record.

We're going to take about a five-minute break and get ready for the next panel,
but for the seven of you, thank you very much for being here and providing some
stimulating testimony.

[The Subcommittee breaks for five minutes.]

Chairman Hoekstra. One of the reasons we take breaks is that's kind of like job
security.

Someone has given me a suggestion of a very successful school in Washington,
D.C,, that we ought to go take a look at and maybe see if we can't implement that in other
places in Washington, D.C. We know that there are good schools in Washington, D.C.,
doing some very good things. Butit's a very specific suggestion, and I'm not sure if she's
here yet or not, but thank you for that.

We also had an opportunity to talk to some of the representatives of the Native
American community that gave us some information that they'd like for us to follow up
on. We're going to follow up with Congresswoman Wilson on that over the next couple
of months. And then there was also a member of the audience who encouraged us to not
only look at the issue of dropouts, but also to take a look at the issue of “push-outs.”
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And so that's why we go out. We don't have all the answers in Washington, and
we come out and when we do the hearings around the country, we see a different panel
than what we would see in Washington, and we also see a different audience than what
we see in Washington. And some of you are frustrated witnesses, and many would love
to have had the opportunity to come and testify, and since you can't testify you catch us
during the breaks and say, "Why didn't you do this,” and we say, "Hey, we hadn't thought
of it, and we will think about it and we'll put it on our agenda as something that we need
to take a look at.”

So for the members of the audience who made those kinds of comments, we've
captured them and we will take a look and put them as part of our process. With that, 1
will turn it back over to Mrs. Wilson for introducing our second panel.

Mrs. Wilson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1'd like to introduce the second panel that's
focusing on the issue of alternatives and things that work with kids, and how we attack
this dropout problem when kids are a little bit older.

Joe Vigil is the Associate Superintendent at Albuquerque Public Schools who is
responsible for this problem. Joe has also been very helpful in educating and helping me
understand what works, what doesn't work, and how we can best achieve as a
community.

Mr. Alan Marks is a teacher in the Albuquerque Public Schools who is interested
in starting a charter school for our underprivileged kids. Looking at Albuquerque Public
Schools, Mr. Marks is an articulate advocate, and another guy who's coloring outside of
the boxes.

Mr. Roger Cox has a real estate development company and is helping to finance
and develop a charter school in the East Mountains. It probably is unusual to find a
successful real estate man who has an interest and background in education, maybe not,
but he's quick to point out he's not the expert on education. But he believes that the East
Mountains need a high school, and when the Albuquerque Public Schools kept turning

" down the East Mountain community, he got behind the charter school movement. He's

involved in getting that charter school started. He knows the height of the hurdles facing
him, and we've asked him to speak here as a prospective businessman who's committed to
making this work for the community.

Captain Craig McClure is a Danforth fellow at UNM and he's also with the Sierra
Alternative Program here in Albuquerque, which is where I first met him in his
classroom, trying and successfully inspiring his students to achieve and to stay in school.
1 look forward to hearing from him and hearing about his Danforth fellowship.

And finally, Mrs. G.P. Joslin and Geoff Joslin. Geoff was injured and was away
from school for an extended period of time. He was told that he had to wait outa
semester before he could return to class. And his mom was determined to get Geoff back
into a formal leamning environment, and found the Sierra Alternative Program. Geoff's
been doing great at Sierra, and we're going to hear about his experiences today. And I
promise that if anybody up here gives you any trouble, just give me the high sign and I'll
take care of it.
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Chairman Hoekstra. Before we begin, [ want to give special thanks to the New Mexico
Technical Vocational Institute. They've taken great care and given us a great facility.
They've also provided us with Coke, and [ think we may start a new Congressional
tradition. They've also provided us with lunch, which for some of us is consisting of a
bowl of M&Ms.

Mr. Kind. Their way ‘of sweetening us up, I think.

Chairman Hoekstra. That's right, but thanks for the great hospitality here at the
Vocational Institute, and here in New Mexico.

Mr. Vigil.

STATEMENT OF DR. JOSEPH VIGIL, ASSOCIATE
SUPERINTENDENT, ALBUQUERQUE PUBLIC SCHOOOLS,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Mr. Vigil. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, thank you very much for giving
me the opportunity to speak before you today. As a representative of the Albuquerque
Public Schools; I would like to start off by saying that even though we are the 25th
largest urban school district in the country, we are very successful in many ways in that
our test scores are above the state average, and even though we get maligned in many
different ways because of our dropout issue, which is a significant problem in this
district, there are some very positive things that are occurring within our district.

We have taken the opportunity with this new push for accountability to embrace
that challenge. We have never been afraid of it. Since the 1800s when free public
education was first made available, public school systems have opened their doors to a
very diverse student population, and in our attempts to meet the needs of a very diverse
student population, we have provided quite a bit of different construction for students to
learn.

What has been fairly recent in this era of accountability, is that it's no longer good
enough to provide opportunities for students. We now must make sure they are learning.
Because in days that have since passed, students who did not get high school diplomas
had many opportunities in careers and viable areas for employment. Now, students
cannot be successful in our community without that high school diploma.

But the road to dropping out doesn't start when a child reaches high school. This
is actually a long road, and a child goes through quite a significant process in making a
decision to drop out. This is an emotional struggle that takes place over several years that
festers and grows like a cancer until the child finally makes that critical decision.

And though the struggles they go through are similar, the reasons students quit

school can be very different. Some students don't like school, or are having trouble
getting along with others, including teachers and classmates. Other factors include a
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history of truancy, suspensi sometimes b they don't keep up with their
classmates and become discouraged and drop out of school. Other students have
employment responsibilities. So there's a tremendous demand for school assistance to
provide support for students because it isn't just about students leaming how to read. It's
also about providing the kind of support systems that allow children to feel successful.
for them to learn how 10 get along with a very diverse student population, and, also,
students making a commitment to attend school regularly.

A recent study was completed that indicated that students spend about 24 hours a
week in front of the television, and less than eight hours a week doing their homework.
So, in many ways, students have a responsibility to attend to the work at hand.

Parents have a responsibility, also, and part of the challenge for a school is how to
make or engage parents in this process, through collaboration, and their own education
helping them become well informed about student issues, nutrition and child
development. \

We have about 12,000 hours available for instruction in the student’s K through
12 academic life. Currently we use about 75 percent of that time well for students who
are high achieving, and about 50 percent of that instruction time well for students who are
low achieving. We have a lot of work to do to increase the quality of instruction that
occurs during those 12,000 hours available.

Some students need more than those 12,000 hours, so we need to dramatically
increase extended leaming opportunities, on Saturday and after school so studemts will be
able to benefit and achieve academically.

Does that'mean my time is up?
Chairman Hoekstra. You've actually got until the red. Oh, there you go.
Mr. Vigil. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. JOSEPH VIGIL, ASSOCIATE
SUPERINTENDENT, ALBUQUERQUE PUBLIC SCHOOLS,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX I

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. Can we just go right down the line, or do you want to
go in the order that you were introduced? We'll go to Mr. Cox, if that's fine with Mr.
Marks.
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STATEMENT OF ROGER COX, PRESIDENT, ROGER COX &
ASSOCIATES, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Mr. Cox. I was well introduced. Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I'm a
little disappointed that the people that I brought to applaud for me have gone.

Chairman Hoekstra. We'll do it.

Mr. Cox. I was raised on the Navajo reservation, and I went to most of my elementary
school with my brother and I being the Anglos and the rest of them being Navajo kids.
And I don't know what's happened to all the rest of them, but I went on to get a degree in
education. Some of the concerns that I heard earlier fit with the reason I got out of
education because it didn't pay me a living. And I think that's sad, that our educators
have that problem.

So, anyway, we're building a high school on the east side of the Sandias. We did
a lot of things trying to get schools to be interested in that. Their criterion doesn't allow
anything under 1,500 to 2,000 students, and in my opinion, that's not a viable thing. I see
some of the big schools with some of their many problems, and so we're going to have a
student body of a maximum of 500 kids. :

We will start out with 100 kids in the 9th grade, and then we wiil add a grade a
year until it's a full high school. The problems that we have encountered in this are being
able to finance the structures. The only way we can do it, probably, is to pay a premium
for the money, getting it from people that will loan that money at high interest rates with
a lot of points on the front end, and so on. So we probably will have to finance it
ourselves, and somebody probably will have to sign the paper. The banks don't like to
loan it without that.

Another thing that we encountered, which is very difficult, is that they puta
prepayment penalty in the mortgage if you get it with some of these institutions. And
that's not an acceptable thing, because if the school grows or whatever, you've got a big
cost to change that mortgage. So those are some of the problems that we've encountered.

We've had the land donated, 50 we have a good base. We can get the community
to be involved in a lot of the construction. We've got a heavy-duty construction company
that will go in and do the heavy dirt work for us, and that type of thing. So it's a
community situation,

And in talking with Heather, it seems that one of the places that might be most
beneficial is if the Federal Government could in some way help in the financing area:
low interest rates, th: type of thing. We feel that there are a lot of good people on the
committee that I'm on, and they've done a great deal of individual work. That's the thing
that we think will make this successful, because the parents will be very deeply involved
in the school.

So that's basically where we're coming from. Come on, red.
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WRITTEN STATEMENT OF ROGER COX, PRESIDENT, ROGER COX
& ASSOCIATES, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX J

Chairman Hoekstra. Two for two, I'm pretty impressed. Mr. Cox. You can have my
time. Either that, or we've got the thing calibrated now.

Mr. Marks.

STATEMENT OF J. ALAN MARKS, EDUCATIONAL
CONSULTANT, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Mr. Marks. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, Mrs. Wilson. Welcome to New
Mexico.

I taught from 1978 to 1992 in a very poor, large high school, about 85 percent
minority. That really doesn't make any sense, does it? It's not really a minority at 85
percent? Approximately, I would say, 55 percent of the students drop out, and it’s a
school where maybe 10 percent of those who begin h:gh schoolgotoa fom-year college
and maybe 4 percent finish.

Inmy wﬁnenmnmk:.lddresssomeﬂﬁngﬂmyouwmasking for in the last
panel, and that was a bit of an insight into two systemic issues that cause dropouts. The
first of those really has to do with the way too large impersonal high school as a unit for
teaching and leaming. The second has to do with the fuzziness of our educational goals.
Without the clarity of what they're trying to achieve, students become confused, ofien
bored, and sometimes hopeless about their education.

To address both of those issues, and many more, we decided to launch a model
that we hope will help everyone in the state see what can be done with high school
education. | won't have time to address the second of these systemic goals. We.can talk
about it in Q and A, or you can just read my comments.

The first, however, is very instructive, and 1 would like to invite you into the
world that I inhabited for those 14 years. To start out, let's just picture a day in the
school. There's about 2,500 students, 200 staff, and I'm a ninth grade English teacher. A
person walks into my first period class, we meet and I become very interested in this
student; however, 1 know nothing about what the student is doing for the rest of the day.

And then, you know, go ahead two or three years. I still have not seen this
student again. The student does not see me again. ' am not in her life again in a
meaningful way just because of the nature of the beast, of the large, impersonal high
school. So what kind of a caring environment does that provide for the student?
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A student can get lost in that environment and doesn't have mentors that they can
necessarily look to. You can imagine, as they begin to fall behind, as they begin to get
confused, as they begin to feel pressures, as other things in their lives begin to impinge on _
their schooling, that a lot of times, in that kind of large environment where they don't feel
like people are there for them; people that they have developed trust with over years. [
think a lot of them decide that this just must not be the best way to do it, and they drop
out.

I think it's broken, right?
Chairman Hoekstra. You've got time. Keep going.
Mr. Marks. It hasn't had time to be green yet.

From the perspective of a teacher, all of us want very much to have some kind of
meaningful way to guide our students and to make sure that their problems and their
needs are addressed, but again, we frequently don't have a chance to find out what's
happening to them for the rest of their day in their other classes. We may have meetings
within our own department, and some of us don't, but we rarely talk across departments.
So we're very frustrated, as well, because we're not able to be the kind of agents that we
try to be in this process. '

Maybe what I'll do is, since I'm going to the same place that Mr. Cox went with
his comments, let me refer to my written comments just for about a page. In our charter
high school, for example, we'll have a small core of teachers who escort students all the
way through their high school experience. We can anticipate problems and deal with
them quickly and thoroughly. We can keep parents informed about any inconsistencies
because we work daily with these students throughout the 4 years.

Each student will have a personal learning plan similar to the IEP that you're
familiar with for special education, so that each student's special needs, traditions, care.
concem, rates of learning and abilities will be acknowledged and can be dealt with
because we are small. We can have high standards for all, but can chart improvement in
such a way as to make low-achieving students feel challenged and self-confident about
their progress.

Essentially, we form a school family that is consistent. coherent, and caring. We
gain our coherence because, as a small school, we meet and plan together daily. Our
curriculum is thematically linked so that a real world problem which students can get
their teeth into gives meaning to abstractions such as math or social studies. Students
who feel acknowledged, encouraged and cared for are much more likely to stay in school
and experience academic success. And I attribute most of this success to a human scale,
a small school.

) So that raises the problems addressed by Mr. Cox. What are the constraints that
keep these useful pilots and alternative schools from being as effective as they should be?
The primary constraints which all of us in this state have found for charter schools is that
we lack a facility. Unless there's an empty school building around, we're confronted with
aterrible dilemma. Assuming we can even find a facility to lease, should we use a huge
chunk of our operational budget to pay for that lease, and then with our correspondingly
reduced budget render inferior services to our students? And what about the long-term?
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As long as we continue to pay for our lease and operational expenses, we'll never have a
chance to create the permanent facility that truly embodies our dream as a charter.

In our case, in the poor barrio where we're locating, there really aren't any suitable
buildings that we could even afford to renovate to lease except in distant strip malls, and
even those would be well beyond our means to renovate. We'll end up leasing portable
buildings, hoping to find a site with infrastructure for hookups. We think we may be able
to partner with the county for the use of a vacant site actoss from a community center, but
what do we do for the long-term?

We're a poor community, and, as you're well aware, we have no authority to float
a bond to raise capital for a building. What we need to find, and you might consider
recommending, is some source of funds for loans for capital improvements. Our
community, though poor in wealth, is rich in enthusiasm and commitment. They are
willing to put in thousands of hours to make this alternative public high school a reality,
but the limiting factor is access to capital. Please consider a resolution of this issue as
one significant path to improve student retention and achievement that your Committee
could propose. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF J. ALAN MARKS, EDUCATIONAL
CONSULTANT, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO - SEE APPENDIX K

Chairman Hoekstra. Thanks. Captain McClure.

STATEMENT OF CAPTAIN J. CRAIG McCLURE, DANFORTH
FELLOW, UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO, SIERRA
ALTERNATIVE PROGRAM, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Captain McClure. | thank the Committee and especially Mrs. Wilson for having me
here today, and the Joslin family, as well. And my hat is off to your staff that logistically
helped us a great deal in getting to this point.

I'm here primarily to speak to the importance of providing alternative schooling
opportunities to our young citizens. Common sense dictates the far-reaching and
dramatic ways that our society has changed in the last 40 years are having significant
impact on public education. To meet the demands of these changes, our schools must
change to keep pace. One of the most effective tools to meet our taxpayers' expectations
is a community-oriented alternative school.
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These schools lower the dropout rate and save at-risk students who might
otherwise fall through the cracks of society seemingly stuck in an intensely competitive
ultra-fast paced mode. Most of our alternative students are unable to effectively operate
in a large impersonal environment, as one would most likely find at city high schools. By
creating a classroom and a campus that is small and personal, we as the staff are able to
provide a more individualistic service to these students than our larger schools can.

. The reasons that young people find themselves grasping at alternative programs
as their last hope are as complex and multifaceted as our society itself. There are,
however, some common factors in making an alternative school successful. What
follows is, in my experience, the five most important factors: design a flexible school
with a small teacher/pupil ratio because traditional scheduling cannot meet the needs of
many of today's high school students or parents; make the students accountable with a
well-defined framework of understood expectations and boundaries because discipline is
not a dirty word, it is both necessary and welcomed by the students; create a culture of
community by involving the families and neighbors of the school and its students; foster
a sense of belonging and an atmosphere that reflects and produces quality of character,
self-discipline, self-denial, and most importantly, respect and love for others; and, the
curriculum should stress academics and reasoning skills based on building a portfolio of
tools that students see as realistic and applicable, thereby enhancing their employability
and success in life.

Now, I would feel remiss were I not to address the main reasons our schools are
not meeting the expectations of our citizenry. These are my personal beliefs. They don't
represent the official point of view of APS, the University of New Mexico, or my school.
We, as educators, can only do so much. We cannot repair the entire fabric of a society

_ that has been tom in many directions. Parents have the primary responsibility to create

successful students and respectable members of their community. Our job as teachers is
to help families educate and guide children, not to raise them. Can anyone deny that the
permissive and subdivided society we have today is not an integral part of these students’
problems?

The music, the video games, the movies and the news glorifies and embellishes
violence, drugs and reckless narcissism, while desensitizing young people to others’
suffering with barbaric and irresponsible messages. Many parents are confused by a
contradictory legal system that holds them civilly responsible for their children’s
misbehavior, but that threatens criminal punishment if they take disciplinary steps
themselves.

What you, as legislators and representatives can do is stop and reconsider with
great care prior to passing yet another fallacious law. Don't give in to knee-jerk reactions
when the press sensationalizes school violence, creating yet another law restricting the
rights of honest citizens.

For instance, knowing full well that young people have had access to guns since
the founding of this Nation, ask instead what has changed to produce such uncivilized
and irresponsible behavior in our youth.

Take the press and the popular media to task, rather than letting them set the pace,
tone and direction of our govemment.

A,
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Lastly, do away with the ever-expanding Federal behemoth, whenever possibt
Red tape entangles the hundreds of grants coming out of Washington, D.C. Help us by
cutting away that red tape, ridding us of the bureaucrats that administer them, and leave it
up to the individual states to administer those funds as they see fit.

And 1 would ask you to take this back to the Capitol. 1 hope all the Members of
Congress, residents of the White House, and every political person in a position of power
and public trust become more aware of their own responsibilities as role models. Each
time our students observe corruption, poor character and dishonest behavior by the
leaders of this Nation, it makes it that much harder as teachers to instill an ethical
standard in America's next generation of citizens.

In 1816, Thomas Jefferson said, "If a nation expects to be ignorant and free, in a
state of civilization, it expects what never was and never will be.” No one can deny and
let no one forget the tremendous and valiant efforts by teachers to educate and prepare
students for their future, despite dangerous work environments and embarrassingly low
pay. If we sacrifice some of our individual pursuits and come together as communities,
churches, neighbors and families, there is nothing that we cannot accomplish. Thank you
once again.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF CAPTAIN J. CRAIG McCLURE,
DANFORTH FELLOW, UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO, SIERRA
ALTERNATIVE PROGRAM, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
SEE APPENDIX L

Chairman Hoekstra. Geoff. Welcome. Relax.

STATEMENT OF GEOFF JOSLIN, STUDENT, SIERRA
ALTERNATIVE PROGRAM, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

" Mr. Joslin. Firstof all, I'd like to thank you for letting me have this opportunity to
speak, and I guess I'll tell you my story. I was one of the kids that were going to slip
through the cracks and become a high school dropout statistic.

In the fall of 1998, I had broken my foot, and because of the pain medication, 1
was unable to go to school for a while. 1also kind of slacked off and did my own thing.
To top it all off, my family was going through some rough times. My school told me 1
was going to be on long-term suspension, and couldn't go back until the new semester
started in January.
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1 knew then, if I had that long of a time off, I would never go back. My girlfriend
also, at that time, had told me she would never date a dropout, and my parents really
wanted me to stay in school. Finally, my counselor said, "There is a program that can
help you, but it only works if you want it to." I said I'd give it a shot.

I started in Mr. McClure's Fresh Start Program and realized it was more
disciplined, same work, stricter attendance, and the work was more challenging, but I had
a flexible schedule. It enabled me to get a part-time job to help my family. It seemed
easier for me because I knew all the teachers and you can ask them for help any time, but
it was rarely ever needed because of the more one-on-one teaching. It also gave me a
credit for my part-time job.

If it weren't for the program at Sierra and the people, I wouldn't be in front of you
today. We need alternative schooling. I speak for the kids that need something and want
to graduate. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF GEOFF JOSLIN, STUDENT, SIERRA
ALTERNATIVE PROGRAM, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
SEE APPENDIX M

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF G.P. JOSLIN, MOTHER, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW
MEXICO

Mrs. Joslin. I'm G.P. Joslin, Geoff's mom. I've been in the Albuquerque Public School
system for about 13 years with my two sons. My oldest son graduated in 1999. Geoff
was still at Sierra; he's a junior. He started at Fresh Start Program last year because of a
few too many absences, and like he said, he'd severely broken his foot in five places, and
it was coupled with a family crisis.

He wasn't really motivated for school at that time. When his school informed me
that he would have to leave and not start again until January, it really wasn't going to -
work for me. When you give a kid, any kid that kind of time off they don't want to go
back. I couldn't let that happen. His high school counselor said there was one last resort,
the Fresh Start Program. He said it was for kids that have had too many absences for
ditching or for family crisis, whatever it might be.

We had a conference with the Fresh Start people, and they decided Geoff could be
accepted in the program, but no tolerance on ditching, unexcused absences or anything.
Geoff did well in the program. He connected with a few great teachers and got caught up
on his credits, and, like he said, he got a part-time job.
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He continued to work all summer long, but when the new school year started,
Geoff didn't want to go back to the 2,000 plus regular high school. He felt he didn't get
the attention that he got at Fresh Start. He told me he would rather drop out of school. |
couldn't have that. That's, like, no way. | was even willing to compromise.

1 told him, "Geoff, get your GED.” Didn't have a problem with that. But then he
told me, "Mr. McClure said | could go back.” | said, "Are you sure, because you're not a
fresh start any more? It's a one-time thing.” He said, "Mom, let's call Mr. McClure."

1 called Mr. McClure; he said, "Yes, we'll take Geoff back if it means saving him
from, GED or dropping out." So Geoff took him up on his offer. Geoff goes to school;
he's challenged; he does well.

Alternative schools are a key to the future of some of our kids. So many of our
kids are falling through the cracks. We have to have a system or a way for these kids. A
lot of kids do want to graduate, and they do want to finish school. We have to help them
achieve this.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF G. P. JOSLIN, MOTHER,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO —~ SEE APPENDIX N

Chairman Hoekstra. Thank you. Mr. Tancredo.

Mr. Tancredo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

What we have heard here is encouraging from a number of standpoints. ] also
want to make you all aware of something, and that is that the Congress did pass, in 1998,
the Charter School Expansion Act, and with it comes some significant funding. There's
an increase in fiscal year 2000. If you're not aware of how you could participate in this,
and grants you could get, I'll give you a telephone number right now, which you might
want to write down, 202/225-6558. A staff member on the Committee can help you.

Anyway, it has expanded the use of the money that's available through the Federal
program, and it's to encourage what we see as a very positive development in education
alternatives. And that's, of course, what you've been talking about here.

Now, it's intriguing to me that a there’s common sense in the way we describe
alternatives 1o the present system, when we see the present system not working all that
well, considering that we have as much opposition to this as we do. In order to really
deal with it effectively, ] think all of us are going to have to be candid as to why that
opposition exists, exactly what it is and what we can do about it.

1 notice that New Mexico has been moving ahead with the passage of its own
legislation, expanding the number of charter schools that are allowed from five, ] think
was the original number, to maybe 100 now. That's a great, great step in the right
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direction, but it's a little bit late, you know. This movement for school choice, I'm going
to use words that [ know are highly charged here, but in fact that's really what we're
talking about. We're talking about giving parents the ability to choose among a wide
variety of educational options for their kids, and we're talking about giving kids the
ability to make that same choice when it is appropriate.

But we all know that this is a slow, sometimes agonizingly slow process. I'd like
to hear from you, in the most candid way possible, what you believe to be the obstacles
we can deal with, on a Federal level especially, that prevent a faster flow toward true
school choice and a wide, wide variety of programs and options.

Mr. Cox. Well, it seems to me there was a thing on television a couple of nights ago,
one was for charter schools, one's for choice, and the other one was on the state education
committee or whatever. And as [ was sitting there, it appeared to me that the only thing
the fellow that was working for the schools at the time was job security. It just seemed to
me that all he was afraid of was, if this happened, he might not have a job.

Mr. Tancredo. How candid. Anybody else? Mr. Vigil.

Mr. Vigil. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, I think that oftentimes, we
interchange the word "choice" and "quality" and don't make a distinction, and in this era
of accountability, it is not just choice we're talking about, it is the quality of education.
Whether it's public school education or private school education or charter school
education, it doesn't matter, but we interchange the two words like they mean the same
thing.

Public school systems, like Albuquerque Public Schools, are charged right now
with making sure students are learning. And our opposition isn't to choice. What we'd
like if we're going to be held accountable, is that others should be held accountable for
the same thing, student learning. That's a challenge we all face. Whether it's an
alternative outside of our system or within our system, and if it contributes to students
graduating and being successful, that's what we're all in this for. There's enough work for
all of us to do, so we don't have to worry about the “pull-outs” there, because there is
plenty of work. )

So I guess I would just caution the choice of words, because oftentimes we think
when we talk about choice, we're also talking about quality, and they're two very distinct
and two very different definitions.

Mr. Tancredo. Don't you think that one develops out of the other? Don't you think
greater quality develops out of more choice?

Mr. Vigil. I think it's actually the other way around, probably.
Mr. Tancredo. Fewer choices, develops more quality?
Mr. Vigil. I'm not sure. I'm not sure of your question.
[ don't think choices necessarily lead to quality. éhoices lead to choices, and

depending what people would like out of an education. But right now, we need to make
sure that our young children are liable for the economy and being educated enough to
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take on the world of work and higher education. Often, the choice doesn't offer that
guarantee.

So the development of rigorous standards that every child can attain is very
important. With this development of standards holding every school, whether it's a public
school or whether it's a charter school, or any other kind of school, to that same standard,
with the success of the school based on students obtaining that standard over time.

Mr. Tancredo. What would the failure result in? What would the failure of a school
that did not live up to the standard, what would happen to that school, do you think?
What should happen?

Mr. Vigil. The result would be the kinds of things that are happening right now, not only
across the country, but also in the State of New Mexico. As I started off my comments,
you know, we have students who are very successful in the system. About 66 percent of
our students are very successful. Now, we have a large percentage of students who are
not successful, but the state has recenitly adopted a methodology by which schools that
have not met a standard are put on school improvement. There should be sanctlons placed
on schools, over time, which are not meeting the needs of students.

Those same kinds of sanctions should be placed on any school where the students
are not making the kinds of gains we would expect. But the quality of school isn't just on
the test scores of that student population. The quality of the school is how those test
scores are rising over time. Because if you get a student who can read well when they
come in and can read well when they leave, that does not necessarily mean that's a good
school. So it's important to look at a trend line of student progress, and oftentimes we
make the mistake of assuming that a school is good because their test scores are good,
and that's not necessarily true.

Mr. Kind. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Again, | want to thank each of you for your testimony here today. Geoff, since
you're the only student we've had a chance to listen to, I want to ask you a couple of
questions. You did a wonderful job in your testimony, by the way.

Mr. Joslin. Thank you.

Mr. Kind. Is there a certain image to going to an alternative school program, like the
Sierra Alternative Program that you're involved with now? Does it carry any kind of
stigma by going to a school like that with friends that you may have or friends that are
still in the public school system that are thinking of diopping out?

Mr. Joslin. Well, actually, I have friends from all over the city, and I have friends in all
different kinds of schools and everything. What I tend to find is that either I'm doing
better than them or we're doing about the same. I wouldn't say that I'm better than
anybody, but I would say that I get more of the one-on-one teaching that I need, and I
know that I need that for myself.

Mr. Kind. Well, that was the other question | was going to ask you. What are you
receiving in the Fresh Start Program that you're in right now that you're responding to
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that you weren't necessarily receiving in the old'school?

Mr. Joslin. Well, actually, I'm in the regular education right now, and I'm experiencing
more economics, more English, and we get more hands on, | guess, as opposed to last
year. It seems to be working with me.

Mr. Kind. It seems like you've developed a pretty close relationship with Mr. McClure
here. Is that safe to assume?

Mr. Joslin. Yeah. Well, I've had him for 2 years straight now.

Mr. Kind. Has that been an important part of it, being able to make that connection with
the teacher? .

Mr. Joslin. Actually, it seems like the teachers there try to make a connection with all of
the students. It just seems that | made my connection sooner than some other people, |
guess.

Mr. Kind. What's the ratio of students that you work with?

Captain McClure. Are you talking about the student/teacher ratio? Probably average is
fourteen to one in regular education.

The fact that Geoff said that teachers make a concerted effort in an alternative
school setting to make a connection with students, it's not just there. Mr. Marks put it
well. 1did teach in a regular setting where I had, in one case, 42 kids. You'll want to
make a connection, you'd really love to make a connection, but you just can't. Not with
that many kids.

And you're looking at taking home 200 plus papers and staying up until 2:300r
3:00 in the moming trying to give them quality feedback on their papers, and it becomes
a situation that is untenable.

Mr. Kind. Would the lower class ratios help the discipline in the classroom, as well?

Captain McClure. | think that, in many cases, it would. I think that discipline also rests
on the shoulders of the administrators and teachers themselves, as well as, of course, the
accountability of the students and how they behave in a class. They know what's right,
and they know what's wrong. .

Mr. Kind. Mrs. Joslin, you certainly seem to be a parent who is very concemned about
your child's education, and your son, and how well he's going to do. What factors do you
attribute to the fact that Geoff was slipping through the cracks, that he was on the verge
of dropping out, and it seemed to horrify you when he was suggesting that?

Mrs. Joslin. | don't know. It might have been just a personal thing. a family crisis thing.
Geoff was an honor student in eighth grade, and he hit high schoo! with 2,000
kids. I think it was the size of the school. Geoff wasn't interested. It was like they don't

care what you're doing. You turn in a paper; you don't turn in a paper. | just don't know
that he hit a connection with any of these teachers ninth grade year. And it just fel! apart
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after that for him, I think.

I just couldn't have him not graduate or get his diploma. My father was 45 before
he got his GED and my mother has a ninth grade education. I just didn't want that for my
sons. If it meant me hanging out at the schools with him, I was willing to do that.

I could do that in elementary school. [ was very involved in elementary school. |
was a real mom 5 years running for one or the other boy, you know. I loved when they
were in elementary school, I got to go again, and I loved it. I was able to do that. But
once they hit middle school, they don't want as many parents in the classroom, and they
don't want as much help. And I understood that. It was hard for me. [ had that umbilical
cord cutting going on. They didn't want me there.

In high school, they still want parents to be involved, but not necessarily in the
classrooms. And I think, to a certain extent maybe, we still need parental involvement in
classrooms. When Geoff was in fourth grade, I used to take three kids out into the hall,
and the teacher was in there, she had four kids that just could not read. I got to read to
them. That made my day. It's what we did for 30 minutes. They would talk about
different stories, different books, and I think it made their day. I don't know. I just think
that had an impact on me. And if reading for 30 minutes to three or four kids can make a
difference to them staying in school and staying motivated, even in fourth grade, I'm

“willing to do that. I'd do that for anybody's kids.

1 just feel we need to do something. It's sad that so many kids are sitting at home
playing video games when they could have an education and some kind of a life. What
do you do when you turn 19 and you still don't have a life or a direction. You need to
make a connection, whether it's with your own kids or other people's kids. There are
plenty of people out there trying to help.

Mr. Kind. Do I have time for one more question or do we need to move on?
Chairman Hoekstra. Go ahead.

Mr. Kind. Thank you. Trying to follow up with regard to the infrastructures, the
building of new facilities, improving of existing facilities or even the addition of existing
facilities. Since thete is a demonstrated need here in the State of New Mexico, why
haven't you been getting more support at the state or local level as far as coming up with
the funds that you feel need to be done?

* Just to put this into perspective, the Federal Government distributes roughly 7
percent of the entire education budget throughout the country. So there's a very limited
role that the Federal Government plays, and yet infrastructure needs in particular have
historically been a state and local responsibility.

Now, there is legislation pending. Representative Charlie Rangel from New York
is pushing legislation to call for a tax credit on bonding issues at local school districts that
the administration is very supportive of, but what's happening that this isn't getting done?

Mr. Cox. I think part of it is the fact that this is a new approach in the State, and there's a
misunderstanding or a lack of knowledge as to how to move these things forward. I think
that's one of the big problems. We made a presentation, and they just threw it out. And
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so 1 think that's one of the problems. We just don't have enough experience on the state
level to administer this. :

Mr. Marks. Mr. Kind, under the startup stimulus fund monies that are available in the
State of New Mexico, even though they're limited, they can be used to renovate buildings
and to do infrastructure improvements, lease property, or if we happen to have something
donated. We're talking about charter schools throughout the United States. The main
issue for all of them is getting a facility, and they don't have the ability to raise the capital
to do that. So I think New Mexico is trying to do its part, but it's simply an issue that has
not been adequately addressed yet.

Mr. Kind. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Wilson. I'd like to kind of follow up on the same line of questioning. We all know
that we've got $1.2 billion backlog in the State of New Mexico for capital improvements,
and the charter school law here is only a year old, so we're kind of leaming our way a
little bit. But, Roger, you've been in the real estate business and you're probably the only
one in the room who understands a lot of this stuff with respect to capital funding and
things. Have you ever had any experience with any of the other Federal loan guarantee
programs, and which ones, from an administrative point of view, work and which ones
don't? How would you structure such a thing?

Mr. Cox. Well, I've been involved very much in private schools. I represented the
Academy in all that land that they sold out there. And there's, of course, no Federal
connection O state connection to that school. 1don't have any experience whatsoever
with capital funding on a Federal basis. 1 get too impatient. You guys in Washington
don't come through fast enough.

Mrs. Wilson. Alan, have you looked at this issue at all as far as how a loan guarantee
program would best be administered or do you have any thoughts at all on that?

Mr. Marks. Well, the only thoughts that I've had on it so far are that certain basic
principles that the Federal Government would want to sce observed, and the school
would certainly have to commit to those. For example, there is the possibility that charter
schools could easily be used wrongfully, and in my opinion, to defeat diversity and socio-
economically segregate society. 1 would hope that that didn't happen and 1 would hope
that the loan guarantee programs would certainly not foster or favor that, as one example.

But I do know that there are a lot of guarantee programs, and incentive programs,
and support and insurance type programs that the Federal Government has in all kinds of
other arenas of life. If this could be one more, I think it would certainly achieve a
significant benefit for society, and certainly for the alternative schools that we're talking
about.

Mr. Cox. I'm on the committee that's really doing all of this. I try to take a back seatto
all of that, and 1 have some very knowledgeable people on that committee with all kinds
of funding experience and so on. I'm sure on that committee, there are people that are
familiar with some of them.

Mrs. Wilson. Thank you. Just one final question for Joe.
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I know that you've been focusing on this problem for a year or so now since you
came back to do this work. We've got a handful of alternative schools or schools within
schools here in Albuquerque. What plans does Albuquerque Public Schools have with
respect to expansion of those, or what's coming, what's new, with respect just not to the
prevention that we've talked about with the first panel, but the intervention with older
kids?

Mr. Vigil. We've divided the work into three areas. One is prevention, second is
intervention, and the third part we call recruitment, which is getting students back into a
viable education system. The alternative programs we have in this district, which are
pretty extensive, are designed to recruit students back in or to keep students in for a
variety of reasons.

Our plans for the alternative program is that every alternative program in our
system must meet rigorous standards of academic performance, because we want our
students to graduate from the alternative programs, to have an education they can be
proud of. So we are looking at the rigor of the academic program, but we also understand
that the alternatives also provide an alternative support system that keeps our students in
school. So that's one aspect that we're working on.

Second, where are the gaps in the alternatives that we currently provide? For
example, right now, we don't have a place for ninth graders who have no credit or who
are not enrolled in schoo! for whatever reason. We don't have a place for them to land.
So we need to develop that intemally, or to work with others to develop a program for
students. Ninth graders with no credit, how can they continue to get credit, but yet be
prepared when they choose to go back to the rigors of a comprehensive high school?
Because we don't want our alternatives to be considered watered-down programs in the
area of recruitment, strengthening our alternatives and, increasing the numbers is one of
our goals.

We also have a significant waiting list for students to get into alternative
programs, and so we are increasing capacity in these programs. The very success of
some of these programs, is because of their small size, which is an issue that has been
reinforced, and also on this panel here. So when you increase capacity, it doesn't
necessarily mean increasing enrollment in that school, but perhaps replicating that
successful alternative so that another small school can be created.

Mrs. Wilson. Thank you.

Chairman Hoekstra. Can anybody'ahswer the question, what's happening in the home
school movement in New Mexico?

Mr. Cox. It's very high. To my understanding, there's a lot of home schooling going on,
particularly on the east side of the mountains. That's one of the things that we feel is
‘going to give the school a great enrollment is the people that have not been satisfied,
want to move into another school. We're planning one teacher per fifteen students type of
arrangement,

And Mr. Vigil seems to be concemned about the quality of the education. I don't

think there's any question. I've got a grandson that’s been in the public schools and the
middle schools, and we put him into a private school, and I can tell you the difference in
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his education is unbelievable. Of course, it costs $7,500 a year, and people can't afford
that. But the education that that boy is getting in private school and what he was getting
in the middlv school can’t be compared. I've always felt like middle school and high
school is where we fall down in our education. I think our elementary is pretty good. But
the education he's getting in that private school is 200 percent better.

Chairman Hoekstra. But the movement of home schooling is growing in the State and
does anybody have any numbers as to how many students?

Mrs. Wilson. One in 10 students in New Mexico is home schooled, I believe. It's a very
strong tradition in rural New Mexico. Is the private or parochial school breakdown there?

Mr. Vigil. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, public schools conduct regular
workshops for parents who are interested in home teaching their children, and we are
making every attempt to provide the kind of information they need. as well as access to
our system, because, for whatever reason, they choose to home school their child.

However, we don't feel that is a reason for us not support their work, because
there are a number of different ways to educate a child. We respect their decision to do it
in that manner. It demonstrates that when a child has a quality teacher, whether it's a
charter school or a public school, regardless of the child's economic status or minority
status, a child can succeed, and as long as wages are low for teachers, then we fail to
attract the kind of people that we like.

1 know we have excellent people within our system right now, but we also have a
shortage of teachers, so that hers are now hing in classrooms that they are not
centified to teach in, which exacerbates the problem of students not learning. So we have
to maintain a high quality work force, and one way of doing that is investing heavily in
professional development, which we need to do, but the other area that needs significant
attention is to dramatically increase the wages that these hard-working people are
making, because it's not fair to them.

Chairman Hoekstra. Captain McClure, did you want to say something about the home
schooling? I noticed you pulled the microphone over.

Captain McClure. Mr. Cox fairly accixrately responded to it. I, too, live in the East
Mountains, and many of our neighbors have pulled their kids out in recent years and
home schooled them.

Chairman Hoekstra. One of the options alluded to is when you open up the different
options for schools and smaller schools, that you use the schools, or they become tools
for a lot of other things. How do you address that concern?

Mr. Marks. I don't know. I just know that the gist of what 1 said is, small schools that
provide those kind of caring environments, and those kind of alternatives that Mr. Vigil
and everyone here has spoken to, are extremely successful. I don't want to get lost in the
fact that there may be some abuses of a system, but I would hope that the state could keep
that in line, as we experiment with this new movement which I think has tremendous
support and enthusiasm. Okay?
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Captain McClure. If I may, one of the things that scares people away from supporting
altemative schools is they have in their mind an idea that the exponential cost is greatly
increased. That's not the case. I've been reading some research and studies on financial
support of these smaller schools, and it's basically quality over quantity, and you can take
funds without putting a great strain on the taxpayer. You can take an adequate amount of
funds and make a very effective alternative school.

_ Before the freshman program was cut from the city dropout prevention program,
they cited that the program was, per student, not cost-effective. It was too expensive, and
1 offered to continue the program at half the budget. Once the setup has occurred, once
you've got your structures and your textbooks and your equipment and your desks, that's
the majority of the cost. Once that occurs in the first couple of years of the school's
existence, you can trim that budget progressively until you get it down to a reasonable
amount that I think the taxpayers would find to be an equitable balance between success
amongst the students and the burden that they have to carry to pay for it.

Mr. Cox. One thing that I forgot to mention that I think is very important is the fact that

in this State, if you create a charter school, the State only agrees to fund you for one year.
So that makes a very difficult situation to go get a mortgage when the banker says, "Well,
what's going to happen next year?"

Chairman Hoekstra. Good point; a one-year mortgage.

Mr. Marks. Let me clarify that. We do get operational funds every year, but as for the
stimulus funds, it's a one-shot deal.

Chairman Hoekstra. I'd like to thank the panel for being here. Heather, thank you for
inviting us. She's an articulate and aggressive Congresswoman expressing the needs of
New Mexico and the special circumstances of New Mexico to her colleagues in
Washington. We listen, and thank you very much for inviting us here to be a part of this
today.

Mrs. Wilson. Thank you for coming, Mr. Chairman; all three of you. I really appreciate
your willingness to be here and see what's working and what's not, and get some good
suggestions.

Chairman Hoekstra. Sometimes you get up at 5:00 in the morning, we had snow this
moming, looking at getting up that early and going to the plane one more time. Both
panels, you made it a very worthwhile exercise to be out here today and to take a look at
how we're investing our Federal funds to help kids like Geoff and the kids in New
Mexico achieve what we all want them to achieve, which is nothing but the best. We
want the best and the brightest. I'm selfish. I want the best and brightest kids of anyplace
in the world here in New Mexico, in Colorado, Michigan, or Wisconsin. If everybody
else in the world is up to our standards, that's okay, but if there is going to be a ranking, |
want our kids to be number one. So thank you very much for the excellent testimony and
the stimulating testimony.

The record will stay open for 14 days. If there's anybody in the audience that
would tike to submit some written statements or comments, they can do so through the
Education and Work Force Committee in Washington. And without any other comments,
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CHAIRMAN PETE HOEKSTRA

Committee on Education and the Workforce
Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations
Albuquerque, New Mexico
January 24, 2000

Gdod afternoon. My name is Pete Hoekstra and I am the Chairman
of the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations for the Education
and the Workforce Committee. I would like to thank you for being here
this afternoon to discuss the important issue of dropout prevention. [ am

very pleased to hold this hearing in my friend Heather Wilson’s district. _

The hearing that we are having today is the 20th field hearing this
Subcommittee has held in the past four years during the 104th, 105th
and 106th Congresses. We held these hearings as a part of a project we
call "Education at a Crossroads." We’ve been to numerous cities,

including
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¢ The Bronx, New York City
¢ Chicago

¢ South Central Los Angeles
¢ Battle Creek, Michigan

¢ And now, Albuquerque, New Mexico.

Throughout our field hearings, the Subcommittee has heard
witnesses all across the country ask for a nﬁmber of changes with respect
to federal education programs. Over and over, we have found that in too
many cases, federal law is just too bureaucratic and doesn’t offer local
schools and districts enough flexibility. Rather than promoting

innovation and creativity this combination often stifles reform.

Today we are going to hear about strategies for preventing
students from dropping out of school. Specifically, we are going
to hear how early childhood education, teacher training, charter
schools and school choice can help all children receive a high

quality education.

Most importantly, we are here to hear from you about what is
working here in New Mexico - what is effectively improving

student achievement and keeping kids in school. 1 doubt that a
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bureaucrat in Washington designed the programs and strategies
we’ll be hearing about. You all know better than anyone in
Washington what students in your state need, and what works best
for them. Washington should stay out of the way and not impede

effective local efforts, and instead empower what works.

I believe we are beginning to think in new and creative ways at the
federal level about what can be done to help, rather than hinder, schools
in Albuquerque and across the country. Last year we passed the
“Education Flexibility Partnership Act,” which expands the Ed-Flex
program to all 50 states. President Clinton quickly signed this common-
sense legislation into law. New Mexico participated in the pilot
program, which allows states to approve waivers for federal education
programs. This law makes a lot of sense, but it is just a first step in the
right direction towards giving states and school districts the flexibility

you need.

Last fall we passed legislation that gives states and school districts
even more flexibility in exchange for increased accountability for
student performance. This legislation is called the Straight A’s Act. Itis
designed to give states the option of establishing “performance

agreements” with Washington. These agreements would free States

i
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from most regulations, while requiring substantial gains in student
performance and narrowing achievement gaps. We believe that
increases in student achievement should be the bottom line of federal
education programs, not merely compliance with rules made in
Washington. States and school districts should focus on students, not

whether forms are filled out correctly and sent in on time.

Ed-Flex and Straight A’s are small, but important, initiatives that
will help ensure that Washington empowers you to help children, and

does not get in the way with overly restrictive rules and regulations.

I look forward to hearing more about what is working in New
Mexico and what you think should happen in Washington. We know
there are some amazing examples of what is working across the country
and we hope to learn about some of them today. We are here to learn

from you.
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Education in the New Millenium:
“2020 Vision” _
Congresswoman Heather Wilson

Albuquerque, New Mexico
January 24, 2000

“The gap between rich and poor, Anglo and minority has widened. . . . While
discrimination is not the intent, the result of low exp ions is discrimination of the
worst kind. . . . If the twenty first century is 1o be just as much an American century as
the twentieth century was, we must improve and expand public education, and no child
should be left behind.”

-- Congresswoman Heather Wilson

Mr. Chairman, | want to thank you and your colleagues for coming to New
Mexico. It is a pleasure and an honor to have you here.

In many ways, New Mexico is a snapshot of where America is going and the
stories you will hear t@y from New Mexicans are important as we look to the future. In
20 years, America will look a lot more like New Mexico than it does today. We are the
first minority-majority state. Minority and women owned businesses are starting up at
twice the rate of other business. Thanks to world class research universities, two
national laboratories and an emerging high tech business sector, we have some of the
greatest scientiﬁc talent in the world. We have a culture so rich and wonderful that
people come from all over the world just to experience the enchantment of New Mexico.

Yet, in his wonderful place one third of our children do not graduate from High
School. We have more children in poverty than almost any state in the nation. And
despite funding from the federal and state government, the gap between rich and poor,
Anglo and minority has widened.

While there many theories about this gap, there are enough break-the-mold

exceptional schools in neighborhoods where poverty is the norm and brown is the

(59)
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dominant skin color to make those theories start to sound like excuses for low
expectations. Most children will generally live up or down to the expectations that we set
for them. While discrimination is not the intent, the result of low expectations is
discrimination of the worst kind.

1 think it is important to reflect for a moment on why improving public education
iscritical. In fact, I believe it is the most important issue facing America today.

At the dawn of the twentieth century, in 1900, only 15% of American adults had a
high school diploma. This year, thanks to a colﬁmiunent by leaders early in the
twentieth century to have universal high school education, as we enter the new
millenium, 85% of American adults have a high school diploma. Life expectancy for a
man was 45 years; now it is 72. While that is great progress, we have to look ahead, not
back. In 1900, one third of Americans were still wod&ng on the farm and there were a lot
more manual labor jobs than there are today.

My grandparents didn’t have high school diplomas, but they didn’t need them to
succeed and support their families. 'i'he children, just dayé old, coming home from the
hospital today in the arms of loving parents will need a lot more education to cope and
contribute in 2020.

What will our _world be like in 20 years?

We will have mapped the human gene and many medical treatments will be
personalized to your own DNA. And we may have solved the shortage of donor organs
because if you need a new one, we l;‘light be able to take your DNA and grow one for

you.

The computer that sits on your desk will be an antique in the Smithsonian 10

generations out of date, and the one that you have will be between 500 and a thousand
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times more powerful than the one you have today. The laptop you have today that cost
$2,000 is as powerful as a 1980 1BM mainframe that cost $10 million.

The entire body of knowledge contained in the Library of Congress will be stored
in a one cubic inch space.

Your television, telephone and computer will probably be one device. And when
the phone rings, you may put on glasses with an earpiece to meet the caller in virtual
reality chat room.

All of these wonders - and dozens more that we cannot even imagine — are being
unleashed by entrepreneurs who are common men with uncommon vision, And the
enabling force that has brought us to this point was the belief that education should not
just be for elite, that every child has the potential to do great things if given the tools and
expected to achieve. 90% of the scientists who have ever lived in human history are alive
today.

In the twentieth century we madé the transition from an agrarian to an industrial
economy. Now we are making the transition to an information economy. It will change
our society as surely as the urbanization of America changed our society. 1t will affect
the way we get health care, the way we communicate, the way we are entertained, the
way we do business, the way we shop, the way we learn.

The edut;ation that was good enough for our grandparents was not good enough
for us. And what is good enough for us will be woefully inadequate for our children. If
the twenty-first century is to be just as much an American century as the twentieth
century was, we must improve and expand public education, and no child should be left

behind.
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1 want to take a moment what I think we need to do, recognizing that many of
these things are not the responsibility of federal government, l;ut we have to start coloring
outside the lines.

We need a longer school year. There is a direct relationship between the time
spent learning and how much a child learns. Yet our 180-day school year — a relic of our
agrarian past — persists. Over ten years we could lengthen the school year by 3 days per
year 5o that children are in school 210 days per year. That would still allow ample time
for vacations and summer camp and family time.

We need to raise the graduation requirements in science and math. To graduate
from High School, students must have 4 years of high school level math and 4 years of
high school level science.

We need to end social promotion, particularly in the first three grades.

We need to raise the mandatory school attendance age from 16 to 18 unless a
child is going into an accredited technical training program, into an apprenticeship or into
the military.

We need greater variety in the public school system and real choices for parents.
We need small schools as well as big schools; schools that specialize in particular areas
as well as those that just provide a good general education; schools that emphasize
structure and ones that don’t. All of them must be accountable for student performance.
But any parent who has more than one child knows that some kids need a different
approach from others. In states with longer experience with charter schools, they have
often filled these gaps. And they have disproportionately served low income, minority
students and students at-risk of dropping out.

We need middle school and high school teachers who have degrees in their fields

— science, math, Engiish, history.
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We need to make it easier for second career teachers to enter the classroom
without having to retumn to college full time for a year or more.

We need more high quality pre-schools and easier access to them for poor
students.

We need to strengthen curricula, particularly in math and science and increase our
investment in professional development for teachers.

We need child-by-child, class-by-class, school-by-school, district-by-district
accoﬁntability for results. We cannot tolerate low achieving schools that are not
improving, and no child should be left behind. School districts should have broad
latitude and strong positive and negative incentives to take the management action
needed to demand improved performance.

By the year 2020, ninety nine percent of our children must graduate from high
school and three quarters must go on to college, technical training, apprenticeships orinto "~
the military. ‘

We need to accept the responsibility and reality that parents are a child’s first and
most important teachers. And it’s a whole lot easier to be a child’s teacher if you are
more than a child yourself and if you have the strength of a stable intact family. We need
to reduce the rates of teen pregnancies and out-of-wedlock births and get the message to
kids: “Get a life before you make one.”

W;e need to bring art and music — particularly music ~ back into the classroom.
There is a strong correlation between music and achievement in mathematics that is now
being explained as we image the human brain. While a newborn’s brain is fully formed,
the connections between cells are not. The growth of these connections is stimulated by
experience in the world. There are windows for this development which, if missed,

cannot always be recovered. That is the tragedy of the neglected child - dark holes
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where there are no connections at all. The same area of the brain handles music and
math. Young children who sing or play instruments regularly do better in math.

Yes, all of this takes money. So did universal high school education. So did the
GI Bill and Pell Grants. The alternative is to choose to lag behind.

So wheré do we begin?

We start from where we are.

I look forward to hearing the testimony today. It will help to shape ideas for three
pieces of legislation that I will introduce in the session of Congress that is about to begin.

1. Teacher Training: } will introduce legislation to improve teacher training and
professional development, including programs to make it easier for second career
teachers to get into the classroom.

2. Charter School Loan Guarantee Fund: I will introduce legislation to
establish a Federal Charter School Loan Guarantee Fund. Charter Schools provide
options within the public school system, but, in most states are held back by the lack of
facilities and capital money. The Federal Government has loan guarantee funds for
companies that export, for housing and for some small businesses. 1f there were one for
changr schools, banks would be more willing to lend and-interest payments — the cost of
money — would be much lower. The federal government would only have to pay if the
charter school defaulted on its loans.

3. Improving Early Care and Education: ! will introduce legislation to
improve early childhood education for the poorest children by requiring that any federal
childcare funds must pay at or above market rates for child care and pay a premium for
accredited care. ]

These bills are only the beginning. ! look forward to working with community

leaders in Albuquerque, state officials in Santa Fe, and my colleagues in Washington to
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ensure that the children who graduate from high school in 2020 are ready to build the

next American century.
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TESTIMONY BEFORE THE CONGRESSIONAL
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

Jenuary 24, 2000

Migquela Rivera, Ph.D.
Deputy Director - Early Care
Prevention and Intervention Division
New Mexico Children, Youth & Families Department

Mr. Chair, Jionorable Members of the Committee, Ladics and Gentlemen:

Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today about the connection between
and the importance of quality early care and education and the prevention of students
dropping out of school. As a licensed clioical psychologist who has worked with children,
as an administrator of child care, child development programming and family nutrition in
New Mezico, and as & concerned mother, ) cannot stress to you enough the importance of
quality early care and education programming and its influence on a person’s future.

Kindergarten may be the first mandated step to a formal education, bul preparstion
for school success happens long before then. Research has shown that, in terms of brain
development, by kindergarten the process is balf complete. Preparation for school success
begins a1 hirth, and school children must be ready in these seven criticel arcas:

1. Language: our ability to mmhhﬂle. both in receiving messages and in sending
them;

69)",
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2. Cognitive ahilities: thinking end reasoning, assimilating new information and
learning to apply it;
3 Social skilis: getting along with others, picking up cues from other people and

learning to live responsihly in a community;

4. Emotional development: the ability to attach to others, to understand their feclings
as well as our own, and to demonstrate self-control;

s. Ptyfhologlcnl development: including self-concept, the ahility to cope and to

perceive the world and how it should he;

6, Physiczal ahilities: coordination, movement and mastery of the world hy being active
in it; and
7. Moral development: our sense of right and wrong and our understauding of the

choices we make.

Of course, not everybody develops at exactly the same pace, but every single child
has a “critical window,” an opportunity of time in which certaln arcas of development must
occur. In somc of these areas, if the development doesn’t nccur during that critical
window, the opportunity is lost forever; in other areas, that development can occur Ia_ter,
hut it’s much harder, if not impossihle, to ever really catch up. .

‘The connection between quality carly care and education and school success is

apparcnt: )f you are ready for school, you are more apt to enjoy it and complete it. For the
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millions of children who are in child eare oationally, that preparation for school success will ’
occur away from their parents. What we teach our children and how we teach it matters,
from the moment they are born. And since the greatest learning potential occurl' from ages
two to ten, the quality of school age child care matters, too,

The High/Scope Preschool Curriculum Comparison longitudinal study which began
in 1967 found that children born In poverty experience fewer emotional problems and
felony arrests if they attended a preschool program which focused on child-initiated
activities instead of scripted academic instruction. In other words, when children are
allowed to plan, do and review thelr own activities with support from trained teachers, they
uitimately are niore successful than children who are taught with 8 more rigid approach in
which unly ‘ncademic skills and right answers are rewarded. f children are encouraged to
learn and given the appropriate opportunity to do so, they will Jearn early to self-direct in
positive, productive ways. We cannot simply teach children information; we must show
them how to acquire an use it

The Carollna Abecedarian project results which were published this past year
[¢] 999)- revealed that early childhood educatlon can make 8 critical difference in the Jater
success of poor children. This project was a carefully controlled research design project in
which children had an indlvidualized prescription of educational activitics, games
incorporated into the child’s day and activities which focused on socia), emotional and

coguitive areas of devel t, with

P phasis on language. Children whu participated in
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the intervention program had higher cognitive test scores from their tuddlcr yenrs from age

.

21, attained higher achlevement level sin reading and math, completed more ycars of

education and were more likely to attend college. The mothers of those cbildren also

achieved higher educational and employment status than mothers whose children were not

in the program.

¢

How can we slow the rate of school dropouts?

Start early. Development of the ahilities crucial to school success occurs largely by
age S and continues through age 10, slowing thereafter. Invest in the youngest
children for the greatest long-term effect.

Support qoality child care. It's in everyone’s best interest.

Sopport the adequate training of teachers. Head Start has raised the cducational
expectation of their teachers nationally. General child care providers need to be
supported so they can do the same.

Compensate carly care an education providers adequately for their efforts.

Childreu’s develop t is affected by stahility in their relationships, both in and out
of the home. . Turnover in child care is often higb, mn;nly because of low pay. Slow

down turnover and yoo’ll help stahilize those crucial relationships for children.

"Expect developmentally appropriate curricula and child development practices for

children of all agcs in child care. Health and safety are important, but what we do

and how we do it also matter.

Support families in the crucial mission of preparing their children for success.

We'll al} benefit as a result.
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Emmanuel Bapnst Chﬂd Development Center and Academy

211 W. 20th Stieet I
Flnnkmm.N-'MdmndOl
mem I

“Pax 3273571 E-mail wmm
“Good $¢§wuu¢4 Last Forever”
To: House Committee on Educanon

Representative Heather W
J anuary 24,2000 H

I
From: Lms Welgand. Director
Emmanuel Baptist Child Development Centet
Farmington, New Mmcol
Representing: New Mexico Clnld Care Assocnanon as Vice-President
* for Rural Memberq with over 100 Childcare Providers
throughout the state of New Mexico

Re:  Drop-out Prevention: m‘s Emportance ofogh Quality Early
Education .

Lois Weigand, CDC Director ?  Rmanoel Weigand, Academy Principal

(15
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Outlook for Education Ficld Hearing ¢
January 24, 2000 -

;
Congrosswoman Wilson and oth:nmmbcn of the panel:

1am Lois Weigand, Director oflimnqnuel Baptist Child Development Center in
nglonThnkyoufoxaﬂnwmgmmslwemyeomamabomBaﬂyChﬂdhood

Ihvewurkedwnhchurmuﬂlhnpmﬂmmlm Like all beginning
teachers, my ideal was to- make a difference in the lives of students. With all of the
cultural and social changes, 1 came 10 realize that I needed to reach children before they
h:amlmslhepnwwhngwqhehﬂdmnﬁombﬂhﬂnvugbkmdmaym
-vohmteuhamml”l,mwmhoolcdwdnmmmmychmh In 1992, after more
MZGymmthp&blnmhooldmlmndmdhgmmmgon&ﬂy
Gnkﬂnodﬁdmﬁnncnamm:hns.i

wwmwmmmmommmsuum
Edtm:onmdmawingthehxshxhoolmndwmme “Good Beginnings Last
Farever™ likewise “Bad Beginnings Last Forever™. ] believe it is also important to Jook at
the link berween Early Childhood Education and youthful violence. Some of the same.
ﬁlﬂmwlmbmseyomhlodmpo\nofschoolaho are in the background of the
violence we bave soen.

mm&mmmmﬂnﬂuhaqna&@hdmrlnhnmﬁw
ycar:andthelandtcdchmmadaublbgaf\nwo[m:fwchihbmqgulo-
17. Self-directed violence has also soared with the suicide rate for children 10-14 years
qfcge!riplbglnthe:mpcrlodAWed It by agers has j d by sixty-

Jour percent in the last decads. Forty Am sehool children have been killed in
schools each year for the lass five years Alan Fox, Dean of Criminal Justice at
thasn:nUmvumymrapomemdi:nhsaoﬁh:Umﬁanmhmmby
the FBI in Oct. 1997.)

Many, ﬂ'mtmst.hnwhdgeabkmdmdmhatbcdsutnmﬂmnnﬂkvdsm
m-wmmdwwmhmmmwmmh School
resources for dealing with delinquent arc overwhelmed beyond their capacities.
The juvenile prison system is also (Ghosts from the Nurscry)

) ltn-vuyndwumthhn'wmofmunmmmhmdmuymﬂn

nation.

On March 9. 1997, the US Depari of Justice released the results of a new
study that showed that if present rates of.incarceration continue, one out of twenty babies
born in the United Statez today will spend part of their adull lives in ssate or federal
prisons. An Afvican-American male has a greater than ane in four chances of going to
Prison in ki lifetime, while a Hispanic male has a one in six chance of serving time.
(Bureau of Justice Statistics.” Lifetime Likelihood of Going to State or Federal Prison)

Wemmmwmpmmumus Health
Smwhﬁmmuhlm“wmmmﬂmﬁcmdm
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Criminal Justice System is three times the cost of the nation’s entire health budget.
(Bureau of Justice Statistics “Crime Data Brief” The costs of crimes to victims)

Media coverage of violence—murder and rape, gang violence, serial killings, the
murder of parents, children and co-workefs—ireats violcnt behavior as if it suddenly
emerges from a developmental void. It isirare for a story to look for sources of this
behavior even in preadol or v school. In order to understand the tide of
violent bchavnor. in which America is submerged, we must look before preschool to the
first thirty-three months of life. Those manths, including the nine-month of prenatal
development and the first two years after birth, harbor the seeds of violence for a growing
percemtage of America’s childrcn i

As more brain rescarch i , We must appreciate the crucial naturc of physical,
emotional and cognitive care dunng the ﬁrst thirty-three months of life. As we begin to
discover the previously unimaginable nnpact of the smallest insult to the brain at crucial
time in development, we are begmmng t&see that much of what we have formoerly
written off as unknowable in origin and therefore unchangeable, can and must be
prevented.

Rachael Carson’s book “Silens Spring " showed us the link between toxins and the
destruction of our ecosystems. More than thirty years after “Silens Spring”’, we have yet
to understand that the same dynamic is atiwork in the hurnan experience. Toxic
experiences—family violence, abuse and hronic neglect, along with toxic substances
such as nicoting, alcobol and illegal drugs—arc being physically and emotionally
absorbed by our babics in record numbers. As in the natural world, these are complex
links between the quality of human development and the status of the human commnm\y
Infancy is a crucial developmental stage when an individual forms the core of conscience,
develops the ability to trust and relate to dthets, lays down the foundation for lifelong
learning and thinking. The quality of the human environment is directly tied to cach
individual's ability to love, to empathize with others and to engage in complex thinking.
By failing to understand the cumulative cffects of the poisons assaulting our babies in the
form of abuse, neglect and toxic sub we are participating in our own destruction.

Our ignorance of and indifference to the complex nature of infancy has significantly
contributed to onec sign of system distressithat we can no longer ignore. Violence is
epidemic in American society. It dominates our media, permeates our play, steals our
loved ones, ruins our families and claims & growing percentage of our young.

Each year the Children’s Defense Fund published a ycarbook entitled The State of
America’s Children. According to their 1 996 and 1997 issues:

. Ababynsbomcvcrynunutetoateenmothef

e The montality rate for American babies under the age of one is higher than that of any
other western industrialized nation; African- American babics are more than twice as
likely to die in their first year of life as white babies.

e Twenty-five percent of our preschoolichildren live below the poverty level.

e One in four foster children, in five states sampled, entered foster care before his or
her first birthday. Newboms make up the largest share of those infants.

e One in three victims of physical abuse is a baby less than twelve months old. Every
day a baby dies of ebusc or neglect at the hands of his or ber caregivers.

i

ERIC 78

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

78

. Threeomofcvuyfomdnldmnmnduedmthehmnymtopmdumnlmdmtm

corbined were Arperican.

. Only84pemmofmfnmundtoddlncmmus childcare centers is considered

developmentally appropriate care; 51.

and 40.4 percent poor quality care
These statistics are scary, but they are fag
education, which is put into place in time
Dropping out of school is also linked 1
children classified in special education ha
reading or an information-processing prot

1 percent was judged mediocre quality care,
tors that can be helped with money and

to make a differcnce.

p learning disabilities. The vast majority of

ve specific learning disabilities such as a
blem. In 1976-1994 the number of children

with specific learning disabilities requiring special services went from just under 800,000
served annually to nearly 2.4 million, an increase of 1.6 million or 45 percent. In 1993-4,
appm:qmately 7.7 percent of all children enrolled in school received special education

services compared to 4.5 percent in 1976/

7, an increase of about 70 percent. Students
with specific learning disabilities account,

for the majority of that increase, compriging

more than half of all disabled children sezved. Five percent of all children enrolled in
school require those services, a number that is expected to increase. It is also interesting
to note that Ritalin is now being prescribéd for 3-5 percent of all children in the United
States to control attention disorders. Because most of these children are males, this
means that 10-12 percent of all boys in the United States between the ages of six and
fourteen arc on this medication. (The Futwe of Children: Special Education for Children
with Disabilities, Vol. 6:1, spring 1996. David and Lucille Packard Foundation, Los
Altos, California.) ] .
Our chalienge is to move this information into the cultural mainstream and into the
legislative bodics to create a critical mass of people who know and who care and who
will enable this information to go from upderstanding to practice.
My mother vsed to say, “ an ounce ofiprevention is worth more than a pound of cure.”
The information we now have on the brain and its development gives us a new
opportunity. If healthy emotional and coguitive development (or the opposite) is
substantially rooted in our expericnces dlﬁrmg the first months of life, then the adults who
guide this development must have socicty’s attention. It is this group, the nurturers of
our children (p ded famnily, fiiends or paid caregivers) who are the key to
preventing violence and school dropouts: As they shape the future they need the tools,
skills, information, and social valucs to adequately do the job. These Early Childhood
Educators must be important to thosc who are providing the funding, regardless of
whether the funding is state or federal. When those caring for children arc themselves
healthy, have adequate financial and etmtmnal support and are equipped with
information and skills on what to expeclof children, how to discipline constructively,
bow to mumgeangaandmes,thednldxenmthcn'cambcncﬂt. ‘When such ncods are
poorly moet, it is the children who absorbithe consequences. We must stop thinking of this
important group of people, the Early Childhood Educators, as baby sitters and give them
the status, training and income they need and deserve to make a differcnce the lives of
our most jmportant resource, our children.
Head Start programs have made a diffcrence for many low income children and the
move to focus on not only the three to year okds but the birth through age two with
tthulyheadStmmmonmhn!hmmmtmngh.
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Federal block grants given to states ncéd to be regulated so states disperse those funds
with equity for all children. Beginning in July 1999, New Mexico childcarc providers

reccived the first significant rate increasc:

in nine years, but the increase was still not up to

the 1997 market rate survey. Mshouldmtbeadxﬂ'erznccmthcmbsxdymespudm
rural and metro. It does not cost lesstocan for a child in Farmington than it does in
Albuquerque. Childcare workers average:wage is $5.15-$6.00 per bour with no benefits.
Some childcare centers will not take state:funded children because the state does not pay
enough to care for the child. The averageirate paid by the state is $13.25/day with
average cost to take care of a child at $20/00 per day.

¢  When testified to a state legislative committee in October, I followed one child

through the $3.5 million increase of
b of d ic viol
move into a shelter. Shzhadbeen

funds. Her situation has changed at this time

e; Laurgn’s mother and her four sisters have had to

functioning as a single mom, but decided to give

the children’s father another chance but it did not work.

o We received $8.00 more for the month of July for Lauren’s care.

o With an average of 21 daysofmendancemanwmh,thugmsusanumaseof
3Bcenlsldayforthzcareofth!smfnm

° meelolneaktlusdownﬁmhcnwnhLauxen.whonmves1uslaﬁar7OOAM
and is picked up at 6:00 PM, this gives us an increase of 3 cents/bour.

Poorly subsidized childcare not only impacts families, but also employees of the
centers that cannot remain open. San Juan County has had 5 childcare centers close their

doors between May 1998 and April 1999,
o Childcare workers are unemployed.
o Parents lose childcare.

o Children are uprooted from familiar people and environment (Al brain research

shows that this is not good)

o Mothers are not going to be able to go off of welfare if there is no one to care for their

children.

o Tenf mothers arc generally not able to enter the ranks of childcare workers because of

lack of skills and education.

e San Juan County now bas 25 l:censedcentcrsandhomcswxﬂlacapacnyofml for

those under the age of 2

o There are 958 slots for those over age 2

e  There are S1 unlicensed, registered hoimes which adds another 204 childcare slots
o For the month of April, San Juan County bad 548 children in the state assisted

childcare system

o This leaves 601 slot for paying parens who then subsidize twice, once when they pay
taxes and again when they are charged more for their childcare, because the state is

not paying their fair share of the cost
There is another catcgory of childcare, ur

of caring for children. .
nlicensed, umegulated homes. How many

children are being cared for in urregulatéd homes? There is no way of knowing,

Untrained providers caring for children,

Wwho arc in this critical time period of the first

thirty-three months, do not give them the necessary stimulation for the brain to develop
and just perpetuate the problems this bearing is addressing. We cannot improve the
dropout rate among teepagers without addressing the origin of the factors that cause those
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children to fail. It is impcrative to addrcssEm-lyChldlwodEd\ma!mbefomwe lose a
gencration.

Thank you for the opportunity to speektoyoumdforyomwmabomﬂnechﬂdrm
of New Mexico and America
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School Completion:
In Search of the American Paradise

Testimony:

Subcommittee on Oversight and
Investigations Committee on Education and the Workforce
United States House of Representatives

The Albuquerque Partnership
Chair — Jerome Romero
Vice Chair — Deana Walter
Prepared by:

Dr. Moises Venegas, Director

January 24, 2000

Albuquerque, New Mexico
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School Completion:
In Search of the American Paradise
There is a-gentle song that always seems to remind me of a search for a better day. A

better day in education where all children learn. The lyrics:

She calls out to the man on the street,

Sir can you help?

1t’s cold and 1've no place to sleep

He pretends he can’t hear

He can see she’s been crying.,

Oh lord there is nothing

More anybody can do

Oh, Lord there must be something you can do

Another day for you and me in paradise

Perhaps on this day, January 24, 2000, it is appropriate to assert ourselves for another day
in paradise at the start of this new millenium. What does the record show for those in the
educational system who have not been able to graduate and find themselves in search of a
work place and a better life.

Rl 84
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o Peabody Assessment for five-year-olds in a typical urban school in- New
Mexico: )
- Total assessed, 69: 6 bilingual, 28 monolingual Spanish speakers, 35
monlingual English speakers

- Range of scores for the five-year-olds

Number of Students Age Level Score
2 2 yrs
20 3
21 4
19 5
5 6
2 7

o Third Grade achievement scores (percentiles)

School Minority Score
) Enrollment
96 97 98
A 84 43 41 27
B 74.3 44 32 27
C 86.6 28 35 27
D 85.6 24 27 26
E 90 30 38 24
F 92.7 28 38 22
G 94.7 18 27 20
H 95.8 13 12 17
2

e District Dropout by Ethnicity

E]{fc 85 -
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1987 1998
Anglo 16.3% 23.9%
African-American 22.9% 40.0%
Hispanic 23.8% 43.1%
Native American 29.3% 41.8%
Asian 12.9% 15.3%
District Total 19.6% 33.9%

Analysis

As we review the achievement and dropout data for this sample of public schools for the'

last three to five years, there have not been significant changes.

Some schools have improved and others have lost a few percentile points, but the

district average remains about the same. The gap between minority schools and the other

schools is still about 50-55 percentile points.

The cohort dropout report (longitudinal) was completed for the first time in five years

with data from 1993 through 1958. The increase in the dropouts in the school district

may be a combination of a more precise tracking and counting along with an increase in
the numbgr of students actually dropping out.

o There is a significant correlation between race/ethnicity, socioeconomic level and
school achievement and dropout rates. .. the higher the Hispanic/minority enrollment
in a school, the lower the student achievement and the higher the dropout rate.

‘ 3

o There is a broad range in achievement among the elementary schools for the fourth
grade; the high-achieving schools are in the 80 percentile and the low-achieving
schools are in the 20-30 percentile.-

» The 6" grade middle schoo! range varies from a 76™ percentile to a 211" percentile.
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s For the 1997-1998 school year just completed, almost half (44.7%) of the students
who started the ninth grade at School A in 1994 dropped out of school. School B had
the lowest dropout rate at 8.4%.

o  On an annual basis there are approximately 2610 students who drop out!

o In 1987 the cohort dropout rate was 19.6% compared to 33.9% in 1998.

o Native Americans had the highest cohort dropout rate in 1987 at 29.3% and
Hispanics had the highest in 1998 at 43.1%.

e Fourth grade math scores range from a 5 percent proficiency at School A to 81

percent at School B.
Recommendations

What is it that we must do to increase our graduation rates and reduce dropouts in our
schools. First, we must focus precisely on that student population that schools have been
unable and unwilling to educate. That student group remains
consistent throughout this country __ ethnic and racial minorities and the less

4
affluent in our society. But reducing the number of dropouts is less about
intervention at the high school level and more about education and prevention in the early
grades. Early Childhood education __ between the years of three and ten __ what skills
are being taught and learned by the student? Look at the data __ if the child cannot read
at the third grade level or is scoring at the 21* percentile, does it get better or worse as

she/he moves up to high school?

ERIC 87
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There is a question in our minds that we must not only continue such programs in the

early years such as Headstart, Homestart, Even Stant, Child Find, but we must expand and

provide accessibility for those students and families with the greatest need. Some

considerations for these early childhood education programs:

Are they child based and speak to the needs of the student rather than the

needs of the teacher’s union?

Is the instructional staff trained, educated and certified to deal with the needs
of the three — ten-year-old?

Accountability — Is learning being measured on a yearly basis and are changes
being made based on student learning outcomes?

Headstart — Are such programs providing an educational program or just basic

child care?

5
Eliminate social promotion but insist on skill acquisition for each child.
Eliminate placement/tracking based on the lack of acquisition of educational
skills that eventually lead to dropouts and basic remedial classes in high
school.
Title I __restructure and eliminate “pull out” programs; continue funding
based on student learning outcomes not on “low expectations” for this student

group.
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Educational Framework

The recommendations for improvement and effective schools are basic__not too different

from years past. We are less concerned with the specifics of a reading

program, organizational structures or teaching styles. Whether there is bilingual

education, Proposition 1227, or a legal suit, they are of less concern to us than whether all

students are leamning. The basic questions remain; can you read, can you compute, and

are you prepared for the workforce?

As in the past, we recommend a focus on the following:

INSTRUCTIONAL LEADERSHIP - - Not so much political but that
leadership which relates to learning _ _starting with the members of the
school board to every employee. The school board should certainly model a behavior
that provides educational/instructional leadership rather than seeing themselves as
elected officials that represent an internal group within

6
the system. The principal is one of the most important members of the
organizational leadership structure.
HIGH EXPECTATIONS - - Not only must we have high expectations for all
students, but also every staff member that works with students must have the skills to
help students achieve their high expectations. The schools must be careful with their
“regression analysis” that is used to predict how students will perform on
achievement tests based on socioeconomic status, “how poor are you™? Asan
example, if the predicted ITBS score for one of the “poor schools” is 39" percentile_ -

_is that the expectation? And if the “poor school” scores at the 44 percentile, has
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that school achieved high evaluation marks? One final note on expectations_ _we
must not confuse standards with expectations.

SAFE AND ORDERLY ENVIRONMENT - - At each learning site, are all students
safe from threats and violence? The same should be asked of the home and
community enviro ment.

CLEAR AND FO JSED MISSION - - Clear and precise goals, objectives and
activities for each s« sl/learning site in the district are a must.

TIME ON TASK we visit different school sites even in the “best” schools we
find students waiting at different times of the day one to two hours for learning to,

happen. The leamning time requirement for our schools

7
are: kindergarten, 2.5 hours: gmdeS 1-8, 5.5 hours; and grades 9-12, 6 hours.
Learning takes time and we should use all available time.
TIMELY AND FREQUENT MONITORING OF STUDENT PROGRESS - -
With appropriate adjustments, not only should schools monitor and assess, butalso”
share the information with parents, concerned citizens and the
general community. If the progress is good, let us celebrate together and if it is bad
let us work together to improve. Under no circumstances should we
have to take legal measures to acquire public information about our schools. The
schools belong to all of us.
HOME/SCHOOL RELATIONS - - Difficult as it may seem at times in 2000, we

must be able to communicate equally well with the diverse members of

90
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our various school communities. As a rule, do schools feel less aceountable
to parents of poor students?

o OPEN/POSITIVE CLIMATE - - In the schools and in the Albuquerque
community, we must promote a climate of trust, sharing and the ability to work
together despite differences that we may have. We must learn to be “tough-minded”
friends who may argue and disagree but continue to work together on improvement

for all our students.

8
The issue of who is learning and who is not achieving and dropping out, .is not about
pedagogy, reading programs or a specific “*headstart” program. In this country we have
always educated those who we want to educate. We must reaffirm the acceptance of
responsibility for all our children - - - poor, affluent,
white, black, and brown. We must commit to equal opportunity and intent to

raise the achievement level for each and every child.

o 9 _ﬂ_
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House of Representatives Committee on Education and the Workforce
Congressional Hearing - Drop Out Prevention

Jenuary 24, 2000

Presented by: Dr. Vi Florez, Dean, College of Education, University of New Mexico
“Teacher Quality: Impact on Student Achievement”

The shortage of bigh quality teachers and the teacher retention challenge is critical to student
echievement. It is important that the state as s whole recognize the importance of providing
incentives for quality teachers to stay in the classroom. The quality of the tescher determines the
success of students a3 indicated by the rescarch data today. With what we know about learning
anh«iﬂdﬁm“mm”muwwﬂﬁmﬂ

A Recruiting, preparing, and retaining quafity teachers can be a ceatral strategy for
improving the state’s schools. This strategy should indudo recruitment, preparation,

B.  Inorder for students to meet or exooed assessment standards, school persamne], such as
teachers, administrators, counselors, and other school personnel noed ongoing training
that is of high quafity, that is standards based/student based to meet the academio noeds of
students. Professional development i3 essential to ensure that practicing teachers stay
current with the lastest developments in their content fields as well as the most current
issues in education including technology, Hteracy, school drop outs, and echool violence.

C. In order to meet student needs, servises for students must be provided beyond the day to
day classroom routine. Strong and well plarmed summier programs that eshance
W@Maﬁnﬁtmmm&-nmm After school programs that
Mmmmmmmwwmmmdmoam
umw.mmmmmm“mwmwmnmm
student ’

D.  To recrult and retain quality teachers we must provido these servioes: teacher
wmumwmmmmmm
i ‘responsibfities, merit pay, and inoentives for quality teachers to stay in
classrooms. The recruitment of competent individuals to enter the teaching profession
directly impacts student achicvement. In New Mexioo, that means recruiting educational
assistants, individusis with degroes in other fields, individuals interested second-careers,
retirees, and young people searching for s profession.

(95).

93




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

96

lnductionisesw:ﬂaltomduoetheﬂoodofnewteuhmwholeavedwpmfusionha
fow years. National and State data indicate that many teachers do not stay in teaching

and many upon finishing teacher preparation programs, choose not to teach. By having
mentoring programs during their preparation and after they enter the classroom, it can

help these new professionals gain confidence and skill in what they have studied to do.

Induction and mentoring programs that directly lmpact teachers have a direct impact on
student sucoess,

Why students drop out of schiool is complex and not linked to any one factor. However,
national rescarch does indicate that national, state, and local policies can make a difference
byuuﬁngeondiﬁomthn_lmthedﬁmﬁuﬁ:rmdm”mhmmhwea
high risk for dropping cut. Implementing sound and well thought through policies that
affect the bves of children is important to the retention of students in school. The most
commion thems in most reported data - is personal interest in the indlvidual personality,
intecest and fife of the student. Words fike respect, attention, awareness, encouragement,
end pride are'the common indicators, That is why the recruitment end preparstion of
Mmuammwmmmmmmmﬁq )
mdmundmdmhnning,camforanmdmandhwawlwdofkwwledgemd
skill in the field they have selected to teach All students deserve an excellent education
and a good life.
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WRITTEN TESTIMONY
On
DROP-OUT PREVENTION AND EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION

. Presented to the
SUBCOMMITLE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKPORCE
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
B-346 Rayburn House Office Building

‘Washingion, DC 20515
: At the

EDUCATION FIELD HEARING

MONDAY, JANUARY 24, 2000

NEW MEXICO TECHNICAL VOCATIONAL INSTITUTE
¢ Smith Brasher Hall
717 University Bivd. NE
Albuquerque, New Mexico .

z By
| CHRIS BACA, MPA
PRESIDENT/CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
YOUTH DEVELOPMENT, INCORPORATED
{516 1" Street, N.W.
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87102
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DROP-OUT PREVENTION AND HIGH QUALITY EARLY
CHILDHOOD EDUCATION

Links Between Dmp—Oui Prevention and High Quality Early Childhood
Education .

Among the significant reaspns for the middle school and high school
students dropping out of school are low self-esteem, lack of active parental
involvement in the students’ progress in academic and social areas, little
connection to positive adult or adolescent role models, and linde, if any,
experience of academic sudcess. High quality early childhood education,
particularly the Early Head!Start/Head Start model, provides the necessary
early experiences and interVentions to positively impact the child’s
subsequent educational history.

A significant body of rch has clearly demonstrated that the most critical
cognitive, social, emotional development takes place in the first five years.
During those years the braih completes the other 50% of its development,
including its capacity for h¢althy social interaction, positive self-concept,
and empathy. Early Head Start/Head Stan addresses all levels of
development aind works relentlessly with the parents to participate actively
in the child’s ongoing growhth and development. Early Head Start stresses
particularly the critical bonfling process between parent and infant. In every
way, Early Head Smn/Headj Start begins and sets in motion the formal
education that will be well inderway once the child enters and continues in
the public school system,

Early Head Start/Head Star} is uniquely suited to provide the child and the
family the cnvironment r::x:lmd for success. Classrooms arc arranged to
provide an environment ucive to growth, social interaction, and creative
self-cxpression. Screening iinstruments assist the teachers to individualize
the child’s leaming experiehce to his/her unique developmental stages. The
curriculum reflects best praktices in earty childhood and responds to the
children’s individual situatibns and backgrounds. The program is structured
to address every aspect of the child’s development: cognitive, socio-
emotional, small motor, | motor, and language. The program also
provides for a sound nutritipn plan and physical/dental health screenings
and follow-up treatments. !

i
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Underlying the program isithe emphasis on the socio-emotional
devclopment of the child. : The child cannot develop cognitive skills unless
its emotional/social needs are met — unless he/she can learn to interact with
others, develop an identity'in relation to peers and adults that is positive, and
he/she has leamed to self- behavior impulses and develop empathy.
Activities, screenings, intetventions are all geared toward achieving that
readiness for leamning and that confidence in themselves and their abilities.

Another integral feature ofithe Early Head Start/Head Start program is its
strong parent involvement ponent. Staff and parents develop
pannerships that build on family strengths to realize mutually developed
goals. Parents are provided numerous opportunitics to become actively
involved in the growth development of their children. They volunteer
in the classroom and on the bus, they participate on parent committees and
the Policy Council, they confer regularly with their child’s teacher about the
progress of the child and activities they can do at home, and they assist
in lesson planning and curficulum development. All of that serves to
strengthen the parent’s rold as the child’s primary educator and resource.
Transition activities to the public schools again actively involve the parent
and empower the parent toladvocate for their child in the public school
system. The parent is now gn active partner in the child’s educational career.

Innovative Features in YD1 Head Start that Address Aspects Critical in
Dropout Prevention :

YDI Head Stant staff and ts, through a variety of meetings, planning
retreats, self-assessment p:Es cluster level meetings, policy council and
YDI Board planning, have adopted 8 major goal areas for the five year
period between 1999 - 2008, They are:

1

i Gosl 1
Provide Comprihensive Child Development Services

r 8 ho N
greater capacity for quality interaction between

This provides continuity
teachers and children.

|
t
|
i

Fi EYC Accreditation for center.

This ensures the delivery off a.quality early childhood development program
in every center. !
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tion o, ldck Lite  for in eve ead Si
classroom;

intensive training to ensure high quality literacy
skill development for the thildren. This program will provide many hours
throughout the year of trajning for the teachers, on-site technical assistance
by the trainers, and materjals and books for use by the children and teaching

stafT to ensure children enter Kindergarten with the required literacy skills to
succeed in school.

The increase of full day, full vear Head Star{ classes.
This ensures ongoing care|and development for the children and allows
parents to pursue education and employment.

]

| Goal 2 }
To Ensure the Direct |Parﬁcipaﬁon of Parents and Iucrease Parent
! Invotvement,

ED/ESL/CDA Clas. fJLmren :
Classes are offered duringthe day and at night to allow for maximum
participation in these cl that will assist parents in expanding their
employment possibilities ahd becoming more active in advocacy issues.
The CDA not only makes {t possible for them to find employment in the
child care field but also assists them in developing their own parenting skills.

The orientation, the workshops at the center level, and an intensive substitute
training program all contribiute to the parents’ greater understanding of best
practices in early childhood and ways they can become more effective and
involved parents. ‘The integsive parent substitute-training program allows
parents to become paid tcaching substitutes in the classroom and has for

many parents become the step toward a career in the early childhood
field.

Active i of {een|Mothers:
Since teen mothers and their children are at increased risk a special effort
is made to rccruit teen motHers into the Early Head Start and Head Stant

program to ensure positive putcomes in all areas for both the mother and the
child.
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' Goal3
To Recruit, Train, and Assist in the Education of Stafl

Post-Secon: ; taff:
By 2003, 50“/::ofHeadS art teachers will have their B.A. or A.A. degrees in
Early Childhood and all (gacher associates will have their CDA. This is to

ensure a quality educationy progmminall centers. increased salaries for

A strong partnership with the public schools’ Child Find program has
resulted in prompt services for children with developmental delays in all
areas. Child Find staff have also provided consultation and on-site technical
assistance to teaching staff, Numerous partnerships with community
agencies assist staff in resqurce referral for farnilies and increase the
families’ sense of being palt of a larger community.

Goal §
um of 10% of Enrollment Opportunities are
Children with Diagnosed Disabilities

To Ensure that s Mibi
Made Available

special education services providers such as
Cuidando Los Ninos, RCI, |Alta Mira, and the Child Find programs in all
three counties (Bemalillo, Rio Arriba, and Taos) has rcsulted in increased
enroliment opportunitics any special services for children in a mainstreamed
Head Start environment. l
|
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Goal 6 .
To Provide Opportunities for Family Self-Sufficiency through
Coordinated Efforts with the State of New Mexico

ing TANF funding; ‘
with the State of New Mexico Lo provide
and families who are recipients of Temporary
and participate in the New Mexico Works
¢ parent’s role in becoming the primary

Assistance to Needy Famil
program. This strengthens
resource of their children,
Start services to the chil

Continued parent training:| T

_TANF parents have availed themselves of the parent substitute-training
program and of the CDL certification program offered by YDI Head Start’s
Transportation Manager. CDL makes it possible to become full time
paid bus drivers in the Hea@ Start program or any other transportation
program requiring a CDL.. : -

and their families.

Goal 7
To Improve Facilities o Promote Healthy Child Development and
Quglity Business Operations .

prove facilities an grounds; :

All facilities will be inspected on a regular basis to ensurc compliance with
the Americans with Disabilfties Act and thereby ensure the full participation
of children with disabilities| Centers will be renovated and painted and
playground equipment upgraded to create an environment conducive to
positive mental health for children and aduits.

Goal 8
gy through Internet Access and a Wide Area
Network System

To Improve 'fechnol

These computers and a variéty of age appropriate software expand children’s
abilities in a varicty of areaq and fosters self-esteem as they can experience
themselves developing a vatiety of computer related skills, along with
literacy, language, and pre-math skills.
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Head Stari centprs across three coymlics vio a compuier nefwork

Datem,

Such network will make it possible for staff to communicate at all levels, be
morc responsive to the needs of familics, (i.c. Processing enrollment
applications and transfer requests, documenting child and family progress
toward expressed goals, tratking medical, dental, nutrition seyvices), and

increase the efficiency of the day to day operation of the program.
-+

- Other YD} Head Start Inftistives

mlismmofmmrbkwmmmymw

families living in extreme ppverty. Because of this and because the evidence
points more and more 1o th medforwlyptcvennonfmmm
10 ensure posilive sociv-emptional development of children to prevent later

school drop-out; substance gbusing and/or violent behavior. YDI has sought
to strengthen its mental hea eunpomlnonanumbuoflewls.m

instances are: .

l & Prescrnce & {';"" l’ 1¢_siaff me k’ a aoctorgs {ew
clinical psychologist with extensive experience working with multi-culturg
chil

TMpsycho!ogustobserva 3} Head Start classes on a regular basis, provides
ongoing technical assistance to teaching staff on various
pwmdmwmﬂuwnhmﬂmdmw
indicated intervention strategies for children, works regularly with the Child
Fmdsuﬂ'w}-leadStanl ison in optimizing services to children referred
for evaluation/treatment, isammhfmﬂiainmaml )

health issucs. He also provides workshops to staff and parents in child abuse
& neglect issues, understandling and responding to children’s
feclings/behaviors, ogs izing signs of having witoessed domestic violence,

mdhowtosupponpos et behaviors in children at home and in the
classroom. : :

[he use of the Early Scregning Project (ESF
TheESPlsnscnmmg' St mﬂmmgwmdﬂ&enn
risk for serious emotional/t disturbance. Such use has resulied in

highly cflective interventic mr«mmmm
have gone undetected until tuch:later in their development.

. o2
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the US Department of Hedlth and Human Services, is developing and
researching the eflective use of prevention and intervention strategies in the
areas of children’s socio-efnotional development. The project is now in its
second year and uses storigs, art, and drama to teach behavioral concepts
such as listening, following instructions, sharing, negotiating, etc.
Classroom work is extended into the home and parents become active
partners in the project. Byjthe end of the five year project, all teaching staff
will have been trained in the project’s approach to teaching positive behavior
and the effects of the project will be studied as the children enter the public
school system through the second grade. . '

uses a holistic approach in providing services
ead Start. Central to the approach is the

extensive training and invdivement of parents in all areas, the training and
ongoing professional develppment of staff, the emphasis on the development
of literacy skills through the 4 Block Literacy program, the development of a -
strong, supportive mental Health delivery system for children, their families, _
and the staff, and the use of computer technology in the classroom to expand
children’s learning experience and capacity.

Two major gaps exist in the provision of a seamless continuum of care for
children. One is the small fumber of funded slots for Early Head Start. ‘The
weight of the research indigates that the development of sound parent/child
bonding and the need for a stimulating, nurturing environment for children
0 -3 is critical to later behgvior. -In addition, for Head Start to reallybe. -
successful, all classes need fo be full day, full year — for the sustained benefit
of the children and for the dbili i '
programs and full time

There is also a necd to, - uvjdi competitive salanies that are commensurate
with the professional Icvel qf the staff required for-a successful Early Head
Start/Head Start program. Teachers are parent, teacher, therapist, counselor
are rolled into one. We ¢ d the federal government — are rightfully "



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

107

requmng that they have p! fessional degtes While we applaud the

. Sandoval, Valencia, and Santa Fe Counties.
Although other publicly ded programs have an average dropout rate of
33%, Project Succeed retains 92% of the school’s most at-risk-students. The
approach is simple. Providg math and English courses for high school credit
and limit the number of students in the classroom to 15. Provide a case
manager to help the studeng find resources that will help them overcome
obstacles that hinder their academic progress. Allow students to make up
credit at an accelcrated rate; Provide opportunities for paid employment and
work experience. And proyide GED preparation and tutoring for students
that do not fit the traditiona} school system.

Realizing that there are many underlying issues that affect student

. performance in school, Yoyth Development, Inc. is committed to providing

Pro;ect Succeed students wijth a service safety net. With a “continuum of
care” approach, YD1 is ablg to have a positive impact on youth and families
from early childhood to adulthood. Project Succeed students can access

services ranging from Head Start, Gang Intervention programs, Substance
abuse counseling, crisis shejters, and individual and family counseling.

ive to the traditional school approach. Young
isk, deserve an opportunity to try something
sibility to the community to continue the support
for ahemative programs that are scparate from the traditional school system.
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Facing the Challenges
Facing Our Children

Peter Winograd, Director
Center for Teacher Education,
University of New Mexico
Presented at the Field Hearings of the
House Representative Committee on
Education and the Workforce
Albuquerque, New Mexico

January 24, 2000

The Issue of Dropouts

e What Do We Know Abbut Dropouts?
e What Don’'t We Know About Dropouts?
¢ What Do We Need To Do?

(11
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What Do We Know About Dropouts?

e We Know That We Lose Too Many Students

¢ We Know That Minority and Poor Students Drob
Out At Higher Rates

¢ We Know That Students Begin To Drop Out
Early

¢ We Know That Everyone Has A Responsibility
e We Know About Successful Programs

e We Know What Good Research Has
Recommended

Percentages of New Mexico’s 4th Grade
Students At Or Above Proficient
on NAEP Reading Assessments
By Race/Ethnicity: 1992 to 1998

White Black Hispanic American

(m 1992 ©11994 51988




113

Percentages of New Mexico’s 4th Grade
Students At Or Above Proficient
on NAEP Reading Assessments
By Free/Reduced Lunch Eligibility

50%
40%
30%
20%
10%
0% - S <
Eligible For Free/Reduced Not Eligible For
Lunch Free/Reduced Lunch

73,679 NEW MEXICO sTuDENT_s DROPPED OUT
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Classes in High Poverty High Schools More Often
Taught by Underqualified Teachers (Teachers
who lack even a minor in their field)
National Data
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What Don’t We Know About
Dropouts?

e How To Define The Term Consistently
e How To Measure the Rate Consistently

® How To Take Successful Programs To
Scale ’

e How To Build The Political Will and
Leadership To Solve The Problem

What Do We Need To Do?

e We Need A Clear And Sustained Focus On
Improving Public Education

e We Need A Clear And Sustained Focus On The
Issue Of Dropouts

e We Need National Help In Definitions, Data
~ Collection, Coordination, Problem Solving, And
The Sharing Successful Models

e We Need Help Developing the Political Will To
Address The Issue
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Addressing the Student DProp Out Problem in the Albuquerque Public Schools
Congressional Hearing
By Joseph Vigil, A iate Superintend
January 24, 2000 .

The Albuquerque Public Schools have a mandate to pass on to young People a sense of
responsibility and the skills to contribute productively to our community. This
responsibility ultimately follows our youths into adulthood. '

As the Albuquerq ity begins finally to tackle the significant studeat drgpout
problem, our dedicated effort must demonstrate a collective responsibility for ensuring
that all of our children participate in a ful.and complete school expericnoe.

¥

In fact, the Albuquerq; ity adopted a citywide initiative in 1994 called
Character Counts, and one of its tenets is responsibility. Now is the time ta put this
commitment into action in a meaningful way that strengthens our community.

. Providing our youths with a complete educatinnal experience. means we have.cach played
a meaningful role, proving bow we have lived up to our responsibility in keeping our -
students in school until graduation. Students receiving a diploma would be
demongtrating their commitment. '

The road to drapping out

The road to dropping out begins long before a student actually quits participating as an
active school member.

The process a child goes through when making the decision to drop out.of school is qften
an emotional struggle, taking place over several years, that festers and grows like a
cancer until the child finally makes that critical decision to.not panticipate aoy. lagger.
Sometimes, this decision is made for the child by actions that force the student to be
excluded from participsting,

Though the struggles children go through before dropping out of schoal are similaz, the
reasons students quit their school memberships can be very different.

A mdun who doean't like school or is not getting along with people at the school,
including teachers and classmates, is at high risk of dropping out. Other factors include a

history of attend > problems b of truancy or suspensions, failing to move.gn to
the next grade or failing one or more classes in school. In failing classes, reading
problems are usually the most pre dr for a student’s poar adlizvupmt.

T!ds is why it is 80 important to intervene when grades begin to slide and to communicate
with parcats, ensuring that adequate notice is given and. support provided for. their chitd
who is falling behind scademically. :

Jobs in the next century hold great promise for.young people who are prepared tn wark in
& global ecopomy. Ashnownand;,thez,ooovAlb\qanawbo&up.mnuch.

(119)
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ynrwﬂlhvchﬂlechmtophylmmmgﬁdpmmtbswnr!&mdlllofmwill.pay.
stoep price if our schoo! system does not radically improve the student graduation rate.

Children who drop out of school will earn significantly less than their high school
graduate classmates and less than half of what a college graduate will make.

What stodents must do
Students must start by committing themselves to attending school regularly. They must
de more selective of who their friends are, because who they “bang around” with is &
good predictor of whether they will graduate.

Use of drugs and alcohol by students not only legal problemas for them
Mdmmmubobtoukewmtomﬂnumﬁnmthcwbol

In addition, students wbo are using drugs and.alcohol are often out late at night and

eventually don’t complete homework assignments, don’t get up the next moming for
hool and are ill-prepared to pay attention in class.because of fatigue, even if they do

make it. )

Other potentia] dropouts choosc the short-term benefits.of work instead of doing
homework, not realizing the huge financial benefits they are potentially squandering later
on in life.

Students should also challenge themselves academically, including taking advanced path
classes, and not settle for the minimum course requirements. In addition, students

participating in two or more extracurricular school activities dramatically improve their
chances of graduating.

‘What parents must do

Pmmdmmmmwnmmmthcdmlupmun of their child by taking
responsibility to ensure their child attends school regularly, meaning the child sttends
school at least 95 percent of the time.

Pmmmmmmtomlopmmmmmmmmnnhu
nbmnchxlddtvelopmcﬂmdchddrunngumded

Pmmwmpmofmmewwmmwwmkindnxhool&qhﬂd
attends and participate in the important decisions made at the school. At s minimum,
parents must ensure that television-viewing time for their child does not exceed the
amount of time the child spends completing homework assignments,

Pmmmwwmmmhay,mmmmwmmm
child’s school progress.

113+
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‘What teachers must do

Another key to improving student performance is to impr?ve teacher performance,
keeping in mind that the district has an overwhelming majority of teachers. who are
dedicated professionals working bard to educate all students,

More of teacher profi | develop must focus on the enormous. mumber of
underachieving students, even those who are oot failing. Teacher incentives and
sanctions must be established that hold them socountable for student achievement if a
student is attending school regularly.

Teachers should follow students for two or. more grades to ensure continuity of
instruction, responsibility for student lcarning, and accountability for their performance.

‘rhe hlgh student moblllty in our district demands 8 cansistoncy of instruction between

Teachers must therefore be more receptive to the use of 8 standard K-12
curriculum, so if a student moves from onc part of the city to.ancther, l.he.clau
instructional materials will be familiar.

In addition, every teacher should mvembe.namllyboanlwmﬁed .This certification
is the best indicator that a vetcran teacher has met ngomun standards of quality. Included

in this provision should be d ation. of technolngy literacy for classroom
ingtruction, . .
In addition, Alb que Public Sch shmldma:d.m:hmwmhnndunmmnd

a high Jovel of perforn'unee in the classroom and are nationally board certified. This also
means there would be sanctions for thosewlnmmpcﬁ:mm.g al an.acceptable jevel.
Similar incentives and i hould be applied to administrators.

Wlut ldmnh must do

Through high-quality teaching, APS mkel mpomiblhly for providiog students with
bigh-quality schools. The high expeauuom and academic rigor clearly c\ndenun.:vuy
clautoomdeﬁnethgselugh lity And teachers in these sch know that

raising exp and dards witbout enriching and diversifying studens’
opportunities to learn wxll do more harm than good.

The high-quality school has professional study groups that addrm the educatinnal geeds
of students through cooperative planning r h and collab B of this
level of professionalism, the school is not quick to “get rid” of students.

Tlme hlgh-qunhty u:hools provide comprebensive sub abuse education programa,
and non-academi nchvmuaﬁerschoolanquuu'emmdem
to pamcupue in at least two of these activities. .

Cmnmumcanm with parents is fre i informed of a.chdd "8 progress
and school initiatives. Students and the ¢ pmfemonnl staffin high-qualiry schools are ™
treated and treat others respectfully.
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APSmunbc epuedmukempowbllltyformdemswhommmdmsuhool
reglllﬂymﬂpnrmlwmng, The ppon will ensure students ajtain

h “ngudes357md9andmnblempmthnNemew
Competency Exam as a prerequisite for entering high schoo). Studamwlndnmumn
thespecxﬁedbemhmuhnnheduwedgndelmh‘ Id he ired to par

eq! P

in mandsted accelersted learning centers designed to. strengthen their u:adamn:
performance.

To ensure that our fudents are successful, we must also provide a variety.of aptions from
which students can cboose within their home school and within APS. We must also
expand many of our successful alternative programa, eliminate those that are. not offective
and work more closely with the community in developing other ahernatives that would
support student success.

Comprehensive early childhood programs can strengthen much of our work in.the later
schoa) years. Our work should be of such quality that we could guarantee students read
st grade level afier four years and good attendance in.sn APS program. 1f they can’t read
st grade level, the district should provide the necessary tutoring.

What the district must do

The Albuquerque Public Schools must articulate clear direction for our schools and high
npectmnsofmd:numdsmﬂ' A report cerd should be developed for. exery achool
that reflects the improvement trend based on a variety of effective school indieators.
R:warduhmldbcpmdedmschoohmnmmmouwmmd

sanctions imposed on those sch that are not adequately eddressing the lcarning noeds
of cur students.

High standards and appropriate assessments of student and staff performance must be in
place with appropriate professional develop that high quatity instruction is
available for every child. In addition, our district must fairly compensate our
professional staff to ensure we retain a high performing work force. '

Providing information through techuology

Obteining information through technology is also & critical resource for mmmng how
we operate our schools, teach, learn and evaluste. The use of technology. fox |
information will transform what our schools look like, how they function and how people
interact with the district.

Tuhmhsywmmtu:hmmmmmmwsformmd‘mh
accomplish our goals. Albuquérque must take the lead among urban communities by
camnngcvuyfmlyhuacompu!uforsmdamtouu,wnhmto!hﬂmw
that Jeamning opportunities are greatly expanded b hool boundaries. Adcess to

information is a critical variable that would ay dmdnndnﬁorm of
dropping out. P huse o
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Busingss, gavernmens, others

The business community could provide support for our wark by creating higher
expectations from our studenta seeking employment. . Requiring students to produce a
report card indicating satisfactory academic progress and good school anendance as 3
condition of employm: id bhe s great place to.gart.

Our government officials could assist by stringert enforcement of laws that address
curfew, alcohol and violence. Theseofficials would alsg. mm and.
support is availsble for students in distress.

Many community entities have offered their services through the years to suppat our
school district. We must now align those resources with the focus on graduating
significartly more of our students. Decreasing the drapaut rate through meaningfil] and
sustainable change only occurs when those impacted by the change are involved and
invested in the change.

We are all impacted, and helping MM@@M
Together we will make 2 difference in the lives of our children.

64-667 2000-5
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Roger Cox Testimony .
Congresswoman Heather Wilson
Outlook for Education Field Hearing
January 24, 2000

Good morsing/afternoon. My name is Roger Cox and I'm the president of Roger Cox &
Asmm a real estate development company here in New Mexico.

The reason I'm speaking before you today is that I am part of a committee working to
open a public charter high school in the East Mounmns. in Sandia Park. This is an

alternative to the city schools in Albuquerque and is designed along five primary
concepts:
. All students must learn basic education prior to graduation, without social promotion or

without passing a student along without the skills he or she needs,

Second, this is a small school, intended for just 400 high school students, grades 9
through 12, Thie teacher to student ratio is expected to be at 13 IS and the counselor to
student ratio is the same.

With this size, our kids will have access to what we've called a Student Advocacy
Progmm -- an intense planning process that involves student. parents, teachers and
community mentors in developing a total learning program for the student -- one that
includes academics but also life planning.

A fourth aspect of the school is community service and the ideals of civic responsibility.
The students will take part in 8 community needs alliance and leamn low to tap into the
existing resources to make a critical and helpful change in their community.

Finally, this strong traditional school will use technology as an enabler, not another class,
for students. Each child will be provided with a laptop somputer to facnlmm: nuarch
application and networking with students in other top-notch schools. Multidisci

leaming. combining technology and history and art and civics and math and mdmg and
writing, will be the rule of every class.

So what stands in the way of getting this school off the ground?

. Adequate, flexible financing for leasing and building of school facilities. In our
particular area there aron't strip malls and empty buildings to place the school. so
we must build, The bottom line is that someone must personally guarantee the
mortgage for the building at exorbitant rates -- over 9 percent for commercial
structure, These are schools that need to be paying less than $10 a square foot for
facifities.

QQ27n
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Roger Cox Testimony
Congresswoman Heather wilson
Outlook for Education Field Hearing
January 24, 2000
Page Two
.S dly, b charter schools are new in our state, there is a lot of learning

geing on during the process. There isn't o template for gaining stimufus funds at
the state level. And the federal stimulus funds are administered by the state. In our
siate, the exact formula or format has yet to be debermined. Recently we put
together the state stimulus fund proposal -- which the Departenent of Education
Basically tirew out and asked for a Blanket funding of cach sctioof -- which the
State Board of Education refused and determined to allocate the funds on a per
capiia basis. In other words, the notion of simplicity, reducing complexiry and
increasing cfficiency disappeared in good i i

It's easy to find fault. Less simple is finding answers. We have two points we would like
to offer.
- Streamline the funding for facilities by offering some type of incentive to
financial institutions to get thcir charter schoof prodicts, at traditional commercial
rates, out there now.
. Rather than adding complexity. remember simplicity. The more complox the
funding formula, the more extensive the "competition®, the more sophisticated the
demand, tie barder to get voluntecrs to commit their cfforts to making these
schools happen.

In closing, I'd like to point out that the community energy and cffort behind the Bast
Mountain Charter High Sclicol kas been extensive. People have provided their own
personal moncy to make this school happen. The program is one that calls on the best
traits of cducation as it applics to our community. as determined by our community.
While time will tell the final story on charter schools, we belicve, pazsionately, that this
schiool will be among the nation's best. :

i19
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Testimony of Alan Marks
Alan Marks
South Valley Charter High School
240 Valley High School
Albuquerque, NM 87105
Phone/fax 505-877-3150
Email jamar@unm.edy

I have two main comments regarding retention and student performance. The first I
would like to situate primarily within the context of charter schools, since I am in the process of
beginning one now. In essence, I think most public schools, at least high schools, are too large to
give students a sense of belonging. The students often lack a trusting relationship with their
mentors, are frustrated academically, are alienated socially, and gradually they withdraw. The
staff is likewise frustrated and alienated for several reasons listed below, and, due to the scale
and organization of the institution, cannot compensate for the despair of the students.

Let me illustrate by my experience at a large high school of about 2500 students over a
14-year period. Typically I would see a o™ grade student (let’s call her Carla) in my first period
class and never again for the rest of the day. And I might never see her again for the next three
years. No matter how supportive I might be in my class, Carla might very well feel very alone in
her high school experience. My expectations might not jibe with expectations of other teachers,
she might become frustrated with what is expected of her, and her self-confidence might plum-
met as she experienced defeats in different facets of her school life. Meanwhile, as you well
know, events outside of school may ultimately undermine her academic success, lacking that
caring, coherent climate at school.

Let me return to Carla after I describe the same situation from the perspective of a

teacher. Given the constraints of size, I might see 150 different students a year and 600 over the

four years Carla is there. It is daunting for me, the o™ grade English teacher to fee! that I am an

3y
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integral part of the life of each student who passes through my classroom. I want to know how
each is doing in other classes and what common themes of achievement or attitude run through
her classes. But I don't know that. Nor do I know what happens to her after my freshman English
class. I have 150 new students to worry about. While there is some alignment of curriculum
within academic departments, and I stress only some, there is little if any discussion between de-
partments to make the curriculum more coherent, more organic, more meaningful. And socially,
there is little communication across departments about the needs of any given child. As such, [
feel isolated and frustrated myselfin my mission to really make a difference in the lives of my
students, to help them see the links that tie this process we call education together, and to help
guide them through this demanding process.

Back to Carla. Lacking integrated, coherent curriculum, Carla may feel she is struggling
to find her way through a labyrinth of 24 unrelated stmnds And lacking consistent adult mentors
in this process, she may feel very hopeless about finding an adult who can understand her frag-

mentation and frustration.

The above description barely begins to address the problems d by huge educational

institutions. Although better administration and organization can address some of the issues I
raised, really they are endemic to these large institutions. We all know that research has shown
that smaller schools provide the security and attention to the academic and social needs of stu-
dents, that students perform better and teachers are more satisfied with their ability to provide a
school family for their students. But we aren’t seeing a programmatic shift to del schools. That
is where effective, altemative models become critical.

In our charter high school, for example, we will have a small core of teachers who escort

students all the way through their high school experience. We can anticipate problems and deal
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with them quickly and thoroughly. We can keep parents informed about any inconsistencies be-
cause we work daily with these students throughout the four years. We can have high standards
for all, but can chart improvement in such a way as to make a low achieving student feel chal-
lenged and self-confident about her progress. Essentially we form a school family that is consis-
tent, coherent, and caring. We gain our coherence because, as a small school, we meet and plan
together daily. Our curriculum is thematically linked so that a real world problem which students
can get their teeth into gives meaning to abstractions such as math or social studies. Students
who feel acknowledged, encouraged, and cared for are much more likely to stay in school and
experience academic success. And I attribute most of this success to a human scale, a small
school.

That brings me to a key point. What are the constraints that keep these useful pilots and
alternative schools from being as effective as they should be? The primary constraint we have
found for charter schools is that we lack a facility. Unless there is an empty school building
around, we are confronted with a terrible dilemma. Assuming we can even find a facility to
lease, shall we use a huge chunk of our operational budget to pay for that lease, and then with
our correspondingly reduced budget render inferior services to our students? And what about the
long term? As long as we continue to pay for our lease and our operational expenses, we will
never have the chance to create a permanent facility that truly embodies our charter.

In our case, in the poor barrio where we are locating, there really aren’t any suitable
buildings that we could even afford to renovate to lease except in distant strip malls, and even
those would be well beyond our means to renovate. We will end up leasing portable buildings
and hoping to find a site with infrastructure for hook-ups. We think we may be able to partner

with the county for the use of a vacant site across from a community center. But what do we do
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for the long term. We are a poor community, and, as you are well aware, we have no authority to
float a bond to raise capital for a building. What we need to find, and what you might consider
recommending, is some source of funds for loans for capital improvements. OQur community,
though poor in wealth, is rich in enthusiasm and commitment. They are willing to put in thou-
sands of hours to help us make this altemative public high school a reality. But the limiting fac-
tor is access to capital. Please consider a resolution of this issue as one significant path to im-

prove student retention and achievement that your committee could propose.

My second point, which I will keep brief, is that many students become frustrated with
school and fail to achieve because the goals are very fuzzy. In sports and music and other are-
nas, the benchmarks are clear and the assessment of where the student is and how she is im-
proving are n‘uch more evident. There is usually even an analysis of what the weaknesses are.
Furthermore there is‘ general agreement about the value of the benchmarks. You know if you can
shoot 3-point baskets or serve an overhand serve in volleyball or play an A-flat. The goal is fairly
c;ncrete.

In school, T am afraid we have a long ways to go to make the goals both clear and worthy.
1am reminded of “Cool Hand Luke” when Luke is told by a supervisor to take the dirt out of a
hole in the ground. The next supervisor asks him what he is doing and tells him to fill that hole.

And then the first returns and wants to know why the dirt hasn’t been removed. There is much

- ambiguity about what constitutes good student performance within schools. Students sometimes

lack the resiliency of Paul Newman, and give up when nothing they do seems to meet the fuzzy
benchmark. [ think we have a long ways to go in our so-called standards movement. I don't think

we are clear about what students should achieve, are not convincing about the relevance of these
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benchmarks, and rarely if ever do we assess these goals. When we do assess them on some huge
standardized test, we rarely analyze these results and use them to help students analyze and over-
come weaknesses.

The model I would like to suggest is clear goal-setting at the level of the individual stu-
dent and frequent assessment so that students can see their improvement. The poorest student
will become excited when she knows and understands the goal and sees and understands her im-
provement. There is 50 much more to say about this topic which is my passion, but I think the
point is raised. You should be able to walk into any classroom in the US and ask any student:

« to name five specific skills/concepts that are essential for that class,

« to assess how she is doing and how much she has improved, and

« to explain the importance of the benchmarks to her life.

In a world where students can answer those three questions, I think you will find far less drop-

outs and much higher achievement.
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TESTIMONY FOR THE U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND
. THE WORKFORCE
BY: J. CRAIG McCLURE

BOX 28, Edgewood, N.M.
87015

I am here primarily to speak to the importance of providing alternative
schooling opportunities to our young citizens. Common sense dictates that
the far-rcaching and dramatic ways that our socicty has changed in the last
forty years are having significant impact on public education. To meet the
demands of t_hese changes our schools must change 1o keep pace. One of the
most effective tools to meet our taxpayers' expectlations is a community-
oriented alternative school.

These schools lower the dropout ratc and save at-risk studcnts who might
othcrwise fall through the cracks of a society sccmingly stuck in an intepsely
competitive ultra-fast paced mode. Most of our alternative students are
unable to effectively operate in a large impcrsonal environment, as one
would most likely find at city high schools. By creating a classroom and a
campus that is small and personal, we as a staff are able to provide a more
individualistic service to these students than our larger schools can.

The reasons that young people find themselves grasping at alternative
programs as their last hope are as complex and nultifaceted as our society

itself. There are howevcr some common factors in making an alternative

(139)
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task rather than letting them set the pacc, tone and direction of the
government. Pass no legislation that would further hinder honest parents
from raising their families, while we at the statc level will work with the
judicial branches to hold negligent parents responsible if their children injure
and harm others.

Lastly, whenever possiblc do away with the cver-expanding Federal
behemoth. Red tape entangles the hundreds of grants coming out of
Washington D.C. Help us by cutting away that red tape, ridding u.s of the
bureaucrats that administer them, and leave it up to the individual states to
administer those funds as they see fit. Here I will briefly mention the
Federal role in sbccia'l education. 1 believe that t.he. Federal Govemmen; has
overstepped their bounds in their i_nvc_)lve_ment with behavioral disordered -
students, effectivcly tying the hands of special ed. teachers and
administrators. This results in a more dangerous campus. The statcs know
best what’s best for them. And I would ask that you take this back to the
capital: 1 hope all members of Congress, residents of the White House, and
every political person in a position of power and public trust become more
aware of their own responsibilitics as role models. Each time our students

observe corruption, poor character, and dishonest behavior by the leaders of
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school successful. What follaws is, in my experience, the five most

important:

Design a flexible school with a small teacher/pupil ratio.
Traditional scheduling can not meet the needs of many of today’s
high school students or parents.

Make the students accountable with a well-defined framcwork of
understood expectations and boundaries. Discipline is not a dirty
word; it is both n.ecessary and welcor-ned by the students.

Creatc a culture of community by involving the families and
neighhaors ofyour school and its children.

Foster a sense of belonging and an atmospherc that reflects and

produces quality of character, self-discipline, self-denial and most ~

importantly respect and love for others.

The curriculum should stress academics and reasoning skills based
on building a portfolio of 10uls that students see as realistic and
applicable, thereby enhancing their employability and success in

life.

I would feel remiss were I not to address the main reasons our schools are

not'meeting the expectations of our citizenry. These arc my personal beliefs

and do not represent the official point of vicw of APS, the University of



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

142

New Mexico, or my schonl.  We as educators can ;)nly do so much. We can
not alone repair the entire fabric of a society that has bcen torn in many
directions. Parents have the primary responsibility to create successful
students and respectable members of their community. Our job as teachers
is to help families cducate and guide children, not raise them ourselves. Can
anyone deny that the permissive and subdivided society we have today is not
an integral part ot these students’ problems”?

The music, video games, movies, and news glorifies and embellishes
violence, drugs and reckless narcissism while desensitiziné yéung people to
others’ suffering with barbaric and irresponsible messages. Many parents
arc confused by a. contra;iictory legal sy;tcm that holds them ci\./illy
responsible for tht_:ir chilfirens‘ misbehavior but threatens criminal
punishment if thcy take disciplinary steps themselves.

What you as legislators and representatives can do is stop and reconsider
with great care prior to passing yet another fallacious law. Don’t give in to
knee-jerk reactions when the press sensationalizes “school violence”,
creating yet another law restricting the rights of honest citizens. Knowing
full wcll that young people have had access to guns since the founding of

this nation, ask instead what has changed to produce such uncivilized and

" irresponsible behavior in our youth. Take the press and popular media to
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this nation, it makes it that much harder for us as teachers to instill an ethical
standard in America’s next generation of citizens.

Almost twenty years ago, A Nation At Risk addressed many of these same

issues. Americans felt then as now; the role of the Federat Government

should be to foster and supplement education. They understood that we
derive strength from our pluralistic society, but they also noted that we as
groups and individuals must exercise “patriotism” first if we are to come
together in joint cooperation to better this country’s schools.

In 1816 Thomas Jefferson said, “If a nation cxpects to be ignorant and
free, in a sta;c of civilization, it expects what never was and nevcr will be.”
No one can deny, and let no one forget, the tremendous and valiant efforts
by teachers to educate and prepare students for thpir future, despite
dangerous work environments, unrecognized after-hours labor, and
embarrassingly low pay. If we sacrificc some of our individual pursuits and
come together as communities, churt;,hcs, neighbors and families there is
nothing we can not aclcomplish: 1 wish to thank the members of this body

for allowing me to address these important issues.

Capt. J. Craig McClure, 12605 Hugh Graham Rd. NE. Albuquerque, N.M. 87111 (1-21-00)
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APPENDIX N - WRITTEN STATEMENT OF G. P. JOSLIN,
MOTHER, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO




Hi, my name is G.P. Joslin. 1’ve been in the Albuguergue Public School system for 13 %2

years with my two sons. My oldest son graduated in 1999. My younger son Geof¥ is at

Sierra Altemative School.

He started in the Fresh Start Progran last year because of a few too many absences. He had
severely broken his foot in five places and it was coupled with a family crisis. He wasn’t
really motivated for school at that time. When his high school informed me in October that
he would have to leave and not start again until January when the new semester started, I was
not pleased. When you give a kid that kind of time off, he’s not going to want to go back.
His high school counselor said there was one last resort—The Fresh Start Program. He said
that it was for kids that had a few too many absences or let their ditching get out of hand for
whatever reason. We had a conference with the people that ran Fresh Start. They decided
Geoff would be accepted into the program but no tolerance would be allowed on ditching or
unexcused absences. Geoff did very well in the program. He connected with a few great

teachers and got caught up on his credits and he even got a part-time job.

GeofT continued to work all summer. When the new school year started he didn’t want to go
back to his old high school. He felt he didn’t get the attention he got at the Fresh Start
Program. He told me he would rather drop out then go to school. 1 could not have that. 1
was willing to compromise. I thought he should get a G.E.D, but a very special teacher at

Sierra had told GeofT he could come back to Sierra if it didn’t work out at his other school.

(151)
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GeofT decided (o stay in school and took the teacher up on his offer. Geoff does very well

and is challenged in most of his classes with (he personalized attention.

Alternative Schools are a key to the future of some of our children. So many of our kids are
falling through the cracks. We have to have a system or way for these kids. A lot of kids do

want to graduate. They do want to finish school. We have to help them achieve this.

Ms. G.P. Joslin

3801 General Chennault Street N.E.
Albuquerque, New Mexico 87111
Phone: (505) 275-2709
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- Tom R. & Vinita F. Hopkins
4106 Tara Ct. NE
Albuquerque, NM 87111
Phone 505-294-2701
Fax 505-206-9325
Trhopkins@aol.com

Friday, January 21, 2000

Congresswoman Wilson
625 Silver Ave., SW, Suite 340
Albuquerque, NM 87102

Dear Congresswoman Wilson:

] want to commend you for getling the House Education and Work Force
Committee to meet in Albuguerque on Monday.

As for myself, | am a professional educator with specialties in the evaluation
of Native American education programs and in the teacher education of Native -
Americans. | have a doctorate in Education from The George Washington
University, Washington, DC.

1 am concerned with the widespread misuse of standardized tests. Having
worked on the evaluation of Native American education for 45 years and having
observed first-hand how culturally unfair standardized tests are to the culturally
different Native Americans, | believe it is time something be done to correct the
situation.

The makers of standardized tests have never claimed they are adequate to
assess a total education program, only parts of it and then only parts of the parts.
Such tests are valuable to professional educators when used in a culturally fair and
professional manner. Howsver, as they are currently being used in many states
they reflect terrible unfairness and do gross damage to our excellent public
education programs throughout the nation.

To be specific. in my research on education | have over the years found,
without fail, that one gets what is paid for. For example, if you fund remedial
courses to prepare Indian or any student for college and a degree you Instead get
remedial courses bu! not an increase In Indian college graduates. If you fund a high
stakes testing program, such as in North Carolina, to improve achlevement in -
reading, writing and arithmetic you don’t get increased achievement, you geta
testing program. The elementary curriculum is being replaced by a testing program.
Dramatically less time is spent on history, government, art, efc. What about the
teaching of democracy which for most of the 20 century was the basic function of
American public education? It is lowered in priority to the testing program which
usually is statutory. | question whether a testing program can be translated into the

(155)

64-667 2000-6



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

156

teaching of democracy. -In this case, the use of standardized tests represent
something of a threat to the teaching of democracy.

| read in the Albuguergue Journal this morning about a new program to test
teachers. It is assumed the test will make better teachers. As long as standardized
tests have been used to test teachers there is not one shred of empirical evidence
that they improve the quality of teaching and/or student learning.

| evaluated the Navajo-Ford Foundation Teacher Education Program from
1992-1998. Last month ! recelved the final returns of questionnaires (three year
follow-up) on the 1996 and 1997 graduates. There have been over 300 Navajo
classroom aides move into the professional ranks in this program. All of these
graduates are fluent and literate in the Navajo language. A first in Navajo
education. Pertaining to New Mexico, the graduates must take the Nationat
Teacher Exam (NTE) and now this new one, neither of which do anything to
improve the quality of teaching. And, both of which are culturally unfair to Navajos
and other Native Americans. In this last batch of returns there was one teacher
who was teaching Navajo language in a New Mexico elementary school and was
fired because she could not pass the NTE. Can you image a schoo! offering Navajo
language and culture to Navajo children taught by a teacher fluent and literate in
Navajo and she looses her job because she could not pass the European culture
based NTE? This happened this past fail, 1999.

| know that such standardized tests are a state requirement and often one of
a local school board, which the Committee is quite rightly reluctant to challenge.
What | would like the Committee to consider Is taking the lead on developing
standards and/or policies to assist schools nationally in being culturally fair to
innocent culturally different students of all ages who must take standardized tests. |
am not suggesting that the current standardized tests with roots in Western
European culture be abandoned. | am suggesting that their be some fairness
mandated when they are used, which should be a statutory and/or regulatory
requirement, to assess culturally different children and youth.

| am not asking that the baby be thrown out with the bath, but that some
national fairness doctrine, something binding, be developed by the House
Education and Workforce committee.

Navajos (and other Native Americans), attend schools with a curriculum
based on Western European culture. There Is nothing wrong with this. On the
other hand, there are no state mandated bi-cultural curricula to accompany the
main European one. This means that a Navajo who attends school must respond
as a non-Navajo to get along and pass all grades. The Navajo (other Indians as
well) never get any education credit for being Navajo. Based on my experience,
they are always penalized for being Navajo, regardiess of the school. | don't think

. this is fair, but more importantly, it can be corrected.

How does one go about developing cultural fairness in testing? | suggest
that, to begin with, the Navajo Nation be awarded one million dollars a year for
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three years to develop & “Fairness in Testing Policy and Procedures,” for the
Navajos. There are a sufficient number of Navajos with professional credentials -
who are capable of helping the Committee with such a task. 1 am confident the
Navajos can effectively collaborate with other Native Americans 10 make a national
impact and bring faimess to the standardized testing situation.

Congresswoman Wilson, thanks for the opportunity to share my. thoughts
and experiences with you and the Committee.

Sincerely yours,
s Rlgbine

Tom Hopkins, Ed. D.
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January 24, 2000.

Thank you for the opportunity to contribute this written testimony to the Committee
hearing this afternoon. We commend the Congress for recognizing the pressing needs of
our school children. We will start our comments by establishing the premise that most
students, parents, and teachers do not function well in the large urban schools. Inour
comprehensive high schools we try to offer a little something for everyone, but very little
of what students need most—nurturing. Our schools cannot care for our studénts when
we try to serve more than 2,000 of them at a time. This many students turn our schools
into a factories where burt ies must be d to handle the education process. In
this system students become interchangeable, and although it may sound trite, they do
“get lost™ and “fall through the cracks.”

" The most likely alternative to the big schoo! is being proposed by a few educational

entrepreneurs around the United States. Charter schools (public schools that function
outside the administrative and policy making authority of a school district) have been
created or are currently being planned by teachers and parents. In Albuquerque proposals
have been offered for three schools to be created for approximately 300 students a piece.
If these schools are implemented successfully, they will not only help to solve the
problems of the students who attend them, but they will also help the students who attend
existing schools by making their schools smaller. It could be a winning scenario for all
involved.

The most significant problem with the charter school alternative for the children of New
Mexico is the lack of adequate funding to create these schools. At least six, and possibly
eight charter schools will be created statewide for the 2000-2001 school year. These
schools must share less than $1.0 million in funding provided by the state for all stast-up
costs—legal and architectural fees, books, fumniture, equipment, technology and a facility.
The financial situation would not be so dire if Federal charter school funding was
available in our state. However, because of a problem with the way the law was drafied
in our state Federal revenue is not an option.

Local school districts build schools with local property tax revenue while the charter
schools must depend upon the state for its funding. In a national study that was published
by the Pioneer Institute for the Massachusetts Charter School Resource Center, it was
determined that school facilities are the most significant barrier to creating charter
schools. The study entitled Charter Schoo) Facility Financing: Constraints and Options
found that, “Because of the structure and limited amount of their public financing, the
biggest problem confronting charter schools at this point in-their evolution is obtaining
and paying for permanent facilities.” When one considers that new high schools cost
more than $35 million to build, it is not reasonable to expect the six to eight charter
schools in New Mexico to meet the facilities challenge with approximately $150,000 a
piece. Even if Federal revenue matched the state contribution, the support would still be
insufficient. A substantial Federal contribution would greatly enhance our ability to
provide a quality educational alternative for students who need us.

(1en
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Solutions to problems associated with big impersonal schools are being developed by -
teachers and parents. The same people who know most about the needs of our nation’s
children. However, charter schoo! founders need additional resources to put their
solutions into action. Many states have a proven track record with this educational
alternative. [ encourage this committee to increase its commitment to provide the
resources to allow charter schools to flourish.

Tony Monfiletto, Tom Siegel and Terry Hogan
Amy Biehl Charter’ School

po Box 7184 -
VN /V)e)u
A»lbuquuﬁw, W/é? . N
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Portales Municipal Sehools
501 SOUTH ABILENE STREET

PORTALES, NM 881 30
356-5347 JA" 2 7 zm
January 25,2000

Honorable Heather Wilson
625 Silver Ave. SW, Suite 340
Albuguerque, NM §7102
1 am writing to voice my concern regarding a primary problem in education that has not defined, addressed, nor
corrected, even though it has been staring us in the face for more than ten years 1 am speclflcally referring to
inadequate teacher preparation in the most important area of educati ng g
The most important function of an el y or dary teacher, despite the major, is to teach
reading. The ability to read is (and should be) a fund: ! skill. H , nearly half the 44 million public

school children cannot read well. The nation’s Reading Report Card showed that in 1994, 41% of fourth-
graders were reading below grade level, as were 31% of eighth-graders and 25% of high school seniors.
Although appalling, these statistics are not surprising since teachers are not adequately prepared to teach
reading.

We must accompany the vision of a literate America with sound fund | pedagogical reading methodology
by institutions of higher learning for studcnls seeking a degree/career in educauon Private and public schools
charge our teachers with the responsibility of producing a nation of readers, yet teachers cannot meet this charge

because they receive extremely limited preparation in the teaching of reading. University instruction is absolutely
the culprit for this dilemma. If universities fail to provide a strong literacy foundation, teachers will continue to
grapple for answers on how to teach reading. The standard courses of study and curriculum that state
universities are currently providing, only produce ineffective teachers.

These prospective teachers lack the most important discipline of their training in education-how to teach
reading. Universities do not provide a strong reading foundation in their bachelors’ program and the majority
have cut their Masters in Reading program. Failing to see the importance of providing reading course work,
universities have reduced or eliminated the required courses—effectively disabling teachers from leaming how to
teach reading.! The myriad of required genre is general and nonspecific to one of the most important learning
tasks in the classroom. Coliege students (prospective teachers) naively trust universities (and pay good money)
to provide the training they will need to effectively teach and prepare stud I d, they receive a liberal arts
education. Universities do not provide specific training that prepares these prospective teachers to deveiop
successful, literate students

It is imperative that dary and el Y education majors master how to teach reading. If we are
to effectively prepare future teachers, then we must prepare them to “teach reading”... this must be done at the
bachelors level; before stud hing, and definitely before entering the teaching profession. I am,

veh ly advocating that a minimum of 18 specific, rigorous, reading credit hours be
nqnind prior to lhe student teaching experienee: and that the reading coorse work curvently tanght at
the masters level (like Ohio State coorse work), be required at the hachelors level for both elementary
and secondary teachers.
Eighteen hours may seem excessive, but it is minimal considering the fi ial burden that is placed on
puhlic school districts because they must re-train hers in the fund: Is that should have received
prior (o their student teaching!!

(165)

146

O

MC S

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

166

The financial burd '(and the perceived educational fault) therefore, is misdi d to public schools.  All of the

“re-tiaining and professional devel " is expensive and time g. i.e. the Reading Recovery
program, offered at Ohio State, requuu an intense course of study of one year (and an intensive follow up’
before teachers can practice. The Reading Recovery training will cost a district seventy thousand dollars plus to
train one teacher trainer. Granted there are other programs, but they are also very pricey. Portales Schools is
sending three teachers to TEXAS (there are NO universities in NM that have a professor who can deliver this
training, therefore we have to export NM dollars to another state in order to help the lowest 10% of our student
population) to train using the Reading Recovery method for a cost of over $16, 000 Money that could have
been used to polish teachers instead of providing basic (r dial) fund. teaching skills,

Simply put, school districts should not have to invest in this type of money for fundamental training that
students should have received at universities. It is imperative that umversmes shift teacher education courses
froma genemllst education degree to one that enables teachers to acqui d g skills. If an
additional year is needed for teacher preparation, then by-golly. ensurethe'y get that addmonal year! We must
prepare our teachers to teach reading eﬂ‘ect:vcly

- How Teachers C Wl Teach Readi
The majority of teachers learn (because they have been ill prepared) to teach reading through the reading basal

adopted by their district. “Reading textbook” companies produce the basal and the teacher's guide which offers
ideas and step-by-step instruction on how to p to stud the reading story and what questions to ask.
Unfortunately, these books tend to be trendy, adapting the philosophy of the current buzz words in education.
But most importantly is the fact that this situation (of teachers presenting reading | prepared by “reading

k™ panies) places teachers and students at the mercy of the “reading textbook™ panies and if the

is weak in reading methodology, so is the teacher. Furthermore, because of the number of

teachers’ complaining about the difficulty of teachmg mdmg from these “textbooks”, the readability level of the
delivered curriculum has been “dumb d d" by p j 1 cannot blame the bock companies;
they need to sell books. But, they do not have expertise nor the responnlnhty to teach teachers to teach
reading... universities do!

texthool

Tknow that this is lengthy, that we are all very busy and I thank you for taking the time to read my perspective
on an important subject! My hope is that you are in a position to help correct this situation.

Respectfully Submitted,
f-b;:(c. ;’/E’(.Z’_ (LL_ -

5~

Trina Valdez, Title I Director

{Please refer (o any copy of the teachers from four-year universities.
MI at best, lhcqumnmfvlhecmllcgcuulmmpmofﬁnrmdmmwmk This is supposed to effectively “prepare™
&

tease refex o eny stete university catalogue and observe the dillerence in the course irements in olher majors as compared
mlhmunl:nmjtﬂ 'sc:uu:emd mnmmmﬁtmmnmqm:mw fore thase courses prepare
(¥ ly, regs i mn}(l’! list instead a non specific, spattering of “jack-of-
all-(mdm u-m
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NATIONAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION € NEwW MEXICO

Mary Lou Cameron Roger D. Montgomery
President . Executive Director
Eduardo Holguin L Donna Ullman
Vice President i Associate Executive Director

January 24, 2000

Representative Heather Wilson

Congress of the United States

House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515—3101
Dear Representative Wilson:

NEA and NEA-New Mexico have long been in the forefront of developing field-based dropout
prevention strategies. In the 1980's NEA’s foundation, the Nation Foundation for the Impr of
Education (NFIE), funded two New Mexico dropout p: ion programs in Los Lunas and in Clayton.
NFIE continues to work with practitioners across thé country to develop research-based dropout
solutions. The projects funded by NEA indicate that there is no simple single answer to the dropout
problem. Rather, the research points to the application of a consistent set of strategies, an edherence to
a specific set of valucs, the importance of a sense of mission and purpose, and the significance of
keeping the child at the center of the program as the common denominators of dropout prevention.

Somc other important leamnings from NFIE’s field projects indicate:
L4 How high students reach depends in great part on how high they believe they can go.
4 Howeﬂ‘ectiveadmpmnmvemionpmgmmbeconmdepmdsonlhebacking it receives from the

broader school community.

¢ How well students leam and how motivated they are to want to learn—to test their creativity and to
satisfy their curiosity by embracing problems and seeing soluti is linked to how well they are
nurtured at home and in the carly years of schooling.

© How effective a school district is in its mission to lower the dropout rate and to educate workers
and citizens for a global y and technologically ad d society is often dependent on how
well various segments of the community work together.

¢ How engaged children are in their schooling and how likely they are to continue learning for a
lifetime is strongly influenced by the respect and priority education receives in the home,

NEA-New Mexico requests that the publication, 4 Blueprint Jor Success, Lessons Learned: NFIE's
Dropout Prevention Initiative, be placed in the record of the committee hearing. This publication
summarizes much of the field h in dropout pr ion conducted by NEA’s local affiliates over
the last few years.

Sincerely,

Attachments for the House Committee on Education and the Workforce
130 South Capitol ® P.O. Box 729 @ Santa Fe, New Mexico. @ §7504-0729 @ (505) 982-1916 @ FAX (505) 982-6719*2
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APPENDIX S — SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, STATEMENT OF
SARRA BETH CHERRY, MENAUL HIGH SCHOOL,
" ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO




Sarra Beth Cherry

4715 Sandpoint N/W
Albuquerque, N.M.
87114

Drop Out Rate Prevention

Keep Connected! Involvement in school and extracurricular activities would decrease the
drop out rate. Young people have a great need to feel connected. By being involved with
the school community, the school and the student will be connected.

Sarra Beth*Chetry
Menaul High Schapl

(199
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APPENDIX T — SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, STATEMENT OF
KAREN KATHLEEN ROARK, ALBUQUERQUE HIGH SCHOOL,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

To: The House of Representatives Committee on Education
From: Karen Kathleen Roark
911 Jefferson NE
Albuquerque, NM 87110
Albuquerque High School junior
Re: Drop Out Prevention hearing - January 24, 2000

Adolescence, not unlike adulthood, is a collection of challenge after challenge
waiting to be conquered. The most important challenge for teenagers today is high
school. To graduate or not to graduate, that is the question. Before we can scrutinize
the drop out rates of our high schools, we must first understand where the answers to that
question are coming from. If a student chooses to graduate, what are her reasons? She
wants to go to college, wants a high paying job, wants to change the world. If a student
opts to drop out of high school, once again, what are her reasons? Perhaps she is
pregnant, perhaps she has a problem with drugs, perhaps she thought school was a "waste
of her time." She would still like to change the world. The road of adolescence is a
crooked one, crooked and on rocky soil. For some the obstacles that fall in their path are
simply harder to overcome. The dreams and visions are still there, but the question is no
longer simply to graduate or not to graduate.

I am-not here to make excuses for those who have left high school. I cannot
justify the high drop out rate at my school, but it is there, and I know it is there for a
reason. Before we can say "Aow do we fix this,” we must ask "what is the problem?"
When we understand what the problem is, we can focus on it, and make a difference
together. More likely than not, the reasons for the drop out rates at each school will be
different. However, there is a formula to solve every equation so long as you know what
the problem is.

(203)
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APPENDIX U - SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, STATEMENT OF
MICHAEL R. SUTTLE, SR., CAPTAIN, USMC, RETIRED,
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
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TO: CONGRESSIONAL HEARING ON EDUCATION
ALBUQUERQUE, NM :

SUBJ: STUDENT RETENTION IN SCHOOLS

DATE : January 23, 2000

Thankyou for this opportunity to provide experienced insight imto thc subject issue.
This will be brief.

My background includes several years running andTeaching Loma Linda Alemnative
School here in Albuquerque in conjunction primarily with Highland High School. I
gained students from the street, transfers, released from jail, and high risk behavior
problems. The program was very successful, with most of the students retuning to
regular school within 3-6 months and being motivated to do so.

In addition, I have worked very recently for the state of Ncw Mexico in the Youth
Diagnostic and Development Center - most recently as a teacher in the highest risk
incarceration facility for adjudicated delinquents in the state. Following are key
observations [ have made of these students and the educational system:

1.) SOCIAL PROMOTION SIHOULD BE ELIMINATED: Too many students
reach high school with out the academic knowledge or study skills needed to keep up -
standards for each grade level should be established, and students held back or given
special help — often social services may need to intervene in home life, but mostly the
“boot technique™ ( kick them in the.. ) works well.

2.) GOALS SETTING SKILLS: My experience is that if you ask a student to
list 50 “things” they want to do in life — not careers necessarily, just anything ( scuba
dive, run a 1/4 mile, etc.) the students who are struling or most at risk will have the most
difficulty,. somc timcs unablc to list more than 2-3 — thcir vision is short sighted and
survivalist in nature - perhaps for good reason - but needs to be “elongated” so to speak -
- short term behaviors tend to lean toward longer term goals -

3.) REWARD ACHIEVEMRNT NOT SEAT TIME: Many of these students
are quite bright, although lacking academically ofien from not attending school for a
variety of reasons, not always within their control. By using achievement based criteria
instead of seat time many of these students , once goal directed, can accomplish an

(207)
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amazing amount of work in a relatively short period of time - “cut to the bone” in other
words and orient learning to what they want to do — * goals”.

There is more, of course. It should be noted that I met with 90% of parents of
students at my altemative school, at least one of them. That way we all know and agree
on expectations, and is very beneficial. Also, schools should have an almost full time
staff person accounting for and tracking down students who should be in school. The
problem is either motivational in nature, or physically restraining, such as the need to
take care of siblings, etc.. Either citations should be issued and enforced (boot
technique) or social services should be brought to bear — but absence from school should
not be tolerated. Simply enforcing the existing laws would be a good start.

Again, thankyou for reading my input. Please feel free to reach me as given below

if I can be of any assistance whatsoever.

Submitted Res

Michael R. Suttle, Sr.
Captain, USMC, Ret.

3008-10th St. NW
Albuquerque, NM 87107

(505)345-5159

El{fc 182
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APPENDIX V - SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, STATEMENT OF
KIUTUS TECUMSEH, PRESIDENT, NEW MEXICO INDIAN
EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW
MEXICO, WITH THREE (3) ATTACHMENTS
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Ki Tecumseh
2704 Valencia Drive NE
Albuquerque, NM 87110
Phone: 505-889-3249

January 24, 2000

To: House Education and the Workforce Subcommittee
on Oversight and Investigations

From: Ti Tecumseh

American Indian students within the Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) are dropping out at an
alarming rate.

In 1989-90 the APS American Indian dropout rate was 14% and recent statistics show the rate is
now 20%. The current rate is the highest of any student population within APS.

APS Indian students could well be likened to an Aldous Huxley quote which reads: “I am ignorant
and impotent and yet, somehow or other, here I am, unhappy, no doubt, profoundly
dissatisfied..in spite of everything I survive.

At a recent APS Educational Equity Committee meeting Dr. Brad Allison, APS Superintendent,
stated: “You Indian parents have failed your children.” This issue is of great concern to Indian
parents and other concerned citizens of Albuquerque.

There are 5000 urban Indian students enrolled in APS who are members of 130 tribes including
the 22 indigenous tribes in New Mexico. The federal government has provided educational funds
to APS for the special needs of Indian students for well over 20 years. A good question is - has
this money been used to benefit these students? Indian parents want to know, as do other
taxpayers who have long recognized these Indian students “At risk students” as a means of
obtaining additional federal and state funding.

Recently the APS Indian Parent Committee has voiced concerns about Indian Student problems in
the areas of:

High dropout rates

Low academic achievement on standardmd tests

Over-representation in special education

a sharp decline in services and FTEs that are targeted to work with Indian students

APS administration being insensitive to resolving pressing concerns of Indian parents and
community members

21y

- 184

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

212

Attached for you information are copies of:

(A) City of Albuquerque Commission on Indian Affairs Resolution dated
6/7/99 on Restructuring of Indian Education Program

(B)  Report of the Subcommittee on Indian Education to the APS Superintendent’s
Community Council on Equity dated 8/19/99

© New Mexico Indian Education Advisory Council Resolution No. 1-01-2000
(Requesting APS to rectify existing problems and services for Native American
Students)

Thank you for your concern for our American Indian Children.
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Albuquerque Public Schools
Superintendent’s Community Council on Equity

Memorandum Date: August 24, 1999
To: Dr. Brad Allison, Superintendent

Albuquerque Public Schools (APS)
From: Arturo Talamante, Chairman [@*LJ[

Superintendent’s Community Council on Equity (SCCE)

Subject: APS Indian Education

Enclosed is the SCCE’s Subcommittee on Indian Education’s report on the APS Indian
Education Unit. As you recall, the SCCE referred this matter over to the Subcommittee at its
July 15, 1999 mecting.

The report was presented at the August 19, 1999 meeting of the SCCE and unanimously
approved by the membership.

We look forward to continuing to work with you on this matter and to receiving, at our next
mecting in September, 1999, a favorable response to the request for an independent evaluation of
APS Indian education.

ERIC . 186
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Recommendation : The Albuquerque Public Schools contract the services of an independent evaluator to
conduct a complete evaluation of Indian education in the Albuquerque Public Schools. The evaluation
must include consideration of the following: ’

. Administrative and programmatic function of the present Indian Education Unit, including its
function, purpose, and operation.

. To determine whether the Albuguerque Public Schools Indian education program is meeting
present expectations and needs of the Indian community. )

. To determine whether current federal guidelines of the Indian Education Unit support all of the
educational needs of Indian students at the Albuquerque Public Schools.

. To determine whether the state, federal, and local funds received or allocated to the Indian
Education Unit is sufficient to meet the needs of the Indian students.

. To determine whether the overall needs of or for Indian education could better be served from a
expanded, all inclusive, Office of Indian Education.

In addition, the following be considered in the evaluation process:

.A. In undertaking the evaluation, the Albuquerque Public Schools must be cognizant of the unique
relationship between federal and State govemments and the Indian people that enables programs such as
the Indian Education Unit to function in systems such as the Albuquerque Public Schools.

B. The evaluator must have demonstrated experience in conducting evaluations of Indian
education, in general, and Indian education programs, in particular.

C. The evaluator should have a demonstrated awareness and sensitivity of the needs and
desires of the Indian people.

D. While we recognize that the currently planned equity study by the Albuquerque Public Schools
is designed to address some of the questions posed above, we submit that the unique relationship that
established the Indian Education Unit warrants this evaluation.

E. The above statement by no means suggests that the Indian students should be excluded from the
overall equity study.

Recommendation 2: Until the requested evaluation of the Indian Education Unit, in particular, and Indian
education at the Albuquerque Public Schools, in general, is completed, considered, and acted upon, the
Albuquerque Public Schools Superintendent’s decision of July 15, 1999 not to place the Indian Education
Unit under the Cross Cultural Office remain in effect.

Submitted August 19, 1999

e

Emmett Francis, Chairperson

Y
co
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ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

' @ Yo
g ALBUQUERQUE PUBLIC SCHOOLS y

e R TTINT

AR F N 1)
BOARD OF EDUCATION AR Z0 P 1023
RICHARD TOLEDO, PRESIOENT T2S UNIVERSITY BLVD, BE.
AGATHA . LOPEZ, YICE-PRESIDENT PO Box £S04
BLL C. SECAETARY )
AEONARD 4 OELAYQ, SR, MEMETR
WARY LEE MARTI,

March 26, 1999

Mr. Bami Botone

Chairman for Commission on Indian Affairs
City of Albuquerque

PO Box 1283

Albuquerque, NM 87103

Dear Mr. Botone,

| am in receipt of your- memo dated March 5, 1999. As | read through the
information, it seemed as though your primary concern was that Albuquerque Public -
Schools (APS) become aware of and address issues regarding Indian education.

As you know, our district has recently hired a director for Indian education who
possesses the background and the desire to work with the Indian students of our
city. The Board of Education is committed to this effort as well.

| am pleased that your discussions with Dr. Allison were beneficlal. As he addresses
the needs of all students within our district, { am confident that no single group wit!
receive less attention than any other. The Board is committed to support the

Superintendent in these efforts. His tenure will be directly refated to his performance
and pert_sonal decisions. .

Thank you for your correspondence.

SIn?;rely.
Richard Toledo, President

Board of Education
RTAM .
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NEW MEXICO INDIAN EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

Resolution No. 1-01-2000

RESOLUTION OF REQUEST TO ALBUQUERQUE PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT
(APS) TO RECTIFY EXISTING PROBLEMS, RE-ESTABLISH AND STABILIZE THE
INDIAN EDUCATION PROGRAM AND SERVICES FOR NATIVE AMERICAN
STUDENTS

WHEREAS:

1.

The NMIEAC recognizes the APS Indian Parent Committee as the official voice and

"advocate for the Indian parents and its 5,000 urban Indian student population served by the

APS school district who are members of over 130 tribes including the 22 indigenous tribes
in New Mexico; and

The APS Indian Parent Committee formally presented pressing issues and concems
regarding organizational structure, programmatic, operational, administrative, personnel and
budgetary instability affecting the efficient and effective services to the Native American
population; and

. The APS accountability reports and other data indicate the long standing problems of the

Native American population such as high drop out, low academic achievement on
standardized tests and over representation in special education, Title 1 and bilingual
programs which require systematic and strategic plans for improvement; and

- The APS Indian education programs within the past three years indicate a sharp decline in

services and FTE that are targeted to work with Native American students despite the
growing needs; and

The APS Indian education programs within the past three years has experienced a high
administrative and staff tunover as well as vacancies being on hold which were funded by
the school district in the past thus contributing to its instability; and

The APS administration directly responsible for the oversight of the Indian Education
Program has failed to rectify the long standing problems to serve the best interest of the
Native American parents and students; and

The APS school district has the opportunity to provide its proper leadership and
responsibility to investigate, assess, and institute a corrective action plan that will involve
the full participation of the APS Indian Parent committee; and

189
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8. The failure to adequately resolve the pressing concerns and issues by the school district will

1.

indicate to the APS Indian Parent Committee to take further action outside the district to
seek redress.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

The NMIEAC requests Albuquerque Public School District (APS) to rectify existing
problems, re-establish and stabilize the Indian Education Program and services for Native
American student population; and

The NMIEAC requests APS to involve the improvement APS Indian Parent Committee in
formulating the development of a corrective action and plan that will reverse the high drop
out and low academic achievement by Native American students; and

. The NMIEAC requests APS to re-establish program services and increase FTE to equitably

serve all Native American students who demonstrate a need for services; and

. The NMIEAC request APS to disseminate its comective action plan to all the 22 Indian

tribes and their tribal departments, the NM Indian legislators, the NM congressional offices,
the NMIECE, the SBE, the NMSDE Superintendent, the NMSDE Indian Education Unit, the
Mayor’s Office and APS Indian Parents.

CERTIFICATION

We, the undersigned members of the New Mexico Indian Education Advisory Council, hereby
certify that the foregoing resolution was duly adopted at an official meetmg held in Santa Fe,
New Mexico by a vote of 6 in favor, 0 opposed , and 0 abstaining, this 10" dav of January, 2000.

,’

Kiutud Tecumseh, President
New Mexico Indian Education Advisory Counctl

190
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BamieJ. Botone
445 Sierra Drive SE

Albuquerque, New Mexico 87108
January 24, 2000

Testimony Presented to the House of Representatives
Subcommittee on Oversight & Investigations
Committee on Education & The Workforce
“Dropout Prevention”

Thank you for this opportunity to submit written testimony for your perusal. 1 will
briefly state my official positions on boards & commissions. I am the Chairman of the
Commission on Indian Affairs for the City of Albuquerque; Member of the Blackfeet Nation;
and Organized Labor Member of the State of New Mexico Industrial Development Training
Board. ) .

I'may be among the fortunate and privileged Native American parents in the City of
Albuquerque who have been afforded an opportunity to view education of the City’s youth
from four distinctly different vantage points. First as a student and secondly as a parent &
grandparent of three children, and presently one grandchild who have attended or attends-the .
Albuquerque Public School (APS) system. The third as a totally committed advocate of
improved Indian Education; and finally — a daily witness to devastating results of failure to
properly prepare students to meet the challenges of the future. )

I can’t help recalling a study completed in the late 1960°s entitled “The
underachievement Syndrome of the Native American.” The study suggested Indian children
learn faster and retain more knowledge than any other children in the USA do — until they
become aware for the first time in their lives they are Native American Indians. This usually
occurs in their second or third year of formal schooling. They quickly identify with an image
of the Native American created by historians, educators, writers, actors, etc., that suggests we

.are nothing more than savages bent on eradication of white settlers and soldiers who were

trying to settle the frontiers of this nation. There is hardly a mention in our history books of
treaty violations that led to skirmishes between Indians and whites. This historical blunder is

reinforced constantly and continuously in modern media.

In recent weeks I leaned from reliable sources that in 1992 dropouts were. 14% and
currently- 20% of Indian students are dropping out, or expelled from APS and the number is
50% across the nation. It appears we have not leamed from the mistakes of history, and
therefore we are being forced to repeat them.. I am not here to place blame — there’s enough
to ensure a generous helping to anyone.and everyone involved in education of Native
American youth, including parents. Nor am I here to force indictment of the system. To be
certain I am here to promote what I feel is a holistic approach to education, and the workforce,
and it is not a short-term solution. Neither does it allow for cosmetic treatment of glaring

" problems in the system, but radical surgery to correct historical wrongs that continue to

O

‘plague the Indian community and others who struggle with the same. In any case, I would

like to express my views on a few of the issues requiring immediate attention.

: ke21)
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Cunent & future Problems As we face a global economy with the hghtmng speed ofdigital
information with the extreme forces and stresses and the neglect of public life take their toll
on our children, it appears as disastrous consequences. The many challenges that face public
schools are shrinking budgets, gang activity, high dropout rates, mobility rates exceeding 80%
in some schools, parent alienation, and falling public support for public education. Family
stresses of wages with greater demand for second jobs in order to make ends meet coupled
with other factors reduce the free time to spend with their children, be active in schools, and
activities outside the home which build communities. Lack of good paying jobs and the need
for a living wage leaves our youth unprepared for the ever-changing economy of the future.
This widens the already growing wage gap between the skilled and the unskilled. The ranking
of NM which pertains to national economic and social indicators. Unemployment rates for
Indians are 12% in the city, and 50 to 75% in and around the Indian reservations of the state.
The widening of the gap for the have and have-nots of digital technology. Race discrimination
and segregation in schools, and in the workplace.

In the casc of the Native American Indian — THE FACT IS: Our children have the
poorest academic and the highest drop out rates of all other races in the American educational
system. Literacy levels are between 0 and 6" grade among tribal people. Many children
exhibit learning deficits, behavior and emotional problems, as well as physical disabilities.
They grow up to be adults with those same problems. The problems do not go away with time
or age.

What has worked in the Past: In short, we no longer consider the cost of education an
investment in our country’s future, in spite of the historical fact of massive investment in
education accounts for our present strong position in the world. I find it difficult to
understand why those making decisions about the education fail to recall the GI Bill following
WWII, when the United States invested in the education of an entire generation. It was the
same homeless, unemployed, structurally unemployable and generaily disenfranchised
individuals who walked the streets of our cities. Who occupied shantytowns throughout the
country, worked for little or nothing when afforded the opportunity to work prior to WWII
that carried the nation during wartime. A grateful nation responded by investing in their
education, and it was that generation that took this country to the highest levels in all fields of
new technologies, finance, agricultural and numerous other disciplines. Now, it appears those
who benefited the most from the legacy literally handed us by WWII generation have short
memory spans. So short in fact they fail to recall the investment in education of their parents
by this nation that enabled most to begin their lives insulated against poverty and the other
social ills of society. It's very unfortunate the children of the most productive generation in
our history have settled for complacency and indifference to education, or investment in the
human resource of this nation. .

Salutions: Amherst College president Merrill Gates said “ We must make the Indian more
intelligently selfish before we can make him unselfishly intelligent. We need to awaken in
him wants.” The diversity of learning is obvious in the approach of educating Native peoples.
They are taught in contextual modalities. As Indian people we have taught our children to use

 their senses and to meet today’s demands and survival strategies. I think most of us feel

education is limited to a text-oriented environment and ends when a diploma is issued as
proof positive the recipient is prepared to meet the challenges of today’s demanding world.
That, defiantly is not the case. I grew up with an understanding that less than 10 % of the
knowledge we acquire in our lives is acquired in a text-oriented environment; the balance
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from experiences in our daily lives. I was also taught it is virtually impossible to meet
another person who does not enhance another person’s knowledge base, provided an open
mind can be maintained about learning. It now appears we no longer accept the fact our
entire lives is series of educational learning experiences. Therefore, I present the following
for consideration:

Cultural diversity learning brings different leaming strategies. Teaching bilingual
education with regard to English as a second language. Additionally, teach diversity
training with cultural relevance. Hire and train Native American peoples, as well as
mandatory cultural diversity training for all teachers. Benchmark what the students know,
as well as what they can do. Match teachers with performance based outcomes.

Basic math, sciences, and literacy skills. There is a high positive correlation between low
literacy and criminality: 68% of those arrested are- illiterate, 60% of American prison
inmates are illiterate. 85% of unwed mothers are illiterate.- Three fourths of the Fortune
500 firms provide some level of remedial training for their workers at an estimated cost of
$300 million per year. Peer-mentor tutoring through “study technology” training has
provided positive outcomes to the Trumbull Park students in Albuquerque. Mid-school &
elementary students administer the program. It is an after school program with little or no
funding. Computer assisted learning also located at Caesar Chavez Community Center is
an out come based program. Many succeed because of the one on one with immediate
reinforcement for successful accomplished work. The busy work that has bored many of
our students is a factor. However, digital technology has provided the performance base
for completing high school where.in many cases the graduates would have been dropout
statistics.  ~

- Early digital, and high technology training. The future in NM is the high technology

industry. As a member of the Industrial Development Training Board for the State of NM
I know through countless testimonies of management expressing their nightmares in
recruiting qualified personnel from the NM that we have not provided quality education to
address this growing need. Technology is the primary need for today’s work force.
Classes for all to teach preneurs, busi and fi ial management. All these are
core standards to apply early for performance based futures.

Employability or the lack therein lies an enormous problem. However, education of
students to become job ready and job seeking skills with all the attributes to the

. aforementioned taught to secure gainful employment.

Cooperative thinking through partnerships. with family, pupil,. teacher, and community.
Prepare teachers for the future in order to teach pupils what they will need to know as
opposed to subjects that do not have any benefit for future life experiences.

Post secondary level education is leaving many native students behind because many are
dropping out in the firs two years. In fact this group is the highest rate at this level. Many
of the reasons are financial factors. Cultural vs. Competition. I suggest distance learning
capability to évery village, community and reservation for the semi-protection provided at
home locations. ‘The learning environment closer to home is always a more economical
and beneficial method. )

Mandatory leadership training for the vision and performance of the future. .
Provide extra curricular activities for all students not just those with strong athletic or
academic interests. After school leaming circles, cultural clubs, automobile clubs, exercise
and body building clubs, and etc., available to enhance necessary future skills.
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Vision: To effectively act on the kinds of challenges described above and to fund projects that
are worthy because of productivity vs. activity. We must look to the future for the teachers
who will bravely accept the challenge and through cooperative synergy make the future
brighter. We must develop a vision of how our schools and communities could be and that
vision should have the following components.

Every child is capable of learning. There is an Apache saying that when you are ready to
learn a teacher will appear.

Schools must be communities of learners in which alt stakeholders are involved in
developing the future.

Leaming needs to take place in safe and secure environments )

Local school districts need to be more accountable for resources and leaming.

Graduates need to possess strong basic academic and technological skills, but they also
need to master skills which allow them to be. creative problem solvers, work in
collaboration with others, and be prepared to be acuve citizens.

Please investigate and advise.
o Sincerly,
B W Vo)l
“Bamic J. Botdhe — -
Cc: file i Lo
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January 26. 2000

Chairman Hockstemg

Dear Chairman,
Attached is a copy for the record of the presentation given by members of the Albuquerque
Chamber of Coinmerce for members of the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations,

Committee on Education and the Workforce. The presentation was given, January 24, 2000.

Thank you.

@
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Terri:

Introduction: Thank you/l am Tem Cole

We intend to brief you on what we are doing, why we are doing it and what we have lcarned to
date.

Members of our group who are present include:

Rick Alvidrez, with Keleher and McLeod Law Firm, and Chair-Elect of the GACC
Mike DeWitte from Sandia National Labs representing Economic Forum

Maria Raby-Mondragon, with Contract Associates representing both AC1 and the GACC
Norm Becker, Blue Cross/Blue Shield with the Chamber

Karl Johnson, Attomey representing ACI

Jon Barela, Intel representing AHCC

Gary Dushane, KPMG representing GACC

Larry Willard, Wells Fargo Bank representing AED and GACC

Mike Stanford, First State Bank representing GACC

Vince Garcia, Factor Plus, GACC

Howard Mock, Jaynes Corp., GACC

Tony Strati, KPMG representing GACC

Slide 2

First- 33,000 feet level

e No nation can succeed in providing full employment at high wages if it fails to educate and
train all of its citizens to high standards.

Well-paying, high performance jobs are increasingly demanding high skills, particularly
‘technical ones.

* We must set clear standards to ensure that everyone has the necessary academic and technical
knowledge and skills to succeed in the new economy or we will be impeding the growth of
business productivity and the quality of life for all.

o This is true not only for nations, but for states and regions as well, as we are increasingly
competing on a global basis.

e Representing business organizations we are concemed with the economic vitality of our
community and the success of the businesses here.

Slide3 Goals

e For the past several years, the Chamber has been working with educators, administrators, and
business organizations throughout the region to find solutions to problems in our education
system.

e We have come to an understanding that if significant change is to happen, it will not happen
by just adding another program. Instead, we must have a unified focus and clear goals to
guide us.

* Quality education is an essential ingredient to our economic development and vitality and
directly affects our quality of life.

Slide 4 Issues
e This is particularly important since our public schools provide educational opportunities for a
very culturally and economically diverse population.

e In Albuquerque, 17% of children ages 5 to 17 live below the poverty level. Currently, more
than 2500 students drop out of APS High schools each year.
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‘These startling numbers have a domino effect when students enter into higher education.
At TV-1 and UNM, professors are faced with the task of remediation.
At TV-1 alone, 30% of all students arc in remedial classes, while 60% of freshmen take

remedial classes.
At UNM, 30% of freshmen drop out.

Slide 5 .

But the domino effect does not stop there. 1t continues to spill over into the business sector.
Employers are faced with the daunting task of continual work force training. As employers put
more and more resources into training employees, they are faced with not only budgetary issues,
but also time on the job lost to training.

Slide 6
Business Survey: Anticipated Hiring/Reduction of Workforce

While the immediate future of Albuquerque area businesses appears to be bright as three in
five owners executives$ay they will be expanding their workforce in the next year, while just
1% have plans to reduce their workforce.

Despite these plans for expansion, there are important issues that continue to greatly concem
many local business owners/executives.

‘The availability of a skilled labor force remains a major problem:

Slide 7 Availability of Skilled Labor

In fact, business owners and executives have grown increasingly concerned with the skills,
availability and work ethic of the labor force over the past year.

Given the concems that business has with the skills of the labor force, it is not surprising that
business is also concemed about the quality of the public school education in Albuquerque.
Approximately 80% of businesses surveyed believe that business needs to be involved in
education reform.

Slide 8 Issues Facing the Metro Workforce
Business in Albuquerque, as well in New Mexico and around the country spend millions of
dollars annually to train, retrain and educate employees in basic skills in order to compete m
global markets.

The quality of public school education is perceived to be a problem by approximately two-
thirds of local business owners and executives.

75% of our business owners express concern with the availability of skilled labor.

Nearly half view it as a very serious problem.

Like Albuquerque, many cities around the nation are experiencing similar problems and
issues.

It is definitely a national issue.

Slide 9 Labor Force 1ssues

O
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While 75% of the business owners feel there is a serious problem with the availability of
skilled labor in the area.

To further explore this issue, business owners and executives were asked in an.unaided,
open-ended manner what job skills or qualities are lacking within the local labor pool.

As shown on the chart, approximately one third say there i is a lack of work ethic in the labor
pool, while 28 % mention the lack of basic skills and 21% mention deficiencies in technical

skills:
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¢ Other frequently mentioned deficiencics include general education, readi osk-illsandlifc
-

skills.

Slide 10 Non Professional Labor Force

Overall, business owners are quite critical of the non-professional labor force, as no more than

3% give an excellent rating for any of the attributes listed.

¢ One third of executives glve average ratings to the non-pmfessnonal labor force for being
trainable, though 24% give a positive rating.

¢ In terms of productivity 16% have a positive mpress:on while 41% feel the labor force is
below average.

* Three fifths of business owners are critical of the non-professional work force’s work ethic,
e while 59% give negative ratings for reliability,

® 55% feel the basic skills are below average and

o nearly two-thirds are critical of the non-professional labor force’s technica skills.

* Slide 11 '

So what are we doing about this issue that we have identified? -

The major business organizations in our area hnve come together to work on 'a umﬁed solution to
our education and economic development problem. . -

Economic and Educational Reform Task Force

Slide 12 Mission

The mission of the Ec ic Develop andEducauonal Reform Task Force will be to
review the evidence that supports a standards-based education system, link state and regional -
economic development goals with current/future workforce and professional skills needs, and
identify the key lessons leamed from other successful standards-based reform efforts. The Task
Force will produce a report that will recommend specific strategies and-recomimendations to
assist the Alb que Public Schools towards implementing and sustaining an effective reform
effort. Our goal is to influence decisions surrounding public education is.such a dramatic and .
effective way, that Albuquerque becomes a model for other communities around the nation.

{Not on screen)

At this time [ would like to introduce three of our task.follce members who will be addressing -
Accountability, Standards and Governancc as they rclate to educauon reform and economlc
development. P .

Larry Willard is Regional President of Wells Fargo Bank and'sns. on.the Board of [_)lrectors'of
the Greater Albuquerque Chamber of Commerce and Albuquerque Economic Development He
will present the concept of Standards.

Maria Raby-Mondragon is the President of Contract Assoélates. an mlernauonal busmcss
fumiture and office interiors design company. She is currently on the Board of Directors of the
Greater Albuquerque Chamber of Commerce, Association of Commerce and Industry, and onthe
Board of Regents for the University of New Mexico. She will address the issue of -
Accountability.

Mike Stanford is President of First State Bank and serves on the exccutive committee of the _ -
Greater Albuquerque Chamber of Commerce and serves as President of the NM Bankers
Association and sits on the New Mexlco Workforce Development Boald He wnll address the
issue of Governance,

O
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Larry:

Standards:

Slidel3

When a group of high school educators were reccntly asked what the standards and expectations
were for a particular subject area, there were more than four different answers given. In
Albuquerque, the local district standards along with the State standards are vague and not clearly
defined with both knowledge and performance measures. The n dards that TS
use are not tied in any way to industry standards and what employers expect employees to be.
able to know and do. While we are not suggesting that public education strive to create welders
and bricklayers, there are certain areas of knowledge and levels of basic skills that are important
for every student to have and should be expected to have before they leave high school. At this
time, there seems to be expectations for students that are “college bound" which are hlgher and
more stringent than those for students that are not. .

01
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Shdc 14

Our group is working on developing regional industry standards that can be linked to public -
education in a way to make education more relevant for students and show them the importance
of staying in school. It also shares the vision that all students whether college bound or not
should be expected to achieve academically to the same standard. This expectation will only
serve them in choices they make as they graduate.

Slide 15 :

Successful educational models around the nation and world show the importance of a Standards-
Based Educational system. A successful standards based educational system is one with defined
and measurable high academic performance standards. Standards Based Education Systems
show not only what a student knows, but also what the student can do with the knowledge he or
she possesses. The educational standards must be set high to encourage and require development
of the skills necessary for success.

There are several aspects of identifying and communicating standards for a system to be
effective. One is that standards must be clearly defined along with the outcomes for students that
are meeting the standards. What does the standard look like when it is performed? Educators
need to know what.to teach and what to look for in assessing a student’s ability to perform.

(slide 15 continued)

Standards must be high. Districts should set long term goals for student performance. Schools
should set annual performance targets and develop plans to actually reach those targets. District
should align funds to achieve desired results.

Slide 16
In our two benchmarking trips, we observed the successful use of standards in both Philadelphia
and Scotland. ’

The performance standards identified in the Philadelphia Public School System are
communicated in a way that everyone in the system understands the expectations. The message
is clear and empowering; called “Children Achieving” it is a comprehensive plan focusing on
new standards which students need to meet in order to compete in the global economy. The
message provides a consistent focus on student achievement and sets the tone for the entire
district. Everyone knows what to strive for and is on the same page.

Slide 17

In Scotland, the performance standards were both industry and academic. The standards were
performance based to show not only what should be taught, but also what it looks like in real-
world context. Business and Government both endorse the standards. The government rating
systern includes standards that are identified by business. If a student receives certification of
knowledge and performance, business will accept that certification at face value, unlike our
system, which still tests students for placement and does not accept proof of achievement from
the school with any confidence. There are shared realistic expectations agreed upon by every °
stakeholder: parents, educators, business and industry, elected officials and the student. Because
there are common standards identified everyone strives for the same end result, but individual
schools and teachers have the autonomy to decide how best to achieve them.

Slide 18

In a successful system focused on student achievement, all students must reach benchmarked
standards of achievement, no exceptions, and no excuses. The standards must be the-same for all
students, everyone needs to acquire a deep understanding of core subjects; the capacity to apply
that understanding to complex, real world problems.

ERIC o ele
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Shae 1y
Asscssment systems, the curriculum, the wholc instructional program, the professional
development program and the accountability system must be linked to each other and to the
standards for student achievement at every level of the educational system.

And now Maria Raby-Mondragon will explain our efforts surrounding Accountability.
Slide 20 :

Maria:

Accountability

Slide 21

As Larry mentioned, the Standards for education are very vague. But because we have such
vaguely defined standards, it is difficult to create an accountability system that holds educators
and other stakeholder’s feet to the fire,

Accountability is defined as being answerable for one’s actions. It is unfair to expect educators,
students, parents and other stakeholders to answer for their actions and results, when what is
expected isn’t clearly defined. True accountability requires both real incentives as well as real
consequences linked to achievement of the defined standards.

Slide 22

Our group is working to identify best practices in accountability to help move our schools to a
focus of student improvement and achievement. A Standards Based Education System can only
work if there is true accountability. Clearly identified goals tied to incentives and sanctions
combined with the authority to utilize resources enable all stakeholders in the educational
process to succeed. Accountability includes ing several benchmarks for students at’
different times during their educational career to ensure they are reaching the desired level of
performance. If the students are not succeeding, “safety nets™ must be in place to rectify the
situation before the student goes on. Right now, good teachers and bad teachers work along side
each other with similar pay scales, students are *‘socially promoted” to the next grade without
proof of academic knowledge and performance and there are no systemic safety nets to help
either of these groups.

In the new system we envision accountability will be linked to standards, along with resources
and flexibility to address specific needs, while reinforcing the expectation that all students will
meet a certain level of achievement.

Slide 23
In the two benchmarking trips, we observed the implementation of two successful accountability
systems. . .

Philadelphia has done a good job creating a system that makes sure every school can succeed and
improve while taking into account economic and demographic factors for each school. Schools
are measured by how far they have come, not how they compare to other schools. Perforrance is
measured every two years of the initiative and significant financial performance-based awards
are given to schools meeting their goals. Effective supports are in place for those who don’t meet
the performance goals. The system is such that the accountability measures require that scores
improve and that the number of students below the basic performance level reduces every year.
Slide 24

In Scotland, the government reviews each school and determines whether a school is poor, fair,
good or very good and provides support and resources to help schools improve. The report
provides information on how well a school is doing and recommendations on how to improve.
The reports are widely publicized locally and acknowledged by teachers, parents and business as
a good determinant of a school’s performance. - This helps educators know what issues they are
being evaluated upon and helps them utilize their resources to meet the expected standards.
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Accountability, we feel is where the rubber meets the road in any systemic education reform.
Goals and targets can be set for any group, but without resources and accountability measures in
place, the goals are not likely to be met. In successful systems consequences are non-threatening,
so that schools can truthfully report what Icvels they are achieving at, and can ask for help from
the district to make improvements. Incentives are real and tangible to encourage an effort to
meet performance standards. This leads to higher student achievement and a student focused
effort on the part of all stakeholders.

And now I would like to introduce Mike Stanford who will address Governance:

Mike:
Slide 26
Govemance:

Stide 27

The current system of governance used in most of the United States for our educational system is
unheard of in other countries that we compete with economically.

Slide 28 '

The election of single-issue board members who are accountable to no one for school
performance is one of the detriments in creating a standards-based educational system.

Slide 29 .

New govemance strategies need to be in place for the purpose of producing higher levels of
student and system performance. School Boards, working with Superintendents must make
fundamental changes in policy required to support a results- focused organization. Micro
Management must end and boards must take on the harder but more important role of defining
expected results. Similarly, state policy makers will have to limit policy making to define
desired outcomes and leave the methods up to local educators. To accomplish this, govering
bodies must align their programs to be supportive of local implementation.

Slide 30

In our two benchmarking trips, we observed significant differences in the governance systems,
which helped to drive the reform.

A significant change from our local system is the Scottish governance system with reviews and
reports. Her Majesty’s Inspectorate (HMI) (the federal government) conducts reviews of each
school. There is no school board in the sense that we recognize one, the local City Council acts
as the school board and manages the school capital infrastructure only. Each school has a Board
of Trustees which acts in an advisory capacity to support the school teadership in determining
how. best to meet leamning objectives. The government (HMI) reviews each school and
determines whether a school is poor, fair, good or very good and provides support and resources
to help schools improve. The report provides information on how well a school is doing and
recommendations on how to improve.

Slide 31 .

The govemance of the schools is also different in Philadelphia. The Mayor appoints all School
Board members, thereby causing the “buck to stop” at the Mayor. for accountability. While some
school board members represent regions others are appointed at large to keep focus on the entire
district’s goals and keep the regions from competing against ecach other. Because the school
board member terms expire with the Mayor’s term, there is:no lame duck issue to contend with
and the buck can really stop with the Mayor and his or her education staff.
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Stide 32

Whilc we understand that school boards have actually been climinated in Kentucky. we have a
trip in late February to visit their schools and learn about their govemance systems. We are not
opposed to such dramatic change, as wc arc working for dramatic change in the entire
educational system.

Slide 33
Good governance is key to the success of educational reform, making student achievement the
focus for everything the district does.

We feel that by dramatically changing the ways schools are govemed, with standards and
accountability measures in place across the system, we can affect positive change i in our public
education system.

Slide 34
Terri:

e Asyou can see we have a lot of work to do, and every second counts as we move ahead.

. Our efforts will affect cvcry stakeholder involved with public educatlon

Slide 35

e Students will see arelevance and importance to the subjects they are learing.

¢ They will be able to control their desuny more as all subjects meet high standards.

e Educators will have clearly defined outcomes and expectations, that they will have the
resources to obtain, and will be held accountable for reaching.

e Accountability will include both sanctions or help for those not meeting goals and incentives
for those that do meet goal.

¢ How the system is govemned has such a major impact on the success for lhcsc changes, we
envision significant changes in that area as well. .

e Our efforts will positively affect the drop out rates we are currently experiencing;

e but more so, will create a system that ensures all students who do graduate have the
knowledge and skills necessary to go on to college or the workplace and be successful.

(End of power point) ’

I would now like to open the floor to the others in our group who may wish to add to the pomts
made here today:

Thank you.

Rick Alvidrez, will now close our remarks this aﬁemoon Rick..

Congressional Comments and Qu&ctlons
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